

Faculty of Civil Engineering and Environment, Institute for Technology and Management in Construction (TMB)



An Integration of a Buffering Assessment Model Using Fuzzy Logic with Lean Management for Improving Highway Construction Process



Zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades eines DOKTOR-INGENIEURS von MSc. Eng. Moataz Awad Mahpoob Farag

> Aus Elmenia, Ägypten 19.08.1977

# An Integration of a Buffering Assessment Model Using Fuzzy Logic with Lean Management for Improving Highway Construction Process

Zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades eines

### **DOKTOR-INGENIEURS**

von der Fakultät für Bauingenieur-, Geo- und Umweltwissenschaften des Karlsruher Instituts für Technologie (KIT)

genehmigte

DISSERTATION von

### Moataz Awad Mahpoob Farag, M.Sc.

aus Elmenia, Ägypten 19.08.1977

Tag der mündlichen Prüfung:

2<sup>nd</sup> June 2010

Hauptreferent:

Prof. Dr.-Ing. Fritz Gehbauer, M.S. Karlsruhe Institute für Technologie (KIT), Deutschland.

Korreferent:

Associate Prof. Dr. Tariq Sami Abdelhamid Michigan State University, USA.

Karlsruhe 2010

-----

Dissertation genehmigt von der Fakultät für Bauingenieur-, Geo- und Umweltwissenschaften des Karlsruher Instituts für Technologie (KIT), 2010

- Hauptreferent: Prof. Dr.-Ing. Fritz Gehbauer, M.S. Institut für Technologie und Management im Baubetrieb Karlsruhe Institute für Technologie (KIT), Germany
  Korreferent: Associate Prof. Dr.-Tariq Sami Abdelhamid
- Korreferent: Associate Prof. Dr.-Tariq Sami Abdelhamid School of Planning, Design and Construction Michigan State University, USA

This dissertation is dedicated to: My parents and my family for their love, My wife for her endless help and continuous support, My sons, Ahmed and Adham, for their sweet smiles that give me energy to work.

\*\*\*\*\*

The philosophy of the author in this research is for a couple of points:

- 1. Unless you are lucky, you cannot solve any problem completely from the first time: "Continuous Improvement".
- 2. One hand is not enough, so it is necessarily for hand in hand: "Cooperation".

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

At the Institute für Technologie und Management im Baubetrieb (TMB) of the Karlsruhe Institute für Technology (KIT), the basics, principles, and the idea motivated this research were represented through this dissertation. The second workshop of Lean Construction, which was held in Karlsruhe on January 23<sup>rd</sup> 2007, was the turning point of my vision towards construction management. I became convinced that most problems, which construction processes suffered from, are due to deficiencies of theory as well as philosophy of management.

I would like to thank those people who contributed to making this work feasible through providing direct help, financing, sharing their knowledge and enthusiasm or simply through their friendship, support, patience and love. They were so many that I am faced with immense task and risk not mentioning someone that deserves at least as much recognition as those presented here. This work was executed in a new city, a new country and a new reality. I will always remember those first cold days of the year in Karlsruhe and all the life, and further, the beauty of this excellent small city and the forests and fields around it. Special thanks go to my country Egypt that allowed me to get the chance of studying in Germany, and provided me the financial support, in the form of my scholarship.

Furthermore, real, cordial, honest and special thanks go to my supervisor, Professor Fritz Gehbauer, director of TMB institute. I learned a lot from him directly and indirectly. He has played an important role in directing my work wisely at critical moments as well as been a vital tool in its execution. Indeed, he has taught me how to learn, think, and search. In addition, I thank Prof. Tarek Abdelhameed for his real cooperation.

I would like to thank Mr. Alaa Khalil for making linguistic amendment to thesis. I want to thank some colleagues from TMB; H. Schlick, M. Ott, Alex. Hofacker and Ailke Heidemann for their help when I was getting settled and for all the talks we had. I would thank my special friend Eng. Ahmed Mostafa Elqady, who

works as a project manager of the highway construction sector in Egypt. He provided me with all possible data for current highway projects being under construction, also assisted me in distributing and filling out the questionnaires.

On the other hand, I thank my best life-partner Omnia for her advice, tenderness, and above all for her real love. She always supported and pushed me, and besides, she left her home country to stay with me in Germany. She spent alone for long time while I was being in my work. She really contributed to my success because she never thought about herself. Eventually, I would like to mention my children (Ahmed and Adham), Mother and Father. They really add a special taste to my life, which supported me indirectly.

TayAwae

Moataz A. M. Farag

Karlsruhe, 2010

## ABSTRACT

Many construction projects, especially outdoor projects are more sensitive to waste reasons impact, such as highway construction that is significantly sensitive to uncertainty impact. These agents are the main reasons generating both budget and duration overrun. Admittedly, highway construction projects have special attributes, owing to their common execution in an environment characterized by varying degrees of uncertainties. Unfortunately, highway construction projects of Egypt, as the focal point of this research, evidently encounter many waste that make the highway project delivery viewed to consume too much time. The problem concerned by this research is dominated through abilities of achievement for a reliable schedule, mitigation of the influence of uncertainty, and establishing appropriate approaches for Buffer Design and Management (BDM). This research tests the vital role of the buffer mechanism through scheduling, and its benefits for the entire construction process. The more appropriate buffer size, the more reliable schedule.

Hence, the overall objective of this work is to develop a methodology for an integration system framework called 3D-Management System. This objective is established through developing a proper buffers assessment model called FLBM, which is based on fuzzy logic system. FLBM focuses upon increasing the reliability of buffers by considering the intrinsic factors contributing to variability in the execution of a project. Simulation of the model is demonstrated in MATLAB using sample data to verify the model. The results of the simulation give positive feedback reflecting the actual conditions. In the further step, employing collaboratively the model in the course of the implementation of LPS<sup>®</sup> is demonstrated. This methodology provides a sound and rational framework based on the FLBM as a buffer design tool and LPS<sup>®</sup> as a production control tool, enhancing the optimization and decision-making process related to buffer design and management in construction through the transparency and cooperation.

A set of scenarios was run over the FLBM in order to validate the model theoretically. Its employment through a case study of a highway construction project

in Egypt was further implemented for the practical validation. The implementation of FLBM to the study project emphasizes its benefits to the master schedule because it indeed allots a specific buffer time to a specific activity proper to activity characteristics, and the degree of uncertainty. Although the implementation of the 3D-Management System framework could not be demonstrated yet, a general consensus on the ability of the proposed system in the course of LPS<sup>®</sup>, that providing an entire view of the whole process, was reached.

Despite the limitation of data-based the model, which are gathered from the Middle East region, the usability of this system can be globalized. This can be done through the main framework of the system as well as the model of FLBM. However, it should be fed by data of the area, where the model will be applied.

## Kurzfassung

Viele Bauvorhaben, vor allem diejenigen unter freien Himmel, sind in besonderem Maße anfällig für Verschwendungen. Beispielsweise werden Straßenbauprojekte stark von Un-sicherheiten beeinflusst, die sich als Hauptgründe für Budget- und Bauzeitüberschreitungen erweisen. Allerdings folgen Projekte des Straßenbaus ihren eigenen Regeln, die den speziellen Anforderungen an ein Umfeld mit unterschiedlich ausgeprägten Unsicherheiten geschuldet sind. Bedauerlicherweise sind gerade Projekte in Ägypten, die den Schwerpunkt dieser Forschungsarbeit bilden, von vielfältigen Arten der Verschwendung betroffen. Diese führen zu erhöhten Ausführungsdauern. Die grundlegenden Fragestellungen dieser Forschung ergeben sich aus den Möglichkeiten zum Erreichen von verlässlichen Zeitplänen, der Minderung von Einflüssen durch Unsicherheiten und der Einführung eines geeigneten Vorgehens für das "buffer design and management" (BDM). Die Haupthypothese, auf der die Untersuchung basiert, überprüft die zentrale Funktion der Pufferzeiten während der Planung und deren Nutzen für den weiteren Bauprozess. Denn, je angemessener die Puffergröße, desto verlässlicher der Zeitplan, wodurch der Bedarf an Pufferzeit wiederum reduziert wird.

Ziel der vorliegenden Arbeit ist, die Methodik eines integrierten Netzwerks, dem sogenannten 3-D-Management System, bestehend aus dem "fuzzy logic buffer modell" (FLBM) und dem Last Planner System (LPS<sup>®</sup>), zu entwickeln. Dieses Ziel soll durch die Entwicklung eines passenden Modells zur Bewertung von Pufferzeiten, dem FLBM, das auf der Fuzzy Logic Methode basiert erreicht werden. Das FLBM konzentriert sich auf die Optimierung von Pufferzeiten, indem die Faktoren, die zu Schwankungen in der Ausführung von Bauprojekten führen, berücksichtigt werden. Das Modell wurde in MATLAB simuliert und unter Verwendung von Realdaten überprüft. Die Resultate ergaben ein positives Feedback, bezüglich der Realisierbarkeit des Modells. In einem weiteren Schritt wird die Kombination des FLBM mit dem LPS<sup>®</sup> untersucht. Diese Kombination schafft ein besseres und rationales System, mit dem FLBM, als Werkzeug für das Ansetzen von Pufferzeiten, und dem LPS<sup>®</sup>, als Werkzeug der Produktionskontrolle. Transparenz und Kooperation, durch die Anwendung des LPS<sup>®</sup>, verbessern die Qualität der Entscheidungsprozesse zur Optimierung von Pufferzeiten und der Produktionssteuerung.

Eine Reihe von Szenarien wurde im FLBM simuliert, um dass Modell theoretisch zu validieren. Durch die Durchführung eines Fallstudienprojektes in Ägypten erfolgte eine praktische Validierung. Die Anwendung des FLBM in dieser Fallstudie zeigte Vorteile in der Erstellung des Rahmenterminplans des Projektes auf. Das Modell weist jeder Aktivität eine spezifische Pufferzeit zu. je nach deren spezifischem Charakter und dem Grad der Unsicherheit. Obwohl nur eine praktisch Implementierung des FLBM, als Teil des 3-D-Management System, durchgeführt werden konnte, wurde über Expertenbefragungen die Eignung des vorgeschlagenen Systems für den Gesamtprozess belegt.

Trotz der Limitierung der Datensammlung auf den Raum des Mittleren Ostens kann das System verallgemeinert werden, da das FLBM als Teil und auch das 3-D-Management System als Ganzes flexibel an die örtlichen Bedingungen angepasst werden können.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS<sup>1</sup>

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT	I
ABSTRACT	
KURZFASSUNG	v
TABLE OF CONTENTS	
LIST OF FIGURES	XIII
LIST OF TABLES	XVI

CHAPT	E <b>R 1.</b>	INTRODUCTION	1-1
1.1 IN	rodu	CTION	1-1
1.2 RE	SEARCH	H LIMITATION	1-2
1.3 HI	GHWAY	CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS OF EGYPT.	1-3
1.3	1 C	haracteristics of the Execution Process	1-3
1.3	2 C	haracteristics of the Management Process	1-4
1.4 PR	OBLEN	I STATEMENT	1-7
1.5 HY	ροτηε	SES and methods	1-8
1.6 RE	SEARCH	HOBJECTIVES	1-9
1.7 RE	SEARCH	H METHODOLOGY	1-10
1.8 RE	SEARCH	HORGANIZATION	1-12

CHAPTER 2.	LEAN MANAGEMENT PHIL	OSOPHY FROM PRC	DUCTION TO C	ONSTRUCTION	2-13
2.1 LEAN: AN	INTRODUCTION				2-13

2-13
2-14
2-15

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The numbering form of "X-XX" used in dissertation commences from the first chapter up to the end. The first digit indicates the chapter number, where chapter is numbered. The second digits indicate the numbering of pages, which is in a consecutive form and independent of chapter numbering, that is to say, the numbering does not restart each chapter.

2.5 TOOLS	FOR LEAN PRODUCTION:	18
2.5.1	Cellular Manufacturing (One-Piece Flow)2-	18
2.5.2	Continuous Improvement2-	19
2.5.3	Just In Time (JIT) 2	20
2.5.3	. [I] Just-In-Time Production	·20
2.5.3	. [II] Just-In-Time Distribution	-20
2.5.3	. [III] Just-In-Time Purchasing	·21
2.5.4	Production Smoothing 2-	21
2.5.5	Standardization of Work 2	21
2.6 A PROD	DUCTION VIEW IN CONSTRUCTION PROCESSES 2-	22
2.7 LEAN C	ONSTRUCTION2-	22
2.8 INVENT	FORY/BUFFERING IN THE WORLD OF LEAN 2-	26
2.9 TOOLS	FOR LEAN CONSTRUCTION	28
2.9.1	Pull Approach	28
2.9.1.	. [I] Push vs. Pull	-29
2.9.2	Multifunctional task groups 2	29
2.9.3	Kaizen (Total Quality Improvement)2	29
2.9.4	Benchmarking	29
2.9.5	A3 Reports	30
2.9.6	Last Planner System <sup>®</sup>	30
2.10 ANAT	OMY OF LAST PLANNER SYSTEM <sup>®</sup> 2-	31
2.10.1	LPS <sup>®</sup> concept	31
2.10.2	Principles, Functions, and tools of the LPS $^{\circ}$	32
2.10.2	2. [I] PRINCIPLES	-32
2.10.2	2. [II] FUNCTIONS	.33
2.10.2	2. [III] METHODS AND TOOLS	.33
2.10.3	LPS <sup>®</sup> framework	34
2.10.4	Look ahead process2	35
2.10.5	Schedule Buffers and Workable Backlog2	36
2.10.6	LPS <sup>®</sup> involving project planning2	37
2.11 LEAN	PRINCIPLES TO THE CONSTRUCTION PROCESS 2-	37
2.11.1	Lean for Design	37
2.11.2	Lean for Planning2-	38
2.11.3	Lean for Execution	38
2.12 RESUM	VE	39

CHAPTER 3	. LITERATURE REVIEW
3.1 PREFAC	E
3.1.1	Notion of Uncertainty
3.1.2	Sources of Uncertainty
3.2 REPRES	ENTATION OF UNCERTAINTY
3.3 TYPES C	DF UNCERTAINTY
3.4 UNCER	TAINTY MANAGEMENT
3.4.1.	[I] Characterization of uncertainty
3.4.1.	[II] Optimization
3.5 SCHEDU	JLING UNDER UNCERTAINTY
3.6 Embrac	ING UNCERTAINTY IN LEAN CONSTRUCTION
3.7 UNCER	TAINTY AND BUFFERING MANAGEMENT
3.7.1	Anatomy of Buffer Management
3.7.2	Definitions of Buffers
3.7.3	Buffer History
3.7.4	Schedule buffer functions and types
3.7.5	Design and Management Approaches of Buffer 3-60
3.7.5.	[I] Sense of experience
3.7.5.	[II] PERT method
3.7.5.	[III] CCPM method
3.7.5.	[IV] Goldratt method
3.7.5.	[V] Modified Goldratt method
3.7.6	Buffers design (size-allocation) models
3.7.6.	[I] Buffer design models based Fuzzy Logic
3.7.7	Buffer Management
3.8 CONCLU	JSION

C.	HAPTER 4.	. FUZZY LOGIC-BUFFERING MODEL (FLBM)	.4-78
	4.1 OVERVI	EW	4-78
	4.2 FUZZY L	OGIC SYSTEM (THEORETICAL BACKGROUND)	4-79
	4.2.1	Fuzzy Logic complements Probability theory	4-80
	4.2.2	Fuzzy logic concepts	4-81
	4.2.3	Benefits of a fuzzy logic system	4-81
	4.2.4	Structure of Fuzzy Logic System (FLS)	4-82
	4.2.4.	[I] Fuzzy sets operations	. 4-84
	4.2.4.	[II] Fuzzy set membership functions	. 4-85
	4.2.4.	[III] Fuzzification-Inference-Defuzzification	. 4-87

4.3 FUZZY L	OGIC-BUFFERING MODEL (FLBM)	4-89
4.3.1	Conceptual and Modeling Framework	4-89
4.3.2	Data-Based Model	4-91
4.3.2.	[I] Analyzing questionnaire-based	4-91
4.3.2.	[II] Analyzing interviews-based	4-94
4.3.3	Input Variables from a Local View	4-95
4.3.3.	[I] Towards Globalization of FLBM	4-98
4.3.4	FLBM Criteria	4-99
4.3.5	Input/ Output Variables as General	4-100
4.3.5.	[I] Activity Duration	4-102
4.3.5.	[II] Degree of confidence	4-102
4.3.5.	[III] Uncertainty Level	4-103
4.3.5.	[IV] Degree of Influence	4-104
4.3.5.	[V] Buffer Time	4-104
4.3.6	FLBM Rules	4-105
4.3.7	Scenarios	4-107
4.3.7.	[I] Results Analysis	4-107
4.4 Beyond	THE STATISTICS	4-112
4.5 GUIDELIN	IES FOR FLBM	4-112
4.5.1	Data-related	4-113
4.5.2	Users-related	4-113
4.6 SUMMA	ARY	4-114

## 

5.1 PREFAC	Έ	5-115
5.2 3D-MANAGEMENT SYSTEM: INTEGRATION/COMPLEMENTARY ACTION		5-116
5.2.1	The body of 3D- Management System	5-117
5.2.2	Understanding the 3D-Management-System	5-118
5.2.2.	[I] Strategic phase	5-120
5.2.2.	[II] Tactical phase	5-120
5.2.2.	[III] Operational phase	5-121

CHAPTER 6.	CASE STUDY: ASUIT HIGHWAY CONSTRUCTION	6-122
6.1 PROJECT	٢ DESCRIPTION	6-122
6.1.1	Project Characteristics	6-123
6.1.1.	[I] Logistics-related	6-123
6.1.1.	[II] Planning and Execution-related	6-124

6.2 ACTUA	L SITUATION	6-126
6.3 IMPLE	MENTATION OF THE 3D-SYSTEM	6-129
6.3.1	Implementation of FLBM	6-129
6.3.2	The 3D-Management System	6-130
6.4 ANALYSIS AND DISCUSSION		6-131
6.4.1	FLBM Vs Goldratt	6-132
6.4.2	Integration of FLBM with LPS <sup>®</sup>	6-133
6.4.3	Interviewees' Reaction Analysis	6-135

#### 

<b>7.1</b> Summa	RY	7-137
7.1.1	Current situation of highway construction in Egypt	7-137
7.1.2	Lean Construction	7-137
7.1.3	Buffering in the world of fuzzy logic	7-138
7.1.4	Fuzzy Logic-Buffering Model	7-138
7.1.5	3D-MANAGEMENT SYSTEM	7-139
7.2 CONCL	USION	7-139
7.3 RECOMMENDATIONS AND FUTURE WORKS7-		

GLOSSARY OF TERM	ИЅ	144
SYMBOLS		148
ABBREVIATIONS AN	ND ACRONYMS	149
BIBLIOGRAPHY		151
APPENDICES		162
APPENDIX A:	MATLAB CODES AND SUBROUTINES USED FOR FLBM	
APPENDIX B:	RULES USED FOR FIS OF FLBM	172
APPENDIX C:	CURRICULUM VITA FOR AUTHOR	185

In a world that is constantly changing, there is no one subject or set of subjects that will serve you for the foreseeable future, let alone for the rest of your life. The most important skill to acquire now is learning how to learn.

John Naisbitt

## LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURE 1-1 INVESTMENTS OF HIGHWAY PROJECTS IN THE MIDDLE EAST	1-2
FIGURE 1-2 TYPICAL HIGHWAY CONSTRUCTION ACTIVITIES [HASSANEIN ET AL. '04].	1-3
FIGURE 1-3 PROJECT MANAGEMENT PROCESS INTERACTIONS [PROJECT MANAGEMENT INSTITUTE. '08]	1-5
FIGURE 1-4 MAIN ROOT CAUSES OF THE WASTE OF TIME IN THE HIGHWAY CONSTRUCTION PROCESS	1-7
FIGURE 1-5 DIMENSIONS MOTIVATE WASTE OF TIME IN ROAD CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS	1-9
FIGURE 1-6 THE FLOW CHART OF THE RESEARCH METHODOLOGY	1-11

FIGURE 2-1 SEVEN FORMS OF WASTE	2-16
Figure 2-2 House Diagram of The Toyota Production System [Liker '04]	2-17
FIGURE 2-3 ROOT CAUSES RESULT IN WASTE IN THE CONSTRUCTION PROCESS	2-25
FIGURE 2-4 CONSTRUCTION PROCESS FROM THE TRADITIONAL AND LEAN MANEGEMENT PERSPECTIVES	2-26
FIGURE 2-5 THE LOWER THE RIVER CONCEPT OF LEAN BUFFERING MANAGEMENT	2-27
FIGURE 2-6 IMPROVEMENT CYCLE [BALLARD '08]	2-28
Figure 2-7 Typical Layout of A3-Report	2-30
Figure 2-8 Last Planner System® [Ballard et al. '95]	2-32
Figure 2-9 Last Planner System® comprising the levels of planning processes [Hamzeh et al. '08]	2-34
FIGURE 2-10 TYPICAL SCHEDULE BUFFERS (BFS) STRATEGY OF ACTIVITIES	2-36

FIGURE 3-1 TAXONOMY OF UNCERTAINTY SOURCES [TEIXIDOR '06]	3-41
FIGURE 3-2 METHODS OF OPTIMIZATION UNDER UNCERTAINTY [TEIXIDOR '06].	3-44
FIGURE 3-3 DECISION-MAKING FRAMEWORK FOR SCHEDULING UNDER UNCERTAINTY [TEIXIDOR '06]	3-44
FIGURE 3-4 A LIST OF MORRIS' LESSONS TOWARDS UNECRTAINTY MANAGEMENT [SKITMORE ET AL. '89].	3-47
FIGURE 3-5 THE MULTI-SITE SCHEDULING SYSTEM ARCHITECTURE [SAUER ET AL. '98].	3-48
FIGURE 3-6 THE STEPWISE APPROACH FOR IMPLANTATION OF THE ROBUST PLANNING [ECK '03].	3-51
FIGURE 3-7 STABLE AND AN UNSTABLE SCHEDULE [LEUS '03]	3-52
FIGURE 3-8 EMBRACING UNCERTAINTY IN LEAN STANDPOINT: REDUCE VARIATION AND THEN START SOONER [BALLAN	RD
et al. '94]	3-53
FIGURE 3-9 G-20 WORLD LEADERS TOWORDS TACKLING THE FINANCIAL CRISIS [REUTERS '09]	3-56
FIGURE 3-10 CONTROL CHART FOR EFFECTIVE PROJECT DELIVERY PROCESS [LEACH '02].	3-60

FIGURE 3-11 BETA DISTRIBUTION OF ACTIVITY COMPLETION TIME
FIGURE 3-12 EXAMPLE OF CALCULATING BUFFERS IN PERT TECHNIQUE [LEACH '02]
FIGURE 3-13 EXAMPLE OF CALCULATING BUFFERS IN CCPM TECHNIQUE [LEACH '02]
FIGURE 3-14 PB AND FB REGARDING THE SAFETY TIME IN THE CRITICAL AND FEEDING CHAIN RESPECTIVELY [SHOU ET
AL. '00]
FIGURE 3-15 CONCEPTUAL MODEL FOR THE DESIGN OF BUFFERS IN BUILDING REPETITIVE PROJECTS [GONZÁLEZ ET AL.
'06в]
FIGURE 3-16 WIP/CONTINGENCIES BUFFERS FOR BUILDINGS REPETITIVE PROJECTS[GONZÁLEZ ET AL. '06B]
FIGURE 3-17 USING FUZZY LOGIC (FL) IN BUFFERING EVALUATION [KO '06]
FIGURE 3-18 THE FRAMEWORK OF USE THE OODA LOOP IN TANDEM WITH THE LPS <sup>®</sup> [Abdelhamid et al. '09]. 3-73
FIGURE 3-19 THE MODEL FOR WIP BF CHARACTERIZED BY THE DURATION PDF AND N PROCESSES [GONZÁLEZ ET AL.
'09A]

FIGURE 4-1 TYPICAL FUZZY LOGIC SYSTEM [KO '06].	4-81
FIGURE 4-2 THE UNIVERSE OF DISCOURSE (UD) FOR TEMPERATURE	4-83
FIGURE 4-3 BASIC OPERATIONS ON CRISP SETS	4-84
FIGURE 4-4 BASIC OPERATIONS ON FUZZY LOGIC SETS	4-85
FIGURE 4-5 TYPICAL FUZZY SET MEMBERSHIP FUNCTION SHAPES [SHULL '06].	4-86
FIGURE 4-6 PROCESSES OF FUZZY LOGIC SYSTEM	4-89
FIGURE 4-7 SCHEME OF DEVELOPMENT OF FLBM (ADAPTED FROM AZADI, ET AL. 2009, P.196)	4-90
FIGURE 4-8 DELAY AND PPC IN HIGHWAY PROJECTS OF EGYPT	4-92
FIGURE 4-9 LEVEL OF UNCERTAINTY REGARDING SOURCE FACTORS HIGHWAY CONSTRUCTION OF EGYPT	4-93
FIGURE 4-10 INFLUENCE LEVEL OF UNCERTAINTY ON THE HIGHWAY CONSTRUCTION ACTIVITIES	4-94
FIGURE 4-11 MEMBERSHIP FUNCTION OF UNCERTAINTY LEVEL BASED ON THE EGYPTIAN DATA	4-96
FIGURE 4-12 MEMBERSHIP FUNCTION OF THE INFLUENCE DEGREE BASED ON THE EGYPTIAN DATA	4-97
FIGURE 4-13 TYPICAL MEMBERSHIP FUNCTION FOR INPUT VARIABLES AND THE DEGREE OF OVERLAPPING	4-99
FIGURE 4-14 EFFECT OF ACTIVITY DURATION AND ITS DEGREE OF CONFIDENCE	-101
FIGURE 4-15 MEMBERSHIP FUNCTION OF ACTIVITY DURATION	-102
FIGURE 4-16 MEMBERSHIP FUNCTION OF THE DEGREE OF CONFIDENCE OF THE ACTIVITY DURATION ESTIMATES . 4	-103
FIGURE 4-17 MEMBERSHIP FUNCTION OF UNCERTAINTY LEVEL	-104
FIGURE 4-18 MEMBERSHIP FUNCTION OF INFLUENCE DEGREE	-104
FIGURE 4-19 MEMBERSHIP FUNCTION OF THE OUTPUT VARIABLE OF THE BUFFER TIME	-105
FIGURE 4-20 FUZZY RULES FOR FLBM	-106

Figure 4-21 Flbm's User Interface	-108
FIGURE 4-22 FLBM'S SURFVIEWS OF WHOLE RELATIONSHIPS BETWEEN THE INPUT VARIABLES AND THE OUTPUT BU	JFFER
	-111
FIGURE 4-23 DATA AND USERS- BASED GUIDELINES FRAMEWORK FOR FLBM	-113
FIGURE 5-1 THE FRAMEWORK METHODOLOGY FOR THE PROPOSED 3D-MANAGEMENT SYSTEM	-118
Figure 5-2 The 3D-Management System Framework	-119
FIGURE 6-1 HIGHWAY CONSTRUCTION PROJECT OF UPPER EGYPT-RED SEA	-122
FIGURE 6-2 ACTIVITIES ARE INVOLVED IN THE CONSTRUCTION PROCESS OF ASUIT ROAD	-124
FIGURE 6-3 MASTER SCHEDULE OF ASUIT HIGHWAY CONSTRUCTION PROJECT	-125
FIGURE 6-4 THE ACTUAL SITUATION OF THE ASUIT PROJECT CONSTRUCTION	-127
FIGURE 6-5 LOGARITHMIC SCALE ANALYSIS OF THE PPC FOR ASUIT CONSTRUCTION PROCESS	-128
FIGURE 6-6 HISTOGRAMS OF THE QUANTITIES VARIATION IN EARTHWORKS ALONG THE PROJECT STATIONS	-128
FIGURE 6-7 IMPLEMENTATION OF FLBM TO THE STUDY CONSTRUCTION PROJECT OF ASUIT ROAD	-134

FIGURE 7-1 IMPLEMENTATION OF THE 3D-MANAGEMENT SYSTEM ON THE CASE STUDY	. 7-	·14	4	1
---	------	-----	---	---

## LIST OF TABLES

TABLE 2-1 TRADITIONAL PRODUCTION VS. LEAN PRODUCTION	2-18
TABLE 2-2 COMPARISON BETWEEN CONSTRUCTION AND MANUFACTURING PROCESSES	2-22
TABLE 3-1 TYPES OF UNCERTAINTY [WARD ET AL. '01]	3-42
TABLE 3-2 FUNDAMENTAL PROJECT MANAGEMENT STRATEGIES [PICH ET AL. '02]	3-50
TABLE 3-3 BUFFER MANAGEMENT APPROACHES [GONZÁLEZ ET AL. '06B].	3-71
TABLE 4-1 THE THREE OPEN-ENDED QUESTIONS-BASED THE INTERVIEW	4-95
TABLE 4-2 SCENARIOS.	4-107
TABLE 6-1 LIST OF EQUIPMENTS FOR ASUIT ROAD CONSTRUCTION PROJECT	6-123
TABLE 6-2 INPUTS VARIABLES AND CONSEQUENT BUFFERS FOR ACTIVITIES	6-130
TABLE 6-3 A COMPARISON BETWEEN USING GOLDRATT AND FLBM FOR SIZING BUFFERS	6-133
TABLE 6-4 DEMOGRAPHICS OF INTERVIEWEES	6-135

to Did Ford Road

WES

torage

## ation to yard

Introduction

Limitation of research

- Problem Statement
- Overview of highway construction projects in Egypt
- Hypothesis
- Objectives

evation

Research organization

Those who fail to prepare, are preparing to fail.

### CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

#### **1.1 INTRODUCTION**

**onstruction** process means the mobilization and utilization of capital and specialized resources to accomplish a predefined project on a specific site according to prepared documents of drawings, planning, standards, and contract to satisfy the purpose of the project. Housing, non-residential buildings, highway construction, industrial construction, and other highly technical structures are the common divisions of the term construction. Furthermore, the construction process itself is very complex; it involves a combination of organizations, engineering science, studied anticipations, and estimated risks [RICKETTS '99].

Construction Management is an enterprise that involves many people with diverse interests, talents, cultures, and backgrounds. The owner, the design professional and the contractor comprise the primary triad of parties, but others, such as subcontractors, material suppliers, insurance and bonding companies, attorneys and public agency officials, are vital elements of the project team whose interrelated roles must be coordinated to assure a successful project [BENNETT '03].

The construction sector has long been blamed for poor performance on cost level, productivity improvement, innovation, project completion time, reworks level, customer satisfaction, and other parameters [JØRGENSEN '06].

Explicitly, construction problems are well known to everyone. For example, the construction process has different types of waste that can transform a good project into a bad one. Usually, determining the reasons for waste being produced are poses a challenge for construction managers because most of these reasons are often not visible. Thus, the identification of such reasons and their causes allows management to act in advance to reduce their influence [SERPELL et al. '95]. Construction projects, especially outdoor ones, such as highway constructions, are more sensitive to uncertainty. As a result, both budget and duration can overrun [PAN '05].

### **1.2 RESEARCH LIMITATION**

The major limitation of this work is its focus on the highway projects throughout the phases of planning and control. In addition, this study is concerned with developing countries in the Middle East region, particularly Egypt. This is on account of the high investments of over US\$ 500 billion for the infrastructure's development within the next decade. Nearly 105 highway projects of a total capital value of US\$ 82.7 billion are constructed within a specific period. The investments value of highway projects in Egypt is among the highest top three countries, as shown in (Figure 1-1). Consequently, the key research aims to engender cooperation between all attempts in a continuous improvement for highway construction management, especially in Egypt.



Figure 1-1 Investments of Highway Projects in The Middle East<sup>2</sup>

On the other hand, the research is further only limited to the buffers regarding time. Hence, developing a proper assessment approach for such buffers, used in schedules, is within the scope of the research.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Data on behalf of infrastructure investments are compiled from miscellaneous websites and the Abu Dhabi Investment Co. http://www.investad.ae/en/MENARegion/Infrastructure.aspx

#### **1.3 HIGHWAY CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS OF EGYPT.**

#### **1.3.1** Characteristics of the Execution Process

The construction process of highway projects has unique features, which are very similar in all countries, even though construction methods or techniques of highways may vary from one country to another. Namely, as depicted in (Figure 1-2), the highway construction process involves typical continuous, linear activities performed along the horizontal alignment of facility. Cleaning, grubbing, excavation, grading, paving are examples of such activities. These activities are similar and repeatedly performed from unit to unit or station to another one horizontally.



Figure 1-2 Typical Highway Construction Activities [HASSAMEIN et al. '04].

Admittedly, highway construction projects have special attributes, owing to the fact that they are commonly executed in an environment characterized by varying degrees of uncertainty. Thus, such projects have been focused on by many researchers [LORTERAPONG et al. '96; EL-RAYES et al. '01; PAN et al. '05b, a; KO '06], who have stated that they experience numerous challenges as they strive for success. Subsequently, a significant impact may influence the scheduling process not only in estimates of the duration for construction activities, but also in calculations related to

the network. Weather impact and resource constraints are examples of such uncertainties, which require a stochastic analysis before/during construction for preparing a credible and realistic schedule.

#### **1.3.2 Characteristics of the Management Process**

In general, management of the highway construction is a process aiming fundamentally at achieving the maximum profit in the minimum time possible without sacrificing quality. However, the manners in which such a process for highway construction projects is handled varies extensively from one place to another. For instance, the *Alliancing* technique is being used comprehensively nowadays in most types of construction in Australia, One Day One Cycle (DOC) and One Day One Floor/unit (DOF), with respect to the concept of one-piece flow, are examples of management methods employed in repetitive projects of Japan. Moreover, USA, UK, the Netherlands, South Africa, and Brazil have recently moved towards the implementation of the new philosophy of Lean Management through various construction sectors. However, the majority of other countries, especially developing countries, still either have no obvious management vision for highway construction projects, or managing such projects traditionally. So far, the management of highway construction projects in Egypt has had no specific strategy. The same is true for residential and industrial construction projects, which may have a rather clear strategy of management, albeit its ineffectiveness resulting in no significant success.

Recently, the largest road construction companies in the Middle East, particularly in Egypt, have demonstrated a great endeavor to establish the traditional the principles of project management for managing such projects. As it is generally known, the project management body of knowledge (PMBOK) sets up principles of the traditional project management, and also provides an overall summary of the basic flow and interactions among process groups and specific stakeholders as depicted in (Figure 1-3). Nonetheless, the remarkable improvement in the road construction sector is still intangible.



NOTE: The darker dotted lines represent relationships between Process Groups; the lighter dotted lines are external to the Process Groups.

The essential deficiencies of the current traditional management system for highway construction in Egypt were characterized as follows [FARAG '08; FARAG et al. '08]:

- Organization
  - Hierarchical organization; command order flow.
  - Collaboration among project members is intangible.
  - Lack of transparency.

Figure 1-3 Project Management Process Interactions [PROJECT MANAGEMENT INSTITUTE. '08]

Planning and scheduling

1-6

- Design often differs from reality.
- Scheduling is usually done in a deterministic form.
- Scheduling update is not continuously established.
- Schedule is only an official document; out of consideration through the activities execution.
- Lack of the knowledge for Buffer Design and Management (BDM).
- Managing of the construction process
  - Random system of management.
  - Personal relationships play a vital role in management, rather than standardization, specifications, quality ... etc.
  - Task performance through predecessor and successor is not regularly monitored throughout the construction.
  - Regular (short-term) meetings of construction partners are rarely organized.
- Resource management
  - Resources have no plan of flow.
  - Push system.
  - Information is often delivered late and insufficient.
- Personnel management
  - Intangible communication between manager and sub-employees.
  - Workers' problems are out of attention.
  - Unfair distribution of incentives; who works equals to who does not.
- Uncertainty management
  - Inefficient dealing with unforeseen conditions.
  - Quantification of uncertainty is based upon non-stochastic calculations.
  - Inconsideration of buffers mechanism into the baseline schedule.
- Target cost has the priority than customer's requirements.
- Bureaucracy/RED TAPE.

#### **1.4 PROBLEM STATEMENT**

Crucial to the successful outcome of highway construction and reconstruction projects is the ability to accurately plan, predict, and control the construction process. In regard to highway construction projects in Egypt, as the focal point of the research, even though almost all of them have tried implementing the traditional way of management, they have unfortunately created a great deal of waste. This waste has caused highway project delivery to be seen as too much time consuming. Exacerbating this situation is the funding shortfalls plaguing most highway agencies. Explicitly, the afore-mentioned shortcomings of the current management are essentially contributing to such problems.

A survey has been conducted among highway practitioners to determine the amount of waste facing the construction process of highway projects. The survey points out that waste of time accounts for 44% of the total project duration. As shown in (Figure 1-4), waiting and idle time is the effectual cause of such waste.



Figure 1-4 Main Root Causes of The Waste of Time in The Highway Construction Process

Uncertainty, poor scheduling, and lack of sufficient management are among the top most important dimensions of waiting and idle time (non-value added time). The problem that this research is concerned is preceded through following the 3HOW questions:

- 1. How is the mitigation of uncertainty impacts ideally established?
- 2. How can reliability of scheduling be enhanced?
- 3. How lean can lean buffers be?

1-8

### **1.5 HYPOTHESES AND METHODS**

In general, this research is based on a couple of hypotheses in order to approach the aforementioned problem and to answer the questions of 3HOWs as well. Firstly, this research aims at the examination of the vital role of buffers through scheduling, and its benefits for the entire construction process when appropriates for the actual degree of uncertainty. Then the second hypothesis tests the integration of the proper buffer sizing approach with a more suitable planning and control tool through a modern management philosophy than the traditional.

The first hypothesis regarding the vital role of buffers has been tested by evaluating buffers through building a model that considered significant issues, with respect to the actual degree of uncertainty, which were not found by previous methods. Hence, the reliable schedule is the schedule that reflects the reality considering both foreseen and unforeseen conditions. This consideration may be interpreted as terms of buffer, which is a reserved time added to the normal duration of the activity to absorb the impact of variability. On the other hand, the more appropriate the buffers size, the more reliable the schedule.

Owing to the fact that stand-alone buffer-designing approaches do nothing without an effective management method; an improvement of management techniques should be accomplished. However, it is necessary to upgrade the existing pitiful method of management to another effective method. Regarding that, the second hypothesis is that Lean Construction, as a recent philosophy of management, Supposedly, the use of buffer is controversial from a lean production perspective since zero inventories, or non-buffered production systems are desirable. Lean construction has a unique strategy that guarantees the continuous effective control, the satisfaction of customers, the elimination of all types of waste, collaboration and competition spirit, either keeping or reducing the project completion due date, and achieving maximum profit. In fact, lean, as will be explained later in more depth, offers a set of tools for the assistance in fulfilling such goals. This hypothesis has been tested by using the proposed buffering assessment model through the Last Planner System® as an effective lean tool for planning and production control.

#### **1.6 RESEARCH OBJECTIVES**

The overall objective of this work is to develop an integration system framework called the 3D-Management system. Whereby 3D refers to the function of this system. Namely, the system works through three dimensions. These dimensions are the hypothetical motives of the problem of waste of time as illustrated in (Figure 1-5). The proposed system is based mainly on the collaborative actions between an adequate control tool of the LPS<sup>®</sup>, and a proper buffers assessment model.



Figure 1-5 Dimensions Motivate Waste of Time in Road Construction Projects

Objectives of research as well as the proposed system framework are expected to steer the following:

- Supply a reliable schedule based on the buffers assessment model, which matches buffers to the degree of uncertainty. This model considers most agents as influencing the design of buffers, and it also is designed by a stochastic tool suitable for real characteristics associated with the nature of highways constructions.
- Withstand the impact of uncertainty, which is the root cause of wasted time, throughout the construction process of highway projects. That can be employed by the cooperation of the LPS<sup>®</sup>, as a control technique, with the proposed buffers model.
- Achieve a remarkable optimization for the construction process based on the philosophy of "the lower the river". This optimization can be achieved through the integration between the LPS<sup>®</sup> and the proposed buffers model of FLBM in one system as a cycle. This improvement cycle indicates the working mechanism of the 3D-Management system of LPS<sup>®</sup> and FLBM. This mechanism is mainly based on re-dimensioning of buffers in an iterative form to match the actual variability. In this way, the level of buffers can be leaned.

### **1.7 RESEARCH METHODOLOGY**

The methodology of this research will be conducted in a sequence as presented in (Figure 1-6).



Figure 1-6 The Flow Chart of The Research Methodology

#### **1.8 RESEARCH ORGANIZATION**

The dissertation is structured into seven chapters as follows:

In Chapter 1, a brief introduction and contribution of the research are exhibited along with the scope, and objectives of study.

In Chapter 2, basic knowledge, and historical background of the evolution of Lean Management are presented.

Chapter 3 discusses and reviews previous attempts in the issues of uncertainties in construction, buffers design and management approaches (BDM), and the optimization of such approaches through the implementation of Lean Construction concepts.

In Chapter 4, the methodology adopted to get the objectives of the study by developing the Fuzzy-logic buffering Model (FLBM). The basic criteria on which this model is based are addressed further. The modeling process is elaborated through both algorithms and programming of MATLAB software. Moreover, various scenarios are simulated through the proposed model for its validation.

Chapter 5 describes the methodology of the 3D Management system framework. The role of  $LPS^{(R)}$  with the FLBM is further interpreted through the proposed system.

In Chapter 6, the implementation of FLBM to a real highway construction project in Egypt is demonstrated through its master schedule. Findings are compared with the actual performance or actual plan in order to consider the outcome of the model. Likewise, a questionnaire has been conducted to gather feedbacks and expectations related to the proposed framework of the 3D Management.

Chapter 7 presents conclusion to the findings of the study with particular emphasis on the contribution of research and recommendation for future research.


## Lean Management from Production to Construction

Notion of Lean

- Rise of lean production
- Tools
- Lean construction
- Buffering in lean perspective
- Last Planner system

The key to the Toyota Way and what makes Toyota stand out is not any of the individual elements.... But what is important is having all the elements together as a system. It must be practiced every day in a very consistent manner not in spurts. "Taiichi Ohno"

### CHAPTER 2. LEAN MANAGEMENT PHILOSOPHY FROM PRODUCTION TO CONSTRUCTION

#### **2.1 LEAN: AN INTRODUCTION**

Recent modern world is highly competitive and it is usually the survival of the fittest. Throughout the globe, a great deal of research has been realized to find a suitable management philosophy that could enable a company to survive and succeed, especially in times of recession. Many companies are now resorting to the reliable and effective practice of lean manufacturing, which has been dominant in Japan, US and some parts of Europe. In this chapter, we will dwell on the topic of lean manufacturing, explaining its historical development and how it has changed the manufacturing world today. Gradually we shall move on to our main topic of concern "Lean Construction", which will be explained in detail in the coming chapters.

#### 2.2 DEFINITION

The origin of the "lean principles" can be traced to the Japanese manufacturing industry. The term **lean** was first coined by an IMVP (International Motor Vehicle Program) researcher John Krafcik in a Fall 1988 article. He referred that to be "*Lean means to derive more value by using less of everything*" [KRAFCIK '88].

Though different researchers have their own interpretation of lean, the most common among them is a "Production practice that considers the expenditure of resources for any goal other than the creation of value for the end customer to be wasteful, and thus a target for elimination". However, the most suitable definition in the context of this work was given by Bhasin and Burcher, "A philosophy that when implemented reduces the time from customer order to delivery by eliminating sources if waste in production flow" [BHASIN et al. '06]. In order to understand the meaning of the above few lines we need to understand the evolution of the lean principles.

#### **2.3 ORIGIN OF LEAN PRINCIPLES**

The credit for the development of lean principles goes to the Toyota Automotive Company in Japan, which revolutionized the way of manufacturing automobiles. The manufacturing industry today has certainly come a long way from the mass production theory as followed by Henry Ford in the US. Before we elaborate on the contributions of Toyota in the development of lean principles, it is important to understand the motives behind the need of a new manufacturing technique when Ford was going great guns in delivering the consumer a cheap and yet efficient product.

Automobile industry emerged into the forefront in the late 19<sup>th</sup> century. The demands of the consumers were ever changing and to keep pace with these demands required a great amount of research, which was obviously lacking in the industry at that time.

**Henry Ford** (1863 – 1947) was quick to realize this problem, and eventually established the so-called mass production system in his Ford Motor Company. He developed the assembly lines, which reduced the cost of production and at the same time increased the product quality. That assembly chain enabled a worker to work from a stationary place as all the tools and materials were delivered to him. This enabled the working time on the car to be reduced to a few minutes compared to hours or even days in other companies. This also resulted in lowering the labor costs per car because of the increase in mechanization. Ford took the division of labor in the company to the extreme.

Despite the fact that Ford succeeded in bringing down costs and delivery time, there was a large flaw in his thinking. He thought that there was unlimited demand for his product. He did not give any importance to variety, and hence he thought that the consumer would buy anything that he produces. This led to the ultimate demise of the mass production system.

#### 2.4 RISE OF LEAN PRODUCTION

When Ford was at its pinnacle of success, a Japanese man by the name of Eiji Toyoda set out on a three-month long pilgrimage to the Ford factory in Detroit. During the course of his visit, he declared that the American method of mass production is not suitable for the Japanese market because there were a number of deficiencies in the mass production system. Thus, he along with his production genius Taiichi Ohno developed the Toyota Production System also commonly known as the Lean Production System. However, this was not easy, especially because of the aftermath of World War II and the growing financial slump in Japan. A solution was found to keep Toyota running in which the workers were made part of the Toyota family and guaranteed lifetime employment. Thus, Ohno began with his goal of implementing lean production.

#### Taiichi Ohno in 1988 said:

#### "All we are doing is looking at the time line from the moment the customer gives us an order to the point when we collect the cash, and we are reducing that time line by removing the non-value-added waste."

Anywhere, where work is performed, waste is being generated. Accordingly, Ohno observed that the entire process at Ford was rife with Muda (Japanese for waste). He observed seven types of waste at Ford. With an aim to find solutions to remove this waste, Ohno set out to develop the Toyota Production System. Having already elaborated on the main objectives and listing the aims of lean production, we should have a clear understanding of these seven types of waste, as depicted in (Figure 2-1), which were represented by [WOMACK et al. '91; ALARCÓN '97; WOMACK et al. '03; LIKER '04; WOMACK et al. '05]. Consequently, Ohno and his team developed the Toyota Production System (TPS) or the Lean Production System, with the main motive of removing such waste in production. The main and most fundamental objectives of Lean production mainly aim to continually evolve and improve the current system. It means to design a production system that will deliver a product instantly on order but maintain no intermediate inventories. The main aims of lean production were addressed by [LIKER '04] as follows:

- Eliminating wasted time and resources.
- Building quality into workplace systems.
- Finding low-cost but reliable alternatives to costly new technology.
- Perfecting business processes.
- Building a learning culture for continuous improvement.

Ohno realized that in order to move towards the ultimate goals of no waste and perfection he needed to shift the improvement focus from one activity to the entire delivery system. This system design criteria promoted continuous improvement. An inventory control strategy was developed which replaced central push with distributed pull because Pull was essential to reduce work in process (WIP). Large inventories are required to keep production in push systems because they are unable to cope with uncertainties in the production system, and explicitly large inventories raise the cost of change.



Figure 2-1 Seven forms of waste

The analogy of the TPS is explained in (Figure 2-2). The roof of the house represents the goals of the best quality, lowest cost, and shortest lead-time. Further, the two outer tools and human-related pillars represent *just-in-time* and *jidoka* respectively. The center of the system is made up of people. Eventually, the foundational element

takes place, which includes the need for standardized, stable, reliable processes, also *heijunka*, which means leveling out the production schedule in both volume and variety. Apart from the fact that each element of the house by itself is critical, more important is the way the elements reinforce each other.



Figure 2-2 House Diagram of The Toyota Production System [LIKER '04]

JIT means removing, as much as possible, the inventory used to buffer operations against problems that may arise in production. The ideal of one-piece flow is to make one unit at a time at the rate of customer demand. Using smaller buffers (removing the safety net) means that problems like quality defects become visible immediately. This reinforces *jidoka*, which halts the production process. This means workers must treat the problems as urgent and resolve them immediately in order to resume production. At the foundation of the house is stability. In mass production, when a machine goes down, there is no sense of urgency: the maintenance department is scheduled to fix it while the inventory keeps the operations running. By contrast, in lean production, when an operator shuts down equipment to fix a problem, other operations will soon stop producing, creating a crisis.

A high degree of stability is needed so that the system is not constantly stopped. People are at the center of the house because only through continuous improvement can the operation ever attain this needed stability. People are trained to see waste and solve problems at the root cause by repeatedly asking why the problem really occurs.

In summary, the differences between the traditional and lean production methodology are shown in (Table 2-1).

	Traditional Production	Lean Production
Scheduling	Forecast – Product is pushed through facility	Customer Order – Product is pulled through facility
Production	Replenish finished goods inventory	Fill customer orders only
Cycle Times	Long – Weeks / Months	Short – Hours / Days
Batch Size	Large batches moving between operations; product is sent ahead of each operation	Small, and based on one-piece flow between operations
Quality Inspection	Sampling – by inspectors	100% - at source by workers
Layout	By department function	By product flow, using cells or lines for product families
Empowerment	Low — little input into how operation is performed	High — has responsibility for identifying and implementing improvements
Inventory Levels	High — large warehouse of finished goods, and central storeroom for in- process staging	Low — small amounts between operations, ship often
Flexibility	Low — difficult to handle and adjust to	High — easy to adjust to and implement
Manufacturing costs	Rising and difficult to control	Stable/decreasing and under control

#### Table 2-1 Traditional Production Vs. Lean Production

#### **2.5 TOOLS FOR LEAN PRODUCTION:**

Fawaz Abdullah (2003), listed the major tools and techniques for lean manufacturing in the process industry as follows:

#### 2.5.1 Cellular Manufacturing (One-Piece Flow)

Cellular manufacturing is a concept employed to increase the variety of products. The shop floor is further subdivided into cells, which consist of equipment and workstations that are arranged in such an order that maintains a smooth flow of materials and components through the process. Trained operators are assigned to each of the cells. One obvious advantage of arranging people and equipment into cells is the one-piece flow concept, which states that each product moves through the process one unit at a time without sudden interruption, at a pace determined by the customer's need. Some more benefits associated with cellular manufacturing include:

- Inventory reduction
- Reduced transport and material handling
- Better space utilization
- Lead time reduction
- Identification of causes of defects and machine problems
- Improved productivity
- Enhanced teamwork and communication
- Enhanced flexibility and visibility

#### 2.5.2 Continuous Improvement

Continuous improvement or **Kaizen** is another fundamental tool of lean manufacturing. It includes a thorough and systematic approach to gradual, orderly and continuous improvement. It promotes reduction of inventory as well as reduction of defective parts. One of the most effective tools of Kaizen is **5S**, which is often the backbone of an effective lean company. 5S consists of the Japanese words **Seiri** (Sort), **Seiton** (Straighten), **Seiso** (Sweep and Clean), **Seiketsu** (Systemize), and **Shitsuke** (Standardize). The underlying concept behind 5S is to look for waste and then to try to eliminate it.

Seiri, deals with eliminating those items that are not currently being used on a continuous basis. Seiton means having the right items in the right area at the right time. Items that do not belong to a given area must not be in that area. Seiso deals with cleanliness of the working area. The workplace should look neat, clean, and ready to use for the next shift. All tools and items should be in the right place and nothing should be missing. Seiketsu means maintaining a high standard of housekeeping and workplace arrangement. Shitsuke specifies the management's accountability to train people to follow housekeeping rules. Management should

implement the housekeeping rules in a practiced fashion so that their people can follow them easily.

Taken together, **5S** essentially means good housekeeping and better workplace organization. Kaizen tools such as **5S** not only serve as a means to increase profitability of a firm but also allow companies to reveal potential strengths and capabilities that were hidden before.

#### 2.5.3 Just In Time (JIT)

Just in time is an action, which attempts to eliminate sources of manufacturing waste by producing the right part in the right place at the right time. It enables the company to become highly flexible by adapting to sudden changes in demand market. However, JIT effectiveness depends heavily on having a strategic alliance between buyers and suppliers. Just in time is a critical tool for managing the external activities of a company such as purchasing and distribution. It can be thought of as consisting of three elements: JIT production (JITP), JIT distribution (JITD), and JIT purchasing (JITB).

#### 2.5.3. [I] Just-In-Time Production

Just in time production (JITP) means to produce only when the customer demands, thereby preventing any waste related to overproduction. Thereby, the product is pulled out of the assembly process only when required. The process goes on as each process pulls the needed parts from the preceding process further up stream.

#### 2.5.3. [II] Just-In-Time Distribution

JITD requires the exchange of frequent, small lots of items between suppliers and customers; this calls for an effective transportation management system to manage the inbound and outbound material since there are no reserves. However, under JITD having a full truckload is sometimes difficult due to the frequent delivery of smaller lots, which accordingly result in increased transportation costs. To prevent such problem, a mixed loading strategy is suggested, which enables to have full truckloads, and also an increase in the number of deliveries.

The idea of JITB is to procure materials as and when required. Under JITP, activities such as supplier selection, product development and production lot sizing become very critical. Customer-supplier form an integral part of JITP in which the suppliers are encouraged to take part in the product development. This serves to be mutually beneficial as the supplier's confidence grows and the customer obtains the technology at a cheaper price. It thus becomes necessary to have a small number of qualified suppliers. Having quality-certified suppliers shifts the inspection function of quality and piece-by-piece count of parts to the supplier's site where the supplier must make sure that parts are defect free before they are transported to the manufacturer's plant.

#### 2.5.4 Production Smoothing

Heijunka, the Japanese word for production smoothing, is where the manufacturers try to keep the production level as constant as possible from day to day. It is a concept adapted from the Toyota Production System, where in order to decrease production cost it became necessary to balance the demand with supply and thereby not overproducing. To achieve constant production levels, the production schedule should be as smooth as possible to effectively produce the right quantity of parts and efficiently utilize work force. Inability to do so leads to waste (such as work-in-process inventory) at the workplace.

#### 2.5.5 Standardization of Work

A crucial principle of waste elimination is the standardization of worker actions. Standardized work basically ensures that each job is organized and is carried out in the most effective manner. This enables to achieve the same level of quality irrespective of the person doing the job. A tool that is used to standardize work is "takt" time. Takt is a German word for beat time and refers to how often a part should be produced in a product family based on the actual customer demand. The target is to produce at a pace nearly equal to the takt time. Takt time is defined by the following relation:

## Takt Time $TT = \frac{Net available work time}{Customer demand}$

#### 2.6 A PRODUCTION VIEW IN CONSTRUCTION PROCESSES

Construction is a different type of production to manufacturing, and has greater uncertainty and flow variation. However, construction processes have many similarities with manufacturing processes. (Table 2-2) shows a brief comparison of them. From the production point of view, crew tasks within construction activities have equivalent roles as machine tasks in manufacturing processes. Accordingly, many production theories could be applied to construction processes under similar principles [CHUA et al. '01].

	Construction	Manufacturing
Elements in Process	Crew tasks	Machine tasks
Input	Time, money, resources, space and information	Time, money, resources, and information
Output	Finished structures	Finished parts
Capacity utilization	Percent Plan Complete (PPC)	Throughput
Bottlenecks	Tasks on critical path	Constraint machines
Principle	No delay on critical path	No idle on constraint machine
Disruption	Task delay	Machine breakdown (or idle)
Prevention	Reliable planning	Maintenance
Management of Work in progress	Buffers Design and Management (BDM).	Inventory management

Table 2-2 Comparison between Construction and Manufacturing Processes

#### **2.7 LEAN CONSTRUCTION**

The traditional method of project management has a long history. It has been used to manage all kinds of construction projects ranging from small residential to immense infrastructural projects like bridges and dams. However, in recent years due to growing domestic and international competition, development of highly complex and uncertain projects this technique of project management has often come under severe criticism. The construction industry has suffered from the problems of low productivity, poor safety, inferior working conditions and most importantly inferior quality. Many have attributed automation and increased computer integration as a solution to the above-mentioned problem [KOSKELA '99]. Hence, there has been little progress in the field of Lean Construction over the years. However, recently many branches of construction industry have started to shift towards the lean production theory.

The main characteristics of the traditional approach are as follows [KARTAM et al. '97]:

- All activities are value-adding activities.
- No distinction is made between processing and flow activities.
- The total cost is estimated on the basis of the basis of the WBS (work breakdown structure).
- No emphasis is given to the importance of resource flows.
- All activities are independent of each other and it is assumed that reducing the cost of each activity will reduce the cost of the project.
- It does not take into consideration the effects of poor quality output and effects of variability and uncertainty.
- Work passes linearly from one process to the other.

Another significant feature or rather a flaw of the CCPM method of project management is the fact that all the cost and time overruns are attributed to the failure of contractors to follow the schedules and budget while construction. No questions are ever raised against the planning, which precedes the construction. It has been observed that the majority of the failures are a result of bad or incomplete planning on the part of planners [BALLARD et al. '97]. Uncertainties are not incorporated into the schedules by the top-level management as the only motive is to win the contract. The schedules are derived from experiences based on the history of other so-called similar projects. Contractors still do not place importance on the fact that all construction processes are different and hence it is not correct to establish detailed schedules at the onset and trying to follow the same. The consequences of such an action are disastrous for the contractor as the quality of the construction is compromised and a great deal of time and money has to be spent on reworking.

The definition of Lean Construction states that it is "A holistic facility design and delivery philosophy with an overarching aim of maximizing value to all stakeholders through systematic, synergistic, and continuous improvements in the contractual arrangements of the product design, the construction process design and methods selection, the supply chain and the workflow reliability of site operations." [ABDELHAMID et al. '09].

Despite the fact that Lean Construction is the application of lean production principles in the construction industry, the lean production principles cannot be applied directly to the construction industry [KOSKELA '92]. There is a marked difference in the construction industry from its manufacturing counterpart. The main problem that lies in the road towards Lean Construction is that most companies do not see construction as a flow and conversion based process. They believe that all activities are conversion based, and hence they do not try to reduce waste (non- value adding activities) in construction. For instance, waste in construction are identified as follows [SERPELL et al. '95]:

- Waiting for resources
- Travelling time movement (of operator or machine)
- Idle time (of operator or machine)
- Resting
- Rework

In addition, (Figure 2-3) addresses the main causes behind such waste.

Lean Production in Construction in essence tries to reduce the wasteful activities in construction to deliver the product to the owner. Lean construction attempts to remove these flaws by proposing several tools such as the Last Planner System® (LPS<sup>®</sup>) developed by Glenn Ballard, in order to remove waste and shield the downstream work processed from such imperfections in construction.

Most of the waste listed above is a clear demonstration of a lack of adequate planning. Information about the above-mentioned waste received beforehand can help the project managers to take extra precautions during the execution of the project. One major solution preventing such waste may be increased emphasis on short-term planning as most of this waste is a result of ineffective short-term planning [SERPELL et al. '95].



Figure 2-3 Root Causes Result in Waste in The Construction Process

Obviously, the most important tool assisting in building a short-term schedule is the Last Planner System<sup>®</sup>. However, before beginning with the Last Planner System<sup>®</sup> we will elaborate on other tools for implementation of Lean Construction.

In general, as represented in (Figure 2-4,a), the traditional project management practices treat all the activities in construction as value-adding activities (those which cannot be removed), and the construction process is a conversion-based process in which one value-adding activity leads to another. This states that as soon as one activity is finished the other should start irrespective of whether the other prerequisites of the activity like materials, labor and equipment are available. This model pressurizes the available resources to act fast, thereby leading to the reduction in quality of the construction. Conversely, Lean Construction, as shown in (Figure 2-4, b), is a flow and conversion based model where a construction process is a collection of conversion processes involving flows of information and materials from one process to the other.





#### 2.8 INVENTORY/BUFFERING IN THE WORLD OF LEAN

In general, the essence of Lean Construction is described as waste elimination, yet it does not sound very convincing. Hopp and Spearman pointed out the fact that while lean is certainly concerned with driving out waste, it represents a more fundamental framework for enhancing efficiency. Therefore, products, services, and goods are produced in lean amounts, only if the production process is accomplished with minimal buffering.

The less explicit source of buffering is variability, which can take on many forms, including variability in process time, delivery times, yield rates, staffing levels, demand rates, etc.

As described by [HOPP et al. '04], inventory buffers are "evil" because they hide construction problems. Therefore, the heart of lean production as well as Lean Construction, in managing buffers, is to reduce the inventories/buffers to reveal the problems and deal with them. The most famous articulation of this philosophy was Taiichi Ohno's recommendation to 'lower the river to reveal the rocks'; i.e., to periodically reduce the buffers of inventory, capacity, time and money that absorb waste-causing variation in order to stress the production system and reveal where it needs improvement as illustrated in (Figure 2-5). In this articulation, the river is a process which has a problem due to variability (rocks). The higher the water level, the higher the estimation of buffers needs to be in order to safer against variability, yet that leads to more time and cost. On the other hand, Lean Construction focuses on enhancing reliability and predictability of process. Therefore, at the lower water level, proper estimation of buffers can reduce the unnecessary inventories due to the real status, and consequently can reveal the rocks (problems) to be in solvability and enable managers to deal with.



Figure 2-5 The Lower the River Concept of Lean Buffering Management

The management of buffers from the lean viewpoint is an improvement cycle as presented in (Figure 2-6). Ballarad (2008), discussed that the job of buffers is to absorb variability. Once the reduction of variability takes place, the next step is to match buffers to actual variation. Matching buffers to the degree of uncertainty involves first selecting the right type of buffer–inventory, capacity, time or contingency– then locating the buffer appropriately in the process, and finally sizing the buffer. Reducing variability and matching buffers to the remaining variation stabilizes a production system. The next step is to deliberately de-stabilize it by reducing buffers below what is needed to absorb existing variation.



Figure 2-6 Improvement Cycle [BALLARD '08]

#### 2.9 TOOLS FOR LEAN CONSTRUCTION

#### 2.9.1 Pull Approach

This concept is the same as that of lean production. Traditionally, inventories have been managed using the detailed scheduling techniques where the materials are ordered based on the prepared master schedule. With the pull approach, we utilize the concept of Just in Time wherein the inventories are kept to the bare minimum and new inventories are ordered based on the current demand. Stocking of materials is wasteful. Its implementation however requires a good relationship with the suppliers.

Pull technique can be applied at both the strategic and the tactical levels of planning. This was an important part of Ohno's original vision (around 1950). The magic of pull is the maintenance of a WIP cap. While pull systems can take on many forms to suit different sets of circumstances, all of them have in common the fact that releases are regulated according to internal system status in a manner that prevents inventory from growing beyond a specific limit.

In general, Pull is characterized by its benefits of reducing WIP and Cycle time, providing a smoother production flow, improving quality, and reducing cost [HOPP et al. '04].

#### 2.9.1. [I] <u>Push vs. Pull</u>

A *pull system* explicitly limits the amount of work in process. By default, this implies that a *push system* has no explicit limit on the amount of work in process. Hence, the definitions give a black/white distinction of push and pull respectively. However, the real world, as is generally the case, is a matter of shades of gray. Hence, the extent to which a process will gain the advantages of pull relies on how sharply the WIP limit is imposed.

#### 2.9.2 Multifunctional task groups

This concept contradicts the current belief that only specialized workers can produce good quality products. Instead of having a specialty group of workers, a multifunctional task group should produce a number of different products. This makes it possible to produce a more complex or more complete product with one production unit. In multifunctional task groups, the workers do not have to waste time in waiting for each other to complete the work. However, to achieve the principle of multifunctional task groups, personnel need to be trained intensively in recombining thinking and doing (Melles, What do we mean by Lean Production in Construction|[ALARCÓN '97] ).

#### 2.9.3 Kaizen (Total Quality Improvement)

Kaizen means to continually look for new ways to improve the process by reducing costs and increasing efficiency. It might involve the management asking the production teams to suggest new ideas regularly. A good implementation of Kaizen implicates cost reduction and zero defects in final products. It includes the 5S principle for site management, which has been described previously.

#### 2.9.4 Benchmarking

It is an essential tool for standardization of activities ultimately leading to good construction quality. New methods evolved by means of continuous improvement need to be benchmarked so that they can be implemented in similar situations and can be improved upon at all sites. This tool promotes achievement of high quality work.

#### 2.9.5 A3 Reports

This tool developed by Toyota heLPS<sup>®</sup> in the documentation of key results of problem solving in a concise manner. It involves mentioning the theme of the problem, the current situation, any improvements / suggestions and the implementation and follow-up plan, all on a single sheet of A3 size as depicted in (Figure 2-7) [SOBEK et al. '04]. The A3 method is easy to use, comprehend and can be implemented only with a paper and pencil. The size of A3 is assumed to be just enough to be able to highlight the important points for discussion.



Figure 2-7 Typical Layout of A3-Report

#### 2.9.6 Last Planner System®

This tool in simple words can be taken to be an assimilation of the above-mentioned tools. In addition, it is one of three parameters contributing to the objectives of this study. Although it is discussed in depth in the next section, the main features and objectives for the LPS<sup>®</sup> are explained briefly as follows [BALLARD '00]:

- Manage and mitigate the variability.
- Assignments and schedules should be sound regarding their prerequisites.
- The completed assignments should be monitored.

- Causes for failure to complete the planned work should be investigated and removed.
- There should be a workable backlog for each crew and production unit.
- The prerequisites of upcoming assignments should be made ready.
- The traditional push based construction process model should be incorporated with pull techniques.
- Traditional project control focuses on hierarchical decision-making and thus the decision-making process lies in the hands of only a few and often decision makers are unaware of the ground realities. Decision-making powers should be well distributed among the project team.

#### 2.10 ANATOMY OF LAST PLANNER SYSTEM®

LPS<sup>®</sup> was developed by Glenn Ballard and Greg Howell as a production planning and control system to assist in developing foresight, smoothing variations in construction workflow. Furthermore, it aims to reduce/remove the uncertainties plaguing construction processes.

#### 2.10.1 LPS® concept

The "Last Planner" is the person or team that produces construction assignments of work to be carried out. The "assignment plan" is unique by being a production plan that drives direct work, not production of other plans. Ballard argued that Last Planner production control system "is a philosophy, rules and procedures, and a set of tools that facilitate the implementation of those procedures" [KALSAAS et al. '09].

Furthermore, the Last Planner System<sup>®</sup> (LPS<sup>®</sup>), as shown in (Figure 2-8), aims to shift the focus of control from the workers to the flow of work that links them together. The two main objectives of LPS<sup>®</sup> are to make better assignments to direct workers through continuous learning and amended action, and to cause the work to flow across production units in the best achievable sequence and rate [MOHAMMED et al. '05].





#### 2.10.2 Principles, Functions, and tools of the LPS®

The Last Planner System<sup>®</sup> of production planning and control can be characterized in terms of the principles that guide thinking and action, the functions it enables to be performed, and the methods or tools used to apply those principles and perform those functions [BALLARD et al. '09].

#### 2.10.2. [I] <u>PRINCIPLES</u>

- Plan in greater detail as you get closer to doing the work.
- Produce plans collaboratively with those who will do the work.
- Reveal and remove constraints on planned tasks as a team.
- Make and secure reliable promises.
- Learn from breakdowns.

#### 2.10.2. [II] <u>FUNCTIONS</u>

- Collaborative planning
- Making ready
  - o Constraints identification and removal
  - o Task breakdown
  - Operations design
  - o Releasing
  - o Committing
  - Learning

#### 2.10.2. [III] METHODS AND TOOLS

- Reverse phase scheduling (aka 'pull planning', 'pull scheduling', 'phase scheduling', stickies-on-a-wall)
- Constraints analysis; constraint logs; risk registers
- Task hierarchy: phase/process/operation/steps
- First run studies
- Daily meeting
- Reliable promising
- Metrics
  - Percent Plan/Promises Complete (PPC)
  - o Tasks made ready
  - o Tasks anticipated
- 5 Whys analysis

It is obvious, from the prior description of the Last Planner System<sup>®</sup> and its, principles, functions, and tools as well, that LPS<sup>®</sup> is distinguished from other project management approaches by providing:

- A systematic approach to the making and keeping of commitments;
- Making tasks ready;
- Collaborative short-term work planning.

#### 2.10.3 LPS<sup>®</sup> framework

As represented in (Figure 2-9), the Last Planner System® is generally comprised through three levels of planning, strategic, tactical, and operational. LPS<sup>®</sup> essentially focuses on making a 6-8 weeks lookahead schedule with detailed weekly plans in discussion with the last planners (persons who actually execute the work) based on the current situations. The activities from the master schedule are broken down into details. Assignments are prepared for the workers to perform accordingly. Ballard (2000) suggested that assignments should satisfy the following criteria before being allocated to the workers:

- Work should be clearly defined.
- Work should be sequenced properly.
- All prerequisites for the work should be available and the constraints should be released.



• Work should be sized based on the availability of the crew.

Figure 2-9 Last Planner System® comprising the levels of planning processes [HAMZEH et al. '08]

Consequently, assignments that fulfill the above criteria are entered to the workable backlog. All the other assignments are postponed until the time they are ready (released from constraints). In this way, the workers are never overloaded; they only do what they promised and this helps to keep a track of the productivity. Failure to keep commitments is investigated so that it can be avoided in future. Thus, the performance can be measured by a factor known as PPC (percent planned complete). Most Lean Construction tools, mentioned above in sec 2.9, are used in the Last Planner System<sup>®</sup>. Namely, the Last Planner System<sup>®</sup> involves the pull approach to form a workable backlog it utilizes the just in time tool, since all the persons involved in the project sit together to form the look ahead schedule continuous improvement is built into the process. Thus, the Last Planner System<sup>®</sup> serves to successfully withstand uncertainties in the construction process.

#### 2.10.4 Look ahead process

The lookahead process involves explosion, screening, and making ready processes. The **explosion** process involves exploding the activities mentioned in the master schedule in details to identify all the prerequisites for the activity before it enters the look-ahead window. The **screening** process is used for determining the status of tasks there in the look-ahead window based on their prerequisites (constraints).

Eventually, in the **make-ready process**, the lead time (time from order to delivery) is estimated, the prerequisites are pulled and the work is executed. This process requires a high amount of caution, as the ordering times have to be estimated reliably to prevent any inventory from building up at site. The status of the consuming activity should be matched with the ordering times of resources. The make-ready work then enters the workable backlog so that the scheduled work can begin. The work is monitored by using PPC (Percent of Planned Complete) and the inability to achieve a high PPC is examined for process improvement and to prevent the problems from re-occurring.

#### 2.10.5 Schedule Buffers and Workable Backlog

In this section, we shall understand the role of Last Planner System<sup>®</sup> in building the reliability in the schedule by the continuous replacement of the schedule buffers with the workable backlog.

In the current construction practices, schedule buffers are allotted to activities to counter uncertainties. These buffers are allotted on the basis of the past experience of the company. The allotted buffers are often too small or too large. Hence, there is a need for an accurate prediction of the activity buffer times. The LPS<sup>®</sup> replaces the schedule buffer with the plan buffer. The plan buffer is the workable backlog that needs to be maintained in order for an activity to start. Activities should be free of constraints to be able to enter the workable backlog.



Figure 2-10 Typical Schedule Buffers (Bfs) Strategy of Activities

As illustrated in (Figure 2-10), an example of a part of the master schedule for a construction project involving a significant buffer has been allotted to Activity 1.

For instance, in the lookahead process, the project management team came to the conclusion that the schedule buffer will not be required, and it could be pull Activity 2. This is only possible with the LPS<sup>®</sup>, which uses the workable backlog to shield downstream activities from being affected by the upstream uncertainties.

#### 2.10.6 LPS® involving project planning

One of the most significant aspects of Last Planner System® is a regular production planning meeting. The purpose of such meeting is to plan the work that is going to be performed by taking into consideration the work that is currently performed and in the knowledge of work that can be done. Through the planning meeting, any interdependencies are explored. Hence, in order to achieve a collaborative production planning, it ought to be considered to not plan to do a task if it cannot be done, and vice versa. Consequently, the benefits of the planning meeting in the context of Last Planner are [MOSSMAN '08]:

- Better preparation of supplier because they know what is expected of them;
- Commitments maintenance for the customers concerns.

#### 2.11 LEAN PRINCIPLES TO THE CONSTRUCTION PROCESS

Now after going through the tools of Lean Construction we are sufficiently equipped to discuss how to apply the Lean Construction principles to the construction process. The construction process is considered in three consecutive phases of design, planning and execution.

#### 2.11.1 Lean for Design

In order to implement lean to the design phase, building of design models should be demonstrated by the integration of the three concepts of Lean Construction (design as conversion, design as flow and design as value generation). Hence, a set of guidelines was proposed to establish the integration process as follows [BALLARD et al. '98; TZORTZOPOULOS et al. '99]:

- 1. Having some degree of flexibility in the sequence of design activities.
- 2. Not defining activities in a fine level of detail and encouraging team work.
- 3. Involvement of designers in joint solutions.
- 4. Direct interactions between designers and customers.
- 5. Explicit and healthy client-supplier relationship.
- 6. Always working with a set of design alternatives.

#### 2.11.2 Lean for Planning

In fact, the construction planning process most prevalent today is that of developing a single plan and adhering to it for the entire duration. Such plans are seldom reviewed during the execution stage, and also the corrective actions only include adjusting the original schedules to actual performance. In order to improve the planning process, a shift towards contingency planning should be broadly accomplished, which includes preparation of several detailed plans prior to execution for different project environments. Consequently, the need for reviewing the original plan against problems will disappear [FANIRAN et al. '97].

#### **2.11.3 Lean for Execution**

This stage involves utilizing of the last planner tool (described above) of Lean Construction for execution of the project. Implementation of Lean Construction for execution improves the performance by changing the way work is done, as opposed to managing the conditions in which it is done. Moreover, the implementation process is performed through four levels as expressed in the following lines [BALLARD et al. '94]:

- 1. Working the plan: At this level, making the plan the standard of performance for work execution is accomplished. In order to achieve standardization of plan, understanding goals should be more important for performance than participating in goal setting. As a result, it is improving plan quality that is the reason for involving direct workers in planning; especially in planning how to do the work.
- 2. **Implications for project control:** Control is established through identifying variances, and proactive control of plan quality.
- 3. **Removing obstacles:** Identifying reasons why planned work does not get done, and studying the utilization of resources are demonstrated at this level in order to shield the execution process from the inflow variability.
- 4. **Changing how we do the work:** In fact, theory comes before policy, policy comes before training and training comes prior to implementation. However,

Lean Construction theory will soon provide a movement into the policy phase. An important feature of this phase is to integrate all performance dimensions into work process design, with safety first, then quality, time and cost. Furthermore, procurement must work with construction on timing of deliveries. The goal is for construction to release resources for delivery just when needed. This reduces inventory and space requirements.

#### 2.12 RESUME

Lean construction with its tools may have a significant role in eliminating waste experienced the construction process, particularly in the highway construction process in Egypt. Variability is the most fundamental factor influencing the execution of such projects. From the lean perspective, the buffers approach is a key solution for either resisting, or removing the impact of uncertainties. The heart of lean production in managing buffers is to reduce the inventories/buffers to reveal the problems and deal with. Therefore, the management of buffers is an improvement cycle of matching buffers due to the actual degree of uncertainty, lower the river to reveal the rocks, and reduce the variation. Hence, it is obvious that in the modern manufacturing environment, the buffers should principally be as small as possible, i.e., lean. However, how lean can lean buffers be? In other words, how small can work in process buffers be to ensure the desired production rate of the overall process? The answer to this question is revealed through the next chapters.

The Last Planner System<sup>®</sup> is the most important Lean Construction tool for planning and production control as well. LPS<sup>®</sup> provides a suitable environment to enhance the buffers design and management, reliability and predictability of process, and the continuity of the workflow. That can be achieved through the transparency and cooperation between all construction parties involved in the LPS<sup>®</sup> meeting.

3

# Literature Review

Uncertainty and variability

Scheduling under variation

vation

- Buffers mechanism for the degree of variation
- Buffers design and management

In a real sense, people who have read good literature have lived more than people who cannot or will not read. It is not true that we have only one life to live; if we can read, we can live as many more lives and as many kinds of lives as we wish. "S.I. Hayakawa"

#### CHAPTER 3. LITERATURE REVIEW

#### 3.1 PREFACE

In general, construction projects are normally executed in an environment characterized by varying degree of uncertainties, especially in highway construction projects. These cause such projects to face numerous challenges as they strive for success. Subsequently, the scheduling process may experience a significant impact not only on estimating the duration of construction activities, but also on calculations related to the network [LORTERAPONG et al. '96; EL-RAYES et al. '01; PAN '05; PAN et al. '05b; Ko '06].

Owing to the fact that the influence of uncertainty in the construction industry has been of increasing concern over the past four decades since the report by the Tavistock Institute (1966), managing uncertainty has been at the heart of improvement for the project performance [SKITMORE et al. '89].

#### 3.1.1 Notion of Uncertainty

The notion of uncertainty is quite ambiguous, subjective, and context dependent. Imprecise, outdated or incomplete information, the inability to accurately model the impact of possible or unforeseen conditions, or insufficient control actions are such examples among the causes of uncertainty.

#### **3.1.2 Sources of Uncertainty**

(Figure 3-1) illustrates taxonomy of uncertainty sources based on strategic, tactical, and operational levels. Strategic sources level of uncertainty is related with a main effect on decisions made over long-term planning horizons. For instance, eternal or exogenous uncertainties resulting from environmental conditions, competitors, and governmental restrictions are examples. Whereas, tactical uncertainties cover several sources of uncertainty that may alter decisions over medium-term planning horizons such as disturbance in information and material flow. Operational uncertainties

comprise uncertainties primarily affecting detailed short-term decisions such as variable processing times, yield ratios, operators absenteeism, and equipment availability. Besides, because of the interactions between these different levels of decision-making, uncertainties from one level may affect decisions made in other levels.



Figure 3-1 Taxonomy of Uncertainty Sources [TEIXIDOR '06].

#### **3.2 REPRESENTATION OF UNCERTAINTY**

Statistical forecasting techniques relying on the analysis of historical data and/or market indicators are commonly used in combination with human judgment for the representation of the uncertainty. Obviously, no single methodology exists to model all kinds of uncertainty, yet it depends on the context and the information available. The main approaches considered for a formal representation of the uncertainty associated to model parameters and constraints involve *probabilistic methods* and *fuzzy set theory*. The probabilistic description of the uncertainty is based on probability theory or stationary random processes, and constitutes the most widely used method for this purpose. Fundamentally, this approach based on scenario-based and distribution-based representations associate a probability distribution function with the uncertain data.

On the other hand, fuzzy sets have to be defined for each uncertain variable, based generally on subjective judgment and managerial experience. Fuzzy approaches provide a simple representation of the uncertainty, which is practical in particular when little information is available [TEIXIDOR '06].

#### **3.3 TYPES OF UNCERTAINTY**

Ward et. al (2001), presented aspects of uncertainty, in six areas, that should be addressed in any project context as listed in (Table 3-1). In principle, all of these types of uncertainty could be addressed within comprehensive project management throughout the project life cycle (PLC).

 Table 3-1 Types Of Uncertainty [WARD et al. '01]

Uncertainty type	Description
Design and logistics	The nature of the project deliverable and the process for producing it is a fundamental aspect of project uncertainty. Much of this uncertainty is removed in pre-execution stages of the project life cycle (PLC) by attempting to specify what is to be done, how, when, and by whom, at what cost. In principle, a significant amount of this uncertainty may persist through much of the PLC.
Fundamental relationships	A pervasive source of uncertainty is the multiplicity of people, business units, and organizations involved in a project. The relationships between the various parties may be complex, and may, or may not involve formal contracts. The involvement of multiple parties in a project introduces uncertainty arising from ambiguity about roles and responsibilities, and uncertainty associated with moral hazard and adverse selection considerations.
Objectives and priorities	An aim of improving project performance presupposes clarity about project objectives and the relative priorities between objectives and acceptable trade- offs. The implications of uncertainty related to the nature of objectives and relative priorities need to be managed as much as uncertainty about what is achievable.
Variability	An obvious area of uncertainty is the size of project parameters such as time cost and quality related to particular activities. For instance, how much time and effort will be required to complete a particular activity is unknown. The source of this uncertainty is often a lack of knowledge about what needs to be done and how, rather than a set of specific risk events or conditions.
Basis of estimates	An important area of uncertainty relates to the basis for estimates produced by project parties. For example, it is often necessary to rely on subjective estimates for probabilities in the absence of sufficient relevant statistical data for determining probabilities 'objectively'. Uncertainty about the basis of estimates may depend on who produced them, what form they are in, why, how and when they were produced, and from what resources and experience base.
Conditional nature of estimates	A particularly important source of uncertainty concerns the assumptions used to generate estimates. The need to note assumptions about resources choices and methods of working is well understood. However, estimates also ought to clearly indicate the extent to which they have been adjusted to allow for assumptions about the incidence of possible changes in project context and scope, and bias during the estimating process.

#### **3.4 UNCERTAINTY MANAGEMENT**

Uncertainty management is not just about managing perceived threats, opportunities and their implications; it is about identifying and managing the many sources and types of uncertainty. The identification process of uncertainty would induce identification of a wider set of responses for managing particular sources of uncertainty. Uncertainty management implies exploring and understanding the motives of project uncertainty prior to managing it [WARD et al. '03].

Miscellaneous methodologies for simulation and optimization of planning under uncertainty have been developed based on different criteria, and modeling philosophies. Though these methodologies are different in their techniques, they have a typical sequence of the development. Namely, they commonly start with the characterization of uncertainty; secondly, the definition of the formal measure for the assessment of the robustness and flexibility of decision in the context of the uncertainty takes place. Eventually, the implementation of an optimization algorithm in terms of the robustness criterion is established in order to improve the decisionmaking.

#### 3.4.1. [I] Characterization of uncertainty

The characterization of uncertainty in any process system is a critical technical challenge. As detailed above, a few approaches are possible for this: statistical or probabilistic, and Fuzzy Logic approach. The latter one differs from the former methods in the formalism used to model the uncertainty.

#### 3.4.1. [II] Optimization

In principle, optimization under uncertainty has several methodologies that can be categorized in line with the methods used to represent uncertainty as outlined in (Figure 3-2). Hence, Teixidor (2006), generated a schematic representation of a decision-making process in scheduling under uncertainty, as illustrated in (Figure 3-3). That representation provides a special emphasis on stochastic and robust optimization for being the basis of the modeling systems.



Figure 3-2 Methods Of Optimization Under Uncertainty [TEIXIDOR '06].



Figure 3-3 Decision-Making Framework For Scheduling Under Uncertainty [TEIXIDOR '06].
## **3.5 SCHEDULING UNDER UNCERTAINTY**

Scheduling is a crucial system for planning, managing and controlling the execution of projects. Scheduling the construction is not recent; it is known that as far back as when the first large Egyptian pyramids were built, their constructors planned a method of managing the construction. Namely, they numbered the stones and delivered them to the site, at the right time and in the right sequence [CACHADINHA '02].

The research on project scheduling has broadly expanded over the last few decades. The vast majority of these research have focused on exact and sub-optimal procedures for constructing a workable schedule, assuming complete information and a static deterministic problem environment. The resulting schedule, often referred to as *master-schedule*, serves as the baseline for the execution of the project.

During execution, however, the project is subject to considerable uncertainty that may result in numerous schedule disruptions.

In 1986, Morris generated the earliest attempt towards the consideration of uncertainty, when he surveyed a heterogeneous sample of large projects, and then provided ample evidence of the influence of uncertainty in such contexts. One clear implication of Morris' work is that the lessons convey information, as listed in (Figure 3-4), which may be used to define decision-making strategies where the impact of uncertainty is minimized.

On the other hand, a project risk action management, as a tool for managing uncertainty, was developed in order to improve the quality and results of project management considerably through a consideration of project risks. The major characteristics of the project risk action management through the lifetime of the project are addressed as follows [BERKELEY et al. '91]:

- During the initial planning phase, it provides an assessment of the project uncertainties.
- This assessment is essential before any irrecoverable commitment.

3-46

- It identifies the major sources of project risk drivers. The project plan may then be revised, or management may devise effective contingency responses.
- It provides management with an objective basis for comparing alternative management plans to reduce the project risks.
- It provides a regular surveillance of the actual process throughout the execution of the project. This enables management action to be refined early enough so that contingency actions are significant.

Three years later, a theoretical approach for the quantification and management of uncertainty in activity duration networks was developed. The main functions of this approach are to [RANASINGHE '94]:

- 1. Quantify the uncertainty of activity durations using the elicited belief of the analyst/expert.
- Allocate the management contingency for the project duration as the difference between a risk-adjusted target duration (set for a desired probability of success) and the expected value.
- Allocate engineering allowance for an individual path as the difference between expected value for project duration and expected value for that path duration.
- 4. Distribute the total contingency available for individual paths to the activities on those paths based on their percentage contributions to the variance of that path duration.
- 5. Consider contingency available for unforeseen events as the minimum duration of all the allocations to an activity.
- 6. Measure and treat the probability of success of each activity as the initial benchmark for management of uncertainty in activity duration network.
- 7. Transfer some of the contingency from activity durations that have a greater probability of success to those which have a greater probability of failure, thereby bringing more sophistication to the management process.

### Task complexity

- 2. Divide project into easily handleable parts with minimum and clear interface
- Simplify specifications.
- 13. Simplify design.
- 26. Simplify financial arrangements.
- 27. Simplify organization.
- 28. Simplify legal arrangements.
- 32. Minimize number of contracts.

### Procedural uncertainty

- 8. Minimize technical uncertainty.
- 9. Plan actions carefully.
- 10. Flexible design needed.
- 12. Avoid late design changes.
- 18. Long projects should be phased.
- 20. Ensure adequate funding.
- 23. Take strategic action when exchange rates change.
- 29. Avoid competitive bidding.
- Adequate risk assessment needed.
- Clarify schedules.

### Psychological regret

- 3. Assess impact of project on environment and people.
- 22. Ensure sponsors truly interested.
- 25. Legal arrangements should be fair.
- 33. Fair allocation of risk needed.
- 42. One person or group should have overall authority.
- 43. Motivated and experienced team needed.
- 44. Participative decision making with socially orientated leadership needed.

Stress

- 5. Unrushed commitment needed.
- 19. Avoid rushed initial definition/design/development.
- 30. Avoid rushed bidding.
- 35. Good attitudes and relations needed.

Schema veridicality

- 1. Project definition to be well investigated, communicated and agreed.
- 4. Minimize conflict of participants' objectives.
- 15. Government to give clear objectives.
- 21. Terminate project if necessary.
- 23. Legal arrangements should be clear.
- 36. Clear advice from clients needed.
- 37. Appropriate organization needed.
- 41. Clear and comprehensive organization needed.
- 45. Good communication needed.

Schema generality

- Planning to allow for future phases, logistics, geographical uncertainties, interdependent design/production.
- 16. Government to allow flexible management.
- 31. Consider other than lowest bid.
- 40. Devise back-up strategies.

Schema stability

- 7. Care needed in forecasting important events and risky situations.
- 14. Establish government commitment.
- 17. Government to monitor progress and ensure continuity.
- 34. Consider appointing contractor earlier.

Figure 3-4 A List of Morris' Lessons Towards Unecrtainty Management [SKITMORE et al. '89].

The use of Fuzzy approaches has proved to be the most significant development in managing uncertainty when imprecision and inconsistency of data are presented.

Accordingly, during the last decade, artificial intelligence techniques applying to scheduling systems have developed considerably, with some transference into industrial applications from academic research [KONAR et al. '96; BURROWS et al. '97].

In case of disruptions, feedback between the local and global levels of scheduling is essential. Global level data are normally aggregated, imprecise, or estimated. Within a multi-site scheduling system based on fuzzy, a consideration of the adequate modeling and processing of imprecise data for global-level scheduling was modeled as depicted in (Figure 3-5). The function of such system is to create a robust prescription for the local scheduling systems, which heLPS<sup>®</sup> to reduce the effort of coordination and rescheduling [SAUER et al. '98].



Figure 3-5 The Multi-Site Scheduling System Architecture [SAVER et al. '98].

The main attributes of the multi-site scheduling procedure can be obviously understood in the following steps:

- 1. A global-level schedule with an initial distribution of internal orders to local production sites is generated (global predictive scheduling).
- 2. Based on the global schedule, the local plants draw up their detailed local production schedules (local predictive scheduling).
- 3. In case of local disruptions, the local reactive scheduler first tries to remedy them locally by interactive repair (local reactive scheduling).
- 4. If problems cannot be solved on the local level or the modified local schedule influences other local schedules (inter-plant dependencies), the global level has to be called again. Global scheduling can then cause a redistribution of internal orders to local plants and adjust the global schedule (global reactive scheduling).
- 5. The local plants adjust to the changes in the global schedule.

In order to achieve congruence of the global schedule and its local transpositions, steps 3 to 5 might be done more than once to maintain consistency.

Confessedly, a predictable scheduling approach is so presented that it can absorb disruptions or uncertainties without affecting planned activities, and provides a significant improvement in predictability at the expense of very little degradation in realized schedule. The effects of disruptions on planned activities are measured by the difference between planned and realized job completion times. In particular, the insertion of idle time into a schedule in a controlled manner does not result in significant deterioration of the primary performance measure if coupled with appropriate mechanisms for handling disruptions [MEHTA et al. '99].

The year 2002 witnessed some significant studies focusing on management of uncertainty. Apart from expression of uncertainty, ambiguity and complexity in terms of information adequacy, identifying three fundamental project management strategies as shown in (Table 3-2), were illustrated [PICH et al. '02].

In 2003, Eck argued that algorithms used in the traditional and the most advanced planning (APS) systems commonly use deterministic models and data. In these deterministic models uncertain, variable, incomplete or even incorrect data is presented by the expected or worst-case value. Then sensitivity analysis is applied afterwards, as a reactive approach because herewith only the impacts of fluctuations in the data of the solution are studied. In practice, this leads to nervous planning, which anticipates quasi real-time of changes.

Table 3-2 Fundamental Project Management Strategies [PICH et al. '02]

	Planning Systems	Coordination and Incentives	Monitoring Systems	
Instructionism	Critical Path Planning	Critical Path Planning	Critical Path Planning	
	<ul> <li>Task scheduling</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Target setting</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Target achievement</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Buffers (e.g., budget or schedule "contingencies")</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Work structure, responsibilities</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Progress tracking (e.g., % complete)</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Simulation</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Coordination in hierarchy</li> </ul>		
	<u>Risk Management</u>	<u>Risk Management</u>	<u>Risk Management</u>	
	Risk lists	<ul> <li>Contingent targets and</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Contingent target</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Preventive actions</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>contracts</li> </ul>	achievement (per tree branch)	
	<ul> <li>Contingency plan (dynamic programming, decision tree)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Mutual adjustment according to events</li> </ul>	Monitor risk realization	
Learning	Overall vision	<ul> <li>Long-term relationships</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Scan for new events</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Detailed plan only for next tasks, then high level logic based on hypotheses</li> </ul>	with stakeholders,	Track assured	
		<ul> <li>Flexible and lateral coordination in mutual interest</li> <li>Upward incentives (no punishment for failure due to uncontrollable events)</li> </ul>	achievements	
			<ul> <li>Track quality of process used in addition to outcomes</li> </ul>	
	Plan learning actions			
	<ul> <li>Provide capacity for re planning</li> </ul>		Fundiate and the state of the state	
			<ul> <li>Explicitly evaluate what has been learned</li> </ul>	
		<ul> <li>Incentives for good process</li> </ul>		
Selectionism	<ul> <li>Plan multiple trial projects</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>"Winner" shares upside</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Sharing of intermediate</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Plan performance hurdle for the "winner"</li> </ul>	contribute, as winner cannot be predicted)	(learning)	
			<ul> <li>Performance of trial projects versus hurdle</li> </ul>	

In order to find solutions that are less sensitive to uncertainties of the parameters, he advocated the need for a proactive approach that is named 'Robust Planning'. This means that uncertainties should be included in the model and that the algorithms should strive for specific reduction of the variability.

Furthermore, Eck emphasized the suitability of the tactical-level (mediumterm) planning to deal with the causes of uncertainty of the three planning levels. At the operational level (short-term), there is not much time to react to fluctuations of uncertain parameters, and at the strategic level, many phenomena are too variable to base a long-term decision on. Hence, in order to implement such a proactive or robust planning successfully, he proposed a stepwise approach throughout the three levels of planning as illustrated in (Figure 3-6).



Figure 3-6 The Stepwise Approach For Implantation of The Robust Planning [ECK '03].

In principle, generating a baseline schedule before the start of the project is comprehensively practiced by the management decision. This can be established through either using a deterministic schedule or a proactive one. Recently, the critical chain schedule/buffer management (CC/BM) methodology has attracted much attention because it is certainly an important "eye-opener". The basic of CC/BM methodology is the direct application of the theory of constraints (TOC) [GOLDRATT '97], are briefly summarized in the following [HERROELEN et al. '04]:

- Aggressive median or average activity duration estimates.
- No activity due dates.
- No project milestones.
- No multi-tasking.
- Scheduling objectives 1/4 minimize makespan; minimize WIP.
- Determine a precedence and resource feasible baseline schedule.
- Identify the critical chain.
- Aggregate uncertainty allowances into buffers.

- Keep the baseline schedule and the critical chain fixed during project execution.
- Determine an early start based non-buffered projected schedule and report early completions.
- Use the buffers as a proactive warning mechanism during schedule execution.

Existing approaches, as mentioned previously, to the problem of scheduling projects under uncertainty were surveyed by [HERROELEN et al. '05]. As a result, they pointed out that the methodologies for stochastic project scheduling essentially view the scheduling problem as a multi-stage decision process. Scheduling policies are used to define which activities are to be started at random decision points through time, based on the observed past and prior knowledge about the processing time distributions. Furthermore, they advocated the fuzzy project scheduling approaches that reject the use of probability distributions for the activity durations, yet relies on membership functions that may be difficult to generate. Such advocates argue that probability distributions for the activity durations are unknown because of a lack of historical data. Besides, in a non-repetitive or even unique setting, project management is often confronted with judgmental statements that are vague and imprecise.

In addition, they eventually emphasized that the buffer insertion approach, the fundamental ingredient of Goldratt's critical chain methodology [GOLDRATT '97], is gaining increasing popularity among project management practitioners. In short, the stability of scheduling under uncertainty aims in essence at minimizing the expected weight deviation of the actual from the planned activity start times when exactly one activity duration disruption is anticipated.



Figure 3-7 Stable and an Unstable Schedule [LEUS '03]

As represented in (Figure 3-7), the schedule at the left side of the figure is unstable and is not sensitive to any fluctuations in the activity durations. Whereas the schedule at the right side of the figure is more stable because reserved times (Buffer) are inserted at key points in the project schedule to act as a shock absorbers in order to protect the project end date " $\omega$ " against variability.

### 3.6 EMBRACING UNCERTAINTY IN LEAN CONSTRUCTION

Embracing uncertainty is a major aspect of Lean Construction. Furthermore, embracing uncertainty brings additional benefits and opportunities for improving the construction process addressed by Ballard and Howell (1994), as illustrated in (Figure 3-8). They advocated that as delivery variation declines, so does the size of backlogs required to initiate work without risk of interruption, thus advancing phase initiation. More optimum sequences can further be selected and better matching of labor resources can be accomplished, with a more certain in-flow of work.



Figure 3-8 Embracing uncertainty in lean standpoint: Reduce variation and then start sooner [BALLARD et al. '94]

Lean construction looks at a construction project as a production system realizing the dependences and variations through supply and assembly chains of construction, and effectively managing process uncertainties [CHOO '03]. Choo (2003) pointed out that the most significant step towards minimizing the effect of uncertainty is to declare its existence and explicitly represent it. He also discussed that uncertainty in project scope and design changes might increase or decrease work shown in the master schedule. Besides, uncertainties involving resources can also influence the schedule. Hence, he advocated that the significant role of the Last Planner System® in improving the planning system reliability by identifying the causes of uncertainty and eliminating these causes as much as possible. Under lean thinking, improvement is possible by reducing uncertainty in workflow, thus, eliminating the need for intermediate backlogs.

Abdelhamid et al. (2009) formulated a 2-step framework for embracing uncertainty in a construction setting. These two steps are monitoring the environment in the production phase, and learning the Observe-Orient-Decide-Act loop, which will be in depth explained at the end of this Chapter, by introducing perturbations into the system to avoid complacency. They discussed that uncertainty should be embraced by construction teams to move from troubleshooting to reactive consolidation of what the team has achieved by using the OODA loop during the Weekly Work Planning phase of the Last Planner System. Hence, through the first step, the process would begin with observing and acquiring sufficient knowledge of external and internal conditions. At this point, the team might re-orient itself and make an action resulting in a new observations, which will in turn restart the loop.

Owing to inability of any simulations to replicate all the situations that a team may encounter, Abdelhamid et al. advocated that the team would still be ready to embrace uncertainty by cultivating situations where the use of OODA loop is triggered. Therefore, through the second step, they proposed a set of guidelines to engage team in OODA-loop cycles. Using 5-Whys approach, and make performance expectations broad, general, and fuzzy are such examples of those guidelines.

In the Lean Construction paradigm, constrains refer to anything that prevents a task from being performed. Obviously, uncertainties result in generating such

constrains. Lookahead planning is the core process of LPS<sup>®</sup> that goes through all the constraints for each activity in the period leading up to the scheduled start of that activity and resolving or removing each one. Accordingly, Davis (2009) pointed out that a well run lookahead process would ideally recognize ahead of time that a constraint is not going to be removed in time, which provides an advance warning to the managers to take action. This action needs to address the two problems of the delay by making other work ready for the work crews that would otherwise have nothing to do and re-planning other parts of the project to bring it back on schedule and keep the reliability of the schedule high. Hence, he developed an algorithm based on a risk model for building a master schedule for a project that is arranged in such a way as to maximize the ability of managers at later times to rearrange the schedule with minimum effect on the planning reliability of later activities and on the overall project duration. This algorithm does something similar in that it tends to schedule risky activities earlier, so that if they are delayed it has less impact on the project finishing time. In addition, buffers are still possible to be allotted to schedule activities after using the algorithm in strategic places if desired [DAVIS '09].

### 3.7 UNCERTAINTY AND BUFFERING MANAGEMENT

As commonly known, construction is a different type of production than manufacturing, and has greater uncertainty and flow variability. Construction is schedule-driven. Given a well-structured schedule, if everyone keeps to his part of the schedule, the work flows smoothly and maximum performance is achieved. However, as known for all, it is rare that projects perform precisely to their original schedule. If a schedule has sufficient slack in the impacted activities, changes may not impact end dates. When there is little or no slack, players are pressured to make it up in accelerated production [BALLARD et al. '95].

The buffers issue has been advocated as a significant solution to withstand variability for most fields. For instance, in the last G-20 summit of 2009, because of the financial crisis, world leaders took credit for pulling the economy "back from the brink" and promised a new world order for tighter financial regulation and more inclusive global governance to protect the world from future meltdowns. The group of 20 leaders , shown in (Figure 3-9), pledged to set up more rigorous financial rules

that would cut down on some of the risky behavior. The important rule among these was the use of buffers to cushion against future downturns. In addition, the group of 20 leaders reached a consensus on the importance of that risky behaviors, and difference in accounting standards, as degree of variability, should be considered when determining the size of the buffers.

Responding to variability is a major aspect of Lean Production Theory (LPT). Buffers between operations are an important tool because they allow two activities to proceed independently. Buffers can serve at least three functions in relation to shielding work by providing a workable backlog [HOWELL et al. '94]:

- 1. To compensate for differing average rates of supply and use between the two activities;
- 2. To compensate for uncertainty in the actual rates of supply and use;
- 3. To allow differing work sequences by supplier and using activity.

As valuable as buffers are, they are costly, hard to size, and hardly an optimal solution. The costs associated with buffers include storage space, double handling, inventory management, loss prevention, buffer fill time, and idle inventory. Buffers are hard to size because the actual supply and use rates are unknown.



Figure 3-9 G-20 World Leaders Towords Tackling The Financial Crisis [REUTERS '09].

# 3.7.1 Anatomy of Buffer Management

Although, the Last Planner System<sup>®</sup> contributes to reducing and controlling a significant part of the reasons behind variability and uncertainty, buffers are proposed as a part of the needed additional action complementing Last Planner System<sup>®</sup> [GONZÁLEZ et al. '06b].

# **3.7.2 Definitions of Buffers**

The term of buffer has no explicit meaning; it has various definitions based upon the field under consideration. For instance, in physical science it is considered as a solution, which resists the change in pH upon addition of small amounts of acid or base, or upon dilution. In electronic sciences, it has a different consideration, which is a routine or storage medium used to compensate for a difference in the rate of flow of data between devices.

On the other hand, buffers in production systems compensate for overflow, and they may be characterized by location, size, product mix, criticality, etc. They are also influenced by the difficulty in forecasting the available capacity and production demand [ALVES et al. '03, '04; WIKIPEDIA '09; ZÜLCH et al. '09].

There are three common types of buffer which can be applied in the construction industry [HOPP et al. '04]:

- *Inventory:* Work in Progress (WIP), and finished goods located in the supply chain.
- *Capacity:* Resource allocation in order to absorb actual production demand problem.
- *Time:* Reserved time added to baseline schedule in order to absorb the demand of variability, and protects critical path against variation in time of non-critical activities through the construction process.

Alarcón and Ashley (1999) reported the improvements in schedules and costs due to use of buffers in construction project process. Apart from up to 20% improvement in schedule, 17% in cost [GONZÁLEZ et al. '06a].

### 3.7.3 Buffer History

Buffering is a common technique used in project planning. The traditional project management technique has encountered a great deal of criticism. One point of criticism is that planning and control methodologies remain imperfect. In spite of the fact that project managers use a time contingency (traditional schedule buffer) to guarantee the completion time of either an activity or a project, they often fail to meet the target time and cost [SHOU et al. '00; PARK et al. '04]. Some of the shortcomings are the inadequacy of allocation of buffer and its sizing, which have been addressed and focused on by many researchers [BALLARD et al. '95; HOWELL et al. '96; GOLDRATT '97; GARDINER et al. '98; RADOVILSKY '98; PATRICK '99; SHOU et al. '00; LEACH '02; ALVES et al. '03; LEUS '03; ALVES et al. '04; PARK et al. '04; GONZÁLEZ et al. '06a; KO '06; LI et al. '07; ROGALSKA et al. '07; WIKIPEDIA '09]. Deficiencies of the traditional schedule buffers are summarized as follows [BALLARD et al. '95; HOWELL et al. '96; SHOU et al. '00; PARK et al. '04; LI et al. '07]:

- Lack of activity characteristics.
- Inefficient sizing.
- Losses at merging point.
- Bad allocation.
- Lack of uncertainty levels.
- Disregard of the believable degree of the activity duration assumption.

### **3.7.4 Schedule buffer functions and types**

Simply, a schedule buffer is represented as time added to project duration. Even though schedule buffers between suppliers and construction may shield the contractor from the impact of late delivery, the shielding is expensive both in terms of time and cost. In order to tackle this problem, Ballard and Howell (1995) suggested that schedule buffers should be placed after processes with variable output.

Obviously, most scholars generally agree with the common types of buffers used through the scheduling.

Admittedly, with schedule buffers, as illustrated on the right-hand side of (Figure 3-10), projects will, on average, under-run by the bias amount and only rare projects will over-run the cost and schedule estimates. Process improvement should work to reduce both variability and bias over the long term. Uncertainty reduction focuses on the work processes within the tasks, while bias reduction concerns with improving the project estimation and delivery process.

Even when they have variant methodologies for managing schedule buffers by either sizing or allocating. As addressed in much of the literature [BALLARD et al. '95; GOLDRATT '97; GARDINER et al. '98; RADOVILSKY '98; SHOU et al. '00; ALVES et al. '03; LEUS '03; ALVES et al. '04; PARK et al. '04; GONZÁLEZ et al. '06a; KO '06; LI et al. '07; ROGALSKA et al. '07], there are three common types of schedule buffers. The first is the feeding buffer (FB), which is inserted wherever a non-CC-task feeds into a CC-task. The size of the FB is based on the uncertainty in the feeding chain it is associated with. The second is the resource buffer (RB), which is regarded as an early warning mechanism. It further guarantees resources will be available when needed to enable CC-task to start either on time or early. The third is the drum buffer, which assures that a drum resource is not starved for work if the drum resource is available early. It goes in the project chain immediately upstream of the first use of the drum resource in the project. You can size it as a feeding buffer for the chain of tasks that precede it, or you can use a standard duration. When beginning CCPM, you can leave this buffer out with minimal damage.

On the other hand, Ballard and Howell (1995), and Park and Peňa-Mora (2004) further represented that schedule buffers do not replace plan buffers, which are necessarily implemented immediately even when the schedule buffers are in place. Plan buffers are the outputs of a make-ready process and they can also be considered as Workable Backlogs (WB). Moreover, they determine what CAN be done as distinct from what SHOULD be done. In the following section, different methodologies for sizing schedule buffers are addressed in detail.



Figure 3-10 Control Chart For Effective Project Delivery Process [LEACH '02].

On the other hand, Ballard and Howell (1995), and Park and Peňa-Mora (2004) further represented that schedule buffers do not replace plan buffers, which are necessarily implemented immediately even when the schedule buffers are in place. Plan buffers are the outputs of a make-ready process and they can also be considered as Workable Backlogs (WB). Moreover, they determine what CAN be done as distinct from what SHOULD be done. In the following section, different methodologies for sizing schedule buffers are addressed in detail.

### **3.7.5 Design and Management Approaches of Buffer**

One of the current practices of time buffer is that the float time of non-critical activities in a construction schedule is usually used to distribute scarce resources and protect the critical path against uncertainty in non-critical activities. Float time fails to protect the schedule's critical path from variability and uncertainty when activities durations have been inadequately estimated. Over the past few decades, new management approaches have had a high potential for the development of buffer design and management in construction [GONZÁLEZ et al. '06b].

Undoubtedly, some of the most significant deficiencies in buffers management (BM) are how to precisely size buffers and then allocate them properly. Inefficiency in the sizing of buffers often results in unnecessarily added time (waste), and consequently, fails to protect the project schedule performance. Approaches to identify the size of the time buffer presented in sources are very empirical. In the following sub-section, different methodologies employed for sizing schedule buffers have been elaborated.

### 3.7.5. [I] Sense of experience

The total time buffer size should be set at approximately either 50% or 25% of the total production lead-time.

### 3.7.5. [II] <u>PERT method</u>

In PERT estimating procedures, the responsible functional managers are required to evaluate the activities and submit their estimates. According to the beta probability distribution curve the calculation of the expected activity duration is based upon a set of three point estimates (o, m, and p) as shown in (Figure 3-11). For calculating buffers in the PERT approach, first the standard deviation for the sum as the square root of the sum of the squares (SSQ) of the standard deviation of each element included in the sum is calculated. Hence, the total duration including buffer is recommended to add two or three standard deviations to the estimated duration as illustrated in (Figure 3-12).

### 3.7.5. [III] <u>CCPM method</u>

Critical Chain Project Management buffer sizing uses the same statistical principles as PERT, but only two time estimates are used for the task duration: Most likely and a Low Risk estimate. SSQ is used to size buffer, along with a minimum project buffer size of 25% of the critical chain. (Figure 3-13) represents an example of buffer sizing using CCPM technique.

Buffer = 
$$\left[\sum_{i} (\Delta t_i)^2\right]^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
 .....(1)

### 3.7.5. [IV] Goldratt method

This approach estimates safely that critical chains as well as feeding chains are calculated by using 50% of the safe estimations as activity durations. Consequently, feeding or project buffers are taken as half of the sum of the safety time cut from the chains. (Figure 3-14) shows the procedures of placing project buffers PB and feeding buffers FB with respect to the safety time [RADOVILSKY '98].



Figure 3-11 Beta Distribution of Activity Completion Time

Task	0	М	Р	Xbar	s	s^2
1	2	5	10	5.33	1.33	1.78
2	3	5	12	5.83	1.50	2.25
3	4	6	8	6.00	0.67	0.44
4	7	10	15	10 33	1 33	1 78
Totals		CPM	45	27.50	2.50	6.25
			3*s	7.50		
			PERT	35.00		

Figure 3-12 Example Of Calculating Buffers In Pert Technique [LEACH '02].

Task	М	Р	u	u^2
1	5	10	5	25
2	5	12	7	49
3	6	8	2	4
4	10	15	5	25
	26			103
SSQ	10			
CCPM	36			

Figure 3-13 Example Of Calculating Buffers In Ccpm Technique [LEACH '02].



Figure 3-14 PB and FB Regarding The Safety Time in The Critical and Feeding Chain Respectively [SHOU et al. '00].

## 3.7.5. [V] Modified Goldratt method

This method uses the deviation between  $t_{0.9}^i$  and  $t_{0.5}^i$  to evaluate the buffer size. Where  $t_{0.9}^i$  and  $t_{0.5}^i$  denote the 90% and 50% estimation time of completing the project on time respectively [RADOVILSKY '98].

Buffer = 
$$\frac{1}{2} \sum_{i} \Delta t_{i}$$
 .....(3)  
 $\Delta t_{i} = S_{i} - A_{i} = t_{0.9}^{i} - t_{0.5}^{i}$ 

Owing to the fact that most of probability distributions for activities durations are unknown due to the lack of historical data, the shortcomings of these methods is clearly visible. In order to tackle this problem regarding imprecise and uncertain information, fuzzy logic (FL) has been proven as an effective method to process such information. Fuzzy logic was first developed by Zadeh in the 1960s for representing uncertain and imprecise information. Fuzzy logic (FL) simulates the high-level human decision-making process, which aims at modeling the imprecise modes of reasoning to make rational decisions in an environment of uncertainty and imprecision [Ko '06].

As described above, traditional approaches to size buffers are mainly based on assumptions that do not consider the project stability as related to its dynamic, complex and non-linear nature. In the following section, current attempts at sizing buffers in construction will be outlined. These attempts tried to consider omissions of the previous traditional approaches to be more effective and appropriate to the reality.

### 3.7.6 Buffers design (size-allocation) models

Most literature of project management recommends project schedule and budget estimates include specific buffers as allowances for a contingency reserve. Buffer size allocation in construction has been studied quantitatively for over 10 years and numerous publications are available.

The literature on buffer size allocation can be classified in two directions. The first seeks the optimal allocation of buffers, and the second seeks the smallest or the proper assessment of buffers size. In general, each of these directions may have two methods of solution: (i) algorithmic; and (ii) rule-based. Algorithmic methods lead to a computer code that provides a solution to a corresponding formulation. Rule-based methods give simple rules for either the best or good (i.e., near-optimal) solution of each formulation.

As discussed above, Goldratt's method of estimating average activity time and project buffer is regarded as improper in most cases because of its arbitrary assumption. Shou et al. (2000), proposed a new method to estimate the size of project buffers, taking into account the different uncertainties and types of projects and the risk attitude of management. They consider that method better than Goldratt's suggestion to take one-half of the project duration as the project buffer. First, they considered the different uncertainties of all the activities on the critical chain while Goldratt simply neglected this fundamental truth. Furthermore, the method considers the risk attitude and allows managers to choose different safety levels in different types of projects, while Goldratt did not care about the types of projects.

In 2006, González et al. presented a conceptual model framework, as depicted in (Figure 3-15), for the Design of Buffers in Building Repetitive Projects considering the role of lean production and management philosophy and specific Information Technologies (IT) tools and processes.



Figure 3-15 Conceptual Model For The Design Of Buffers In Building Repetitive Projects [GONZÁLEZ et al. '06b].

Client requirements, general characteristics of the project, required estimated costs and duration, needed resources, available resources, and other initial requirements are such examples of inputs to the conceptual model. The main heart in the model structure is the 4D Planning and Scheduling (4D-PS). Namely, the general project design components and the higher-level milestone construction schedule are represented through product models (i.e. 3D) and process models (i.e. 4D). The 4D-PS work process is used to unveil uncertainty not only through product and process model visualization, yet allowing project stakeholders to digitally "construct" the project several times into the computer during early stages of the project. Using this approach, construction experience is incorporated early in the project with unprecedented emphasis and the precision of the resulting estimations contribute to reduce the initial project uncertainty. Throughout the 4D-PS visualization, the WIP buffers as an output of the proposed model, results from a refining process of the original project schedule.

As illustrated in (Figure 3-16), the proposal of González et al. focused on estimating the contingencies for each group of repetitive activities in the project as the minimum duration of them multiplied by 1/3 (CCPM), this is equal to 17% of the minimum duration.



Figure 3-16 WIP/Contingencies Buffers For Buildings Repetitive Projects[GONZÁLEZ et al. '06b].

Construction practitioners and researchers have proposed buffering approaches for different production situations, but these approaches have faced practical limitations in their application. A multi-objective analytic model (MAM) is proposed to develop a graphical solution for the design of Work-In-Process (WIP) Bf in order to overcome these practical limitations to Bf application, being demonstrated through the scheduling of repetitive building projects.

The MAM was developed as nomographs using only two production variables: time and production rates. This framework allowed for a simple and practical method of designing WIP Bf for scheduling repetitive building projects with independence of cost. The framework is supported by evidence from the SO case studies. This statement was demonstrated through cost improvements obtained in the project examples after application of the MAM. It was apparent that the use of MAM reduced the interdependencies between processes for a given level of variability.

Multi-objective analytic modeling is based on Simulation-Optimization (SO) modeling and Pareto Fronts concepts. Simulation-Optimization framework uses Evolutionary Strategies (ES) as the optimization search approach, which allows for the design of optimum WIP Bf sizes by optimizing different project objectives (e.g., project cost, time and productivity) [GONZÁLEZ et al. '09b].

The simulation-optimization (SO) approach was established via discrete event simulation (DES) software for finding the best combination of input variables, whereas the Bf size was one of the decision variables. On the other hand, González and Alarcón introduced a Multi-objective Analytic Model (MAM) as a mathematical output of SO modeling for designing Bfs at the master schedule level (long-term). They demonstrated the SO model based on a set of inputs as follows:

- 1. Number of sequential process placed on the critical path.
- 2. Expected duration by production unit,  $\mu_D$ .
- 3. Standard deviation associated with the expected duration,  $\sigma_D$ .
- 4. Variability levels by using the coefficient of variation of process duration  $(\sigma_D/\mu_D)$ .

### 3.7.6. [I] Buffer design models based Fuzzy Logic

In 1965, Zadeh [ZADEH '65] introduced the concept of a fuzzy set as a model of a vague fact. Since its commencement, the theory of fuzzy sets has evolved in many directions, and is currently finding applications in a wide variety of fields. In the construction field, fuzzy set theory was developed specially to deal with uncertainties that are not statistical in nature. The first paper addressing the project-scheduling problem with a fuzzy point of view was by Chanas and Kamburowski (1981) and

was published in the early 1980s. Afterwards, fuzzy logic was used by several researchers for construction project planning and scheduling [LESSMANN et al. '94; NASUTION '94b; LORTERAPONG et al. '96; HAPKE et al. '97; WANG '99; LEU et al. '01; PAN et al. '03; BEGOVICHA et al. '05; CHEN et al. '05; GANOUD et al. '05; OLIVEROS et al. '05; PAN et al. '05b, a].

Furthermore, the use of fuzzy logic theory in buffers design has been extensively discussed in the field of IP networks control and management. However, attempts at the use of fuzzy logic in buffers design are still few in the field of the construction management.

In general, buffers evaluation model (BEM) is an attempt of the buffers sizing using fuzzy logic concepts. Modeling buffers using FL typically flows through four phases as shown in (Figure 3-17). Firstly, the fuzzification process is carried out to convert the input values into linguistic variables. During this scale mapping, membership functions are used to define the relationships between input variables and linguistic variables. Secondly, rules that connect between input and output variables are established using expert knowledge. Tertiary, the fuzzy inference engine has the capacity of inferring results using fuzzy implication and fuzzy rules. For a given set of fuzzy rules, a composition operator infers the fuzzy results from both fuzzy input set and fuzzy relations. Finally, a reversing of fuzzification process called defuzzification is done, which produces a crisp output from fuzzy inferences. It identifies the time buffer for demand variability.

The year 2006 witnessed one of the pioneering attempts towards the improvement of fuzzy buffer management. That research was demonstrated to protect precast fabricators against the impact of demand variability. A time buffer was then analyzed using fuzzy logic to avoid fabricators losing capacity. Since some characteristics of a project indeed have more chances inducing demand variability, three factors were identified in the buffers assessment model based on the experts' survey: the function of the building, the number of ownership, and the type of used precast element used [Ko '06].

3-69



Figure 3-17 Using Fuzzy Logic (FL) in Buffering Evaluation [KO '06].

One year later, a fuzzy method was tested to estimate the buffer size in critical chain scheduling to reduce uncertainty degree. The test was to analyze the principles of project buffer under the comparison of critical chain and classical network scheduling techniques. The test resulted in that the evaluation based on fuzzy technique can improve the performance of project schedule [LI et al. '07].

### 3.7.7 Buffer Management

Buffer Management is a process that deals with buffers effectively in order to enable managing the execution of the project, predicting the shape of project once it gets started without a specific due date to be tracked. Moreover, buffer management provides the focus for schedule management, avoids unnecessary distraction, and allows recovery planning to take place when needed, but well before the project is in trouble. In principle, the implementation of buffer management process has a certain strategy through building and controlling the projects. The following are the main features of this strategy [PATRICK '99]:

- Stop spreading safety, hidden and wasted in the tasks. This can only happen effectively when resources trust management and project owners to accept that their tasks' target durations are not commitments and that the buffers are sufficient to protect the project.
- Stop the behaviors that waste time in the project.
- Avoid resource multi-tasking and the lead-time multiplication. Management must take responsibility for protecting resources from competing priorities that drive multi-tasking.
- Account properly for resource contention. When building project schedules, project managers must realize resource dependency is as real as task dependency when determining what is critical for the project.
- Track the consumption and replenishment of buffers. The project team must plan and act to recover as dictated by buffer status, but only when necessary.

During the last few decades, new management philosophies have been developed more rigorously as well as scientific strategies to deal with variability and uncertainty in production management. These approaches have a high potential for the development of a systematic approach to buffer management in construction. However, up to 2006, González et al. observed the fact that these approaches have no formal methodologies for managing schedule buffers in construction as explained in (Table 3-3).

Recently, a few attempts have worked not only in the direction of improving the schedule buffers design, but also in setting up a framework for managing buffers effectively based on the concepts of Lean Construction approach. In 2009, the international group of Lean Construction took the priority in developing the buffer management in formal frameworks.

Approaches	Buffer Type	Observation	Research (Source)
Lean Construction	Contingencies	Through Reliability and Stability Buffering, a proactive approach is achieved that try to solve problems before they impact in a successor activity (wave effect).	Lee et al (2003)
TOC		A Project Buffer (Final Contingency) is considered after the project activities finish date and the critical chain is defined considering resources technical dependencies and critical path. This method poses a reactive approach (Lee et al, 2003) that overestimates the project duration with Feed Buffers (Buffers of non-critical activities) and produce problems when leveling resources (Herroelen et al, 2002). Leach (2003) corrects the size of the project buffer increasing it in an additional percentage to compensate estimation biases.	Goldratt (1997), Shou et al. (2000)
Lean Construction	WIP	There are not formal methodologies for Designing and Managing WIP Buffers in construction. González and Alarcón (2003) give the following recommendations for WIP Buffer Management: a) Establish reliable compromises related to the size of project WIP, b)Intensify supervision at the jobsite, c)Define work packages adequately, and d)Use Last Planner principles. Techniques for repetitive projects like Line of Balance (LOB) are very beneficial to manage WIP.	Alarcón and Ashley (1999), Sakamoto et al (2002), Tommelein et al (1998), González and Alarcón (2003).
TOC		TOC techniques propose the establishment of material and WIP Buffers so that the system bottleneck will not reduce the entire system performance. Minimum inventories levels can be established by knowing the times required for setup, repairing, etc. These techniques are more intuitive than JIT but allow faster implementations.	Goldratt and Cox (1986, 1996), Godratt (1990).
Lean Construction	Plan	Reliable assignments reduce variability and uncertainty, and increase reliability in the production flow using the Last Planner technique. Plan Buffers are materialized through intermediate planning that produce Workable Backlogs.	Ballard et al. (1994, 1995), Ballard (2000)

### Table 3-3 Buffer Management Approaches [GONZÁLEZ et al. '06b].

As discussed in the previous chapter, the effective buffers management way is achieved once it is performed through an improvement cycle. This cycle meets the main goal of Lean Construction to eliminate waste and reduce buffers as interpreted by Ballard (2008).

Abdelhamid et al. (2009) advocated the needs for the sudden emergence of the situation and the dynamic nature of its evolution to be addressed with flexibility based on an appropriate assessment of the issues at hand. Therefore, they presented the Observe-Orient-Decide-Act (OODA) loop as the theoretical interpretation framework by which to influence the performance of self-managed teams in construction. Thus, they proposed a framework to manage the uncertainty-based OODA loop from the lean perspective.

In order to develop such framework, they initially conducted a survey to consider that construction professionals reached a consensus on the need for both better planning and adopting various lean principles. The positive impact on workflow reliability by the effective handling of unforeseen uncertainties was presented. The framework was mainly based on a pair of steps for embracing uncertainty in construction setting, and besides, it is founded on the Last Planner System®® with an OODA loop overlay during the Weekly Work Plan as illustrated in (Figure 3-18). The first step was to monitor the environment in the production phase, whereas the second step focused on learning the OODA loop by introducing perturbations into the system to avoid complacency.

The OODA loop is based upon four phases: firstly is *observe*, secondly is *orient*, thirdly is *decision*, and finally is consequent *action*. The first step of observe is established in order to acquire sufficient knowledge for making a decision. Furthermore, this step requires recognition of unfolding events and feedbacks from the various other stages. They explained the second step, the most complex part in the loop, as the orientation of the information, by utilizing previous experiences, waiting for all new information and cultural traditions of the organization. Though the necessity for need is in the first two steps, the step with respect to decision is needed only when we are not sure what to do.

They found such framework play an intrinsic role in advancing the performance of production planning and control as one of the key enablers in achieving the Lean Construction vision. However, further efforts it is still needed to integrate OODA-loop thinking as part of construction teams' daily activities. Moreover, both of the suggested steps of the framework need to be validated; they also recommended finding other methods to deal with uncertainties.



Figure 3-18 The Framework of Use The OODA Loop In Tandem With The LPS<sup>®</sup> [ABDELHAMID et al. '09]

González et al. (2009) proposed further a conceptual approximation for an integrated buffer (Bf) design and management methodology using Work-In-Process buffer (WIP) in repetitive projects. The Bf design component used the Multi-objective Analytic Model (MAM) and Simulation-Optimization (SO) modeling, whereas the Bf management component used the Rational Commitment Model (RCM). They advocated that a production system without Bf implies a production system without throughput, even though the use of Bf is controversial from a lean production perspective since the lean ideal suggests that zero inventories, or non-buffered production system are desirable. They presented that master plan (long-term period), lookahead plan (mediumterm), and work plan (short-term) are the three planning hierarchy levels for construction planning suitable to scheduling, which are progressively more detailed from top to bottom. Furthermore, they presented the fact that the size of Bfs is influenced by two key characteristics. These key characteristics are workflow variability and process interdependence. Workflow variability of a process was represented by the duration PDF, impacts of succeeding process. As depicted in (Figure 3-19), an example of a repetitive project of "n" processes P<sub>1</sub>, P<sub>2</sub>, P<sub>3</sub>, ..., P<sub>n-1</sub>, P<sub>n</sub> with average production rates and standard deviation called m<sub>1</sub>, m<sub>2</sub>, m<sub>3</sub>, ..., m<sub>n-1</sub>, m<sub>n</sub> (unit/day) and SD<sub>1</sub>, SD<sub>2</sub>, SD<sub>3</sub>,..., SD<sub>n-1</sub>, SD<sub>n</sub>, respectively. In addition, the location and size of WIP Bf for this project are shown in terms of WIP Bf<sub>1,2</sub>, WIP Bf<sub>2,3</sub>, WIP Bf<sub>3,4</sub>, ..., WIP Bf<sub>n-2,n-1</sub>, WIP Bf<sub>n-1,n</sub> and T Bf<sub>1,2</sub>, T Bf<sub>2,3</sub>, T Bf<sub>3,4</sub>, ..., T Bf<sub>n-2,n-1</sub>, T Bf<sub>n-1,n</sub> 1,n, respectively.

At a lookahead plan level (medium-term), they presented that the design of Bfs is more dynamic where are directly used SO models. In this stage, they reported the former stage feedbacks from site production to update simultaneously a lookahead plan that holds the designed Bfs. Finally, they developed the way of modeling the framework in the last stage of work plan level (short-term), that allows predicting the progress of weekly work using historical site information.



Figure 3-19 The Model For WIP Bf Characterized by The Duration PDF And N Processes [GONZÁLEZ et al. '09a].

In the same year of 2009, Olano et al. revealed the flaws of the traditional management for construction projects through planning, execution, and control processes. Firstly, they presented that the planning process is executed by persons unfamiliar with the execution nature for tasks on site. Secondly, it is regarded that the necessary resources for the execution process of the tasks exist at the moment of the task, and the process is pushing the tasks for their execution, which added to uncertainty usually leads to being behind schedule. The control process may provide reactive indexes, identification of problems. However, this process is not capable of identifying the reasons and root causes that generated the deviation. Therefore, they advocated the necessity of managing both flow and transformation in order to maximize the project management effectiveness. They adapted proactive indicators to measure the workflow efficiency and short-term plan as the Percentage Plan Complete (PPC), and likewise, reactive indicators measure the effectiveness of the project management as the Schedule Performance Index (SPI).

They implemented project control tools and methodologies based on both Earned Value Analysis (EVA) and the Last Planner System®, for pair of highway construction projects were developed in Peru. The former technique provides a monitoring of the progress of the project by means of the Schedule Performance Index (SPI), whereas the latter technique of LPS<sup>®</sup> increases the planning reliability by means of Percentage Plane Complete (PPC) through the identification and release of inherent constraints.

Hence, they observed an improvement in the SPI of the project, when the workflow reliability was improved through the increment of the PPC. Moreover, they found that the implementation of EVA as a traditional management methodology independently is inefficient for the activities performance under uncertainty. As a result, and according to the findings, they advocated that both methodologies must be managed simultaneously to ensure project success.

### **3.8 CONCLUSION**

Albeit the fact that project managers use a time contingency (traditional schedule buffer) to guarantee the completion time of either an activity or a project, they often fail to meet the target time and cost [SHOU et al. '00; PARK et al. '04]. Some of the shortcomings are- the inadequacy of allocation of buffer and its sizing, which was addressed and focused on by many researchers [BALLARD et al. '95; HOWELL et al. '96; GOLDRATT '97; GARDINER et al. '98; RADOVILSKY '98; PATRICK '99; SHOU et al. '00; LEACH '02; ALVES et al. '03; LEUS '03; ALVES et al. '04; PARK et al. '04; GONZÁLEZ et al. '06a; KO '06; LI et al. '07; ROGALSKA et al. '07; WIKIPEDIA '09]. In conclusion, deficiencies of the previous traditional methods concerning schedule buffers are summarized as follows [BALLARD et al. '95; HOWELL et al. '96; SHOU et al. '00; PARK et al. '04; LI et al. '07]:

- Lack of activity characteristics.
- Regardless of uncertainty levels.
- Neglect of the degree of confidence of the activity duration assumption.
- Inefficient sizing.
- Losses at merging point.
- Bad allocation.
- Improper distribution of buffers.

In addition, beyond approach based on fuzzy logic, others explicitly need a massive pile of data to be able to draw initially the probability distribution function. However, in many cases, the distribution of probability of an activity is impossible to determine because of the lack of historical data. Despite the remarkable success of using the fuzzy logic approach in evaluating buffers properly, more efforts are still needed that are focused on the influence of many factors on many activities in a project such as weather, labor skills, equipment, and management quality [LONG et al. '08].

Therefore, it is recommended to extensively focus on an approach based on Fuzzy logic as a much more appropriate technique for such topics, particularly in highway construction projects due to the combination of the random and incompletely defined nature for activity durations. For the same reason, developing a model based on fuzzy logic for computing the buffer is considered, and most of the flaws addressed in previous approaches are tackled in this model.

Hence, the elements of the improvement cycle is demonstrated through this research. Firstly, the matching buffers to the actual degree of uncertainty is accomplished by developing the Fuzzy-logic buffering Model (FLBM) as a quantitative model for sizing buffers as a lean level of buffering (LLB). The integration of this model with an LPS<sup>®</sup> in one collaborative system enables managers to optimize the process as well as buffers in a cycle.

to Dia Ford Road

# Fuzzy Logic Buffering Model (FLBM)

Fuzzy Logic System

- Architecture of fuzzy logic
- Modelling of FLBM
- Criteria-based model
- Theoretical validation

Ask a man which way he is going to vote, and he will probably tell you. Ask him, however, why, and vagueness is all. "Bernard Levin"

# CHAPTER 4. FUZZY LOGIC-BUFFERING MODEL (FLBM)

### **4.1 OVERVIEW**

Schedule planning plays an intrinsic role in project management enabling a construction process to be more transparent and manageable. Hence, this has been a topic of great interest since the very beginning of operational research. Enhancing the reliability of scheduling is key to achieving a stable construction flow. Generally, a project schedule is defined as a complex set of precedence-related activities that have to be executed using certain resources. Further, apart from the fact that project scheduling is aimed at deciding which activity should be executed at a certain time, and when to start (and finish), it aims at deciding the allocation of the specific resources to the project activities [LEUS '03]. In the real world, traditional scheduling tools are not suitable for producing a robust work schedule [CHUA et al. '99].

Many project-scheduling problems are often inherently uncertain due to the vagueness in activity duration times. Uncertainty in an activity associated with randomness was traditionally handled by stochastic approaches using probabilisticbased PERT technique. However, in many cases, the distribution of probability of an activity is impossible to be determined because of the lack of historical data. They further argued, and still do, that the project-scheduling problem is not a domain that suits the axiomatic associated with the probability theory [BONNAL et al. '04]. Many scholars [BLOCKLEY '79b; AYYUB et al. '84; LESSMANN et al. '94; NASUTION '94a; LORTERAPONG et al. '96; WANG '99; SLOWINSKI et al. '00; CACHADINHA '02; LEUS '03; PAN et al. '03; BONNAL et al. '04; GANOUD et al. '05; HERROELEN et al. '05; OLIVEROS et al. '05; PAN et al. '05a, b; LI et al. '07], recommend Fuzzy approaches to be much more appropriate techniques for project scheduling, particularly in highway construction projects due to the combination of random and the incompletely defined nature of activity durations. In the same direction, it has also been advocated that fuzzy approach is the best tool for reaching the most likely correct decision when the objective is to reconcile different judgments about effective means to a common aim,
and the most equitable method of determining a resultant of divergent desires [GARCÍA-LAPRESTA et al. '01].

The random nature of activity durations has been the subject of many research efforts. In this chapter, we tackle the development of a pre-computed baseline schedule with the objective of guaranteeing the stability of the activity durations. This stability can be produced when the baseline schedule can absorb variability undergoing the process. In order to achieve that, we develop a Fuzzy model to evaluate the project buffer size taking into consideration the level of uncertainty, type of activity, believable degree of the baseline duration assumption. This chapter flows through introducing elements regarding the model. One of these elements is buffer as the output of the model; another element is Fuzzy Logic (FL) as a technique used in the modeling, and finally methodology of the proposed model and the outcomes are derived.

## 4.2 FUZZY LOGIC SYSTEM (THEORETICAL BACKGROUND)

As represented in the previous chapter of the buffer history, many deficiencies have plagued the traditional approaches with respect to buffers design and management. Despite the remarkable success of using the fuzzy logic approach in evaluating buffers properly, more efforts are needed focused on the influence of many factors on many activities in a project such as weather, labor skills, equipment, and management quality, .....etc. [LONG et al. '08].

In the following sections, a Fuzzy-Logic Buffering Model (FLBM) is developed to calculate the buffer size of the project. Consequently, that may reduce the entire project buffer time, which finally leads to either reduction in the total project duration or meeting the project completion date. The first part based on using FL to estimate the buffer size is established within this chapter. Most of the shortcomings and miss parameters revealed in previous traditional approaches, particularly the fuzzy approaches are remedied through this model. The fuzzy-logic buffering model FLBM focuses upon the reality of buffers, which result from taking into consideration most of the factors that share the execution of a project. For instance, average activity duration, types and characteristics of activities, level of uncertainty, and the degree of confidence in estimates of the activity duration.

#### 4.2.1 Fuzzy Logic complements Probability theory

Although, Probability is defined theoretically as a way of expressing knowledge, or belief that an event will occur or has occurred, some philosophers of mathematics argue that we have never understood the meaning of probability. In principle, it is used extensively in areas of study such as mathematics, statistics, finance, management, science, and philosophy to draw conclusions about the likelihood of potential events and the underlying mechanics of complex systems. The underlying "first principle" of probability is randomness. This randomness presupposes our ability to measure and order the random space. Moreover, the main core of probability is the probability distribution functions (PDF).

On the other hand, fuzzy logic is a calculus of compatibility. Unlike probability based on frequency distributions in a random set, fuzzy logic deals with describing the characteristics of properties. Fuzzy logic describes properties that have continuously varying values by associating partitions of these values with a semantic label. Thus, the reasons why classical probability theory falls short of providing a comprehensive methodology for dealing with uncertainty and imprecision are addressed by [ZADEH '65, '84; KOSKO '90; ZADEH '95]:

- 1. Probability theory does not support the concept of the fuzzy event.
- 2. Probability theory offers no techniques for dealing with fuzzy quantifiers like *many, most, several, few.*
- 3. Probability theory is insufficiently expressive as a meaning-representation language.

Thus, probability theory is much less effective in those fields in which the dependencies between variables are not well defined. Moreover, it is not able to model uncertainty in the highway construction process because of the lack of historical data, which results in inability to build the PDF.

#### **4.2.2 Fuzzy logic concepts**

As is generally known, fuzzy logic was described nearly 50 years ago by Zedah. Fuzzy logic provides a method of reducing as well as explaining system complexity. The fuzzy sets are simply considered as functions that map a value, which might be a member of the set to a number between zero and one, indicating its actual degree of membership. A degree of zero means that the value is not in the set, and vice versa, a degree of one means that the value is completely representative of the set.

(Figure 4-1) represents the typical structure of the entire fuzzy logic system as well as its elements, which will elaborately be explained through the next few lines. The center of fuzzy logic technique is the idea of a linguistic variable; this allows the knowledgeable engineer to write expressive statements about related concepts. The following are some examples of linguistic variables using the fuzzy set: *VERY SIGNIFICANT, SIGNIFICANT, SOMEWHAT SIGNIFICANT, SLIGHTLY SIGNIFICANT, AND NOT SIGNIFICANT*. Hence, a linguistic variable encapsulates the properties of approximate or imprecise concepts in a systematic and computationally beneficial way [Cox '94].



Figure 4-1 Typical Fuzzy Logic System [KO '06].

# 4.2.3 Benefits of a fuzzy logic system

While the fuzzy logic systems are shown to be universal approximating tools to algebra functions, it is not this attribute that distinctly makes them valuable in understanding new or evolving problems. Hence, the primary benefits of fuzzy system theory are addressed in the following points [Cox '94; BAUER '01; ROSS '04]:

- Approximate system behavior where analytic functions or numerical relations do not exist.
- Model highly complex business problem.
- Improve cognitive modeling of expert systems.
- Model systems involving multiple experts.
- Reduce model complexity
- Improve dealing of uncertainty, imprecision and possibilities that are not statistical in nature.

As mentioned antecedently, construction projects are normally executed in an outdoor environment characterized by various degrees of uncertainty. In addition, it is commonly known that no two construction projects are alike. The conditions for executing those projects at the activity level may also vary from one project to another. Therefore, statistical methods, which are primarily based on observations and historical data, fail to handle a problem's often inherent uncertainty due to the vagueness of activity durations. Consequently, the fuzzy logic techniques have interested several researchers for construction projects [BLOCKLEY '79a; AYYUB et al. '84; COX '94; NASUTION '94a; KONAR et al. '96; LORTERAPONG et al. '96; HAPKE et al. '97; WANG '99; LEU et al. '01; CACHADINHA '02; LEUS '03; PAN et al. '03; ADENSO-DÍAZ et al. '04; BONNAL et al. '04; ROSS '04; FARAG '05; GANOUD et al. '05; HERROELEN et al. '05; OLIVEROS et al. '05; PAN et al. '05a, b; KO '06; SHULL '06; SINGH et al. '06; BOJADZIEV et al. '07; LI et al. '07; ABDEL-LATEEF et al. '08; LONG et al. '08]. They advocated using fuzzy logic in construction planning and scheduling due to its evident ability in dealing with uncertainties and imprecision that results from a lack of historical data.

### 4.2.4 Structure of Fuzzy Logic System (FLS)

A fuzzy set is a class of objects with a continuum of grades of membership. Underlying the surface of the fuzzy region is the universe of values that we map back to this membership array. The total allowable universe of values is called the domain of the fuzzy set. The domain is a set of real numbers, increasing monotonically from left to right. The values can be both positive and negative. You can select the domain to represent the complete operating range of values for the fuzzy set within the

(5)

context of your model. A model variable is often described in terms of its fuzzy space. This space is generally composed of multiple, overlapping fuzzy sets describing a semantic partition of the variable's allowable problem state [Cox '94]. Such a set is characterized by a membership (characteristic) function, which *assigns* to each object a grade of membership ranging between zero and one [ZADEH '65]. The characteristics function reflects two-valued space:

$$\mu_A(x) = \begin{cases} 1 & x \in A \\ 0 & x \notin A \end{cases}$$
 .....(4)

The value  $\mu_F(x)$  is considered as the degree of membership of object *x* to the fuzzy set *A*. This represents that membership function for the set is zero if *x* is not an element in *A*, and the membership function is one if *x* is an element in *A*. Owing to the fact that there are only two states, the transition between these states is always crisp. For instance, (Figure 4-2) shows the described properties of the universe of discourse (UD) through an example of a variable of "*Temperature*."

In essence, any subset A may be represented by m discrete values (or continuous intervals) of x together with membership function  $\mu_A(x)$  as follows:

$$A = [x_1|\mu_A(x_1), x_2|\mu_A(x_2), x_3|\mu_A(x_3), \dots, (x_m|\mu_A(x_m)]$$
 .....(3)

*which*, "=" *should be interpreted as (is defined to be), and* "|" *is a delimiter.* 



Figure 4-2 The Universe of Discourse (UD) For Temperature

#### 4.2.4. [I] Fuzzy sets operations

Generally, as illustrated in (Figure 4-3), there are four basic set operations, that can be performed on classical crisp sets. For instance,

Let  $A = (a_1, b_1, c_1, d_1...)$ , and  $B = (a_2, b_2, c_2, d_2...)$ , then:

As clearly shown, the intersection of sets A and B (A $\cap$ B) contains all the elements that appear in both sets A *AND* B. The union of sets A and B (A $\cup$ B) contains all the elements that appear in either set A *OR* B. Another kind of union, called fuzzy exclusive-OR, and represented by A $\oplus$  B, contains all the elements that are in A or in B, but not in both.



Union





Figure 4-3 Basic Operations on Crisp Sets

from, the expressing fuzzy operations in the following equations 8, 9, and 10, (Figure 4-4) shows these operations performed on fuzzy logic sets.



# 4.2.4. [II] fuzzy set membership functions

The membership function describes the degree of membership of the different elements of the fuzzy set in the universe of discourse. There are miscellaneous membership function forms, and some of them are presented in (Figure 4-5). The selection of the form of membership function is subjective and based upon the

context and the base set. Namely, if this set consists of many values, or if the base set is a continuum, then a *parametric representation* is appropriate. For a parametric representation, functions that can be adapted by changing the parameters are used. Piecewise linear membership functions are preferred because of their simplicity and efficiency with respect to computability. Mostly these are triangular or trapezoidal functions, which are defined by three and four parameters respectively. For practical reasons, triangular and trapezoidal functions are the most commonly used in engineering applications. Furthermore, membership functions can be symmetrical or asymmetrical. They are typically defined on a one-dimensional universe, yet they can certainly be described on a multidimensional (or *n*-dimensional) universe [Ross '04].



Figure 4-5 Typical Fuzzy Set Membership Function Shapes [SHULL '06].

For converting a series of individual fuzzy controls into one continuous and smooth surface, each fuzzy set in a membership must, to some degree, overlap its neighboring set. Generally, there is no precise mathematical formula for determining the minimum or maximum degree of overlap, but this interference pattern should reflect the semantics of the associated control or output variable. Hence, experts stated that the overlap for triangle-to-triangle and trapezoid-to-triangle fuzzy regions averages approximately between 25% and 50% of the fuzzy set base, which is based upon the modeling concepts and the intrinsic degree of imprecision associated with the two neighboring states [Cox '94].

### 4.2.4. [III] <u>Fuzzification-Inference-Defuzzification</u>

Once the membership functions are clearly defined, the *Fuzzification* process takes a real time input value, such as temperature's example, and compares it with the stored membership function information to produce fuzzy input values. The first step in fuzzification is to assign fuzzy labels in the universe of discourse (UD) to each of the crisp inputs as illustrated in the example of (Figure 4-2). Each crisp input into a fuzzy system can have multiple labels assigned to it. In general, the greater the number of labels assigned to describe an input variable, the higher the resolution of the resultant fuzzy control system, culminating in a smoother response.

Next comes the *Fuzzy Inference System (FIS)*; in this process the fuzzy logic based systems use rules to represent the relationship between observations and actions. These rules consist of a precondition IF and a consequence THEN. In general, a fuzzy relation, R, or Cartesian-product, A x B, between two fuzzy subsets A (subset of universe X) and B (subset of a universe Y) has the following interpreted functions in equations (11 and 12):

$$R = AxB = A \begin{cases} x_1 \\ x_1 \\ \vdots \\ x_n \end{cases} \begin{bmatrix} \mu_R(x_1, y_1) & \mu_R(x_1, y_2) & \dots & \mu_R(x_1, y_m) \\ \mu_R(x_2, y_1) & \mu_R(x_2, y_2) & \dots & \mu_R(x_2, y_m) \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ \mu_R(x_n, y_1) & \mu_R(x_n, y_2) & \dots & \mu_R(x_n, y_m) \end{bmatrix} \end{cases}$$
 .....(12)

With the notation,  $\mu_R(x_i, y_i)$  indicates the support, or membership, value for the ordered pair  $(x_i, y_i)$ , and is a measure of association between  $x_i$ , and  $y_i$ . It is computed as the minimum value of the membership values  $\mu_A(x_i)$  and  $\mu_B(y_i)$ . Thus, fuzzy rule inference consists of two consecutive steps, which are inference and composition.

Inference is responsible for determining the fuzzy subset of each output variable for each rule. The most important types of fuzzy inference method are Mamadani's, and Sugeno fuzzy inference methods. Consider a domain described by a function y = f(x1, x2), a *Mamdani* type FIS in this domain would consist of rules of the form "IF x1 is low AND x2 is medium THEN y is high," where low, medium and high are linguistic terms with functional forms like Gaussian, Sigmoid, etc., also

known as membership functions. A Sugeno type FIS in this domain would consist of rules of the form "IF x1 is low AND x2 is medium THEN y = f1(x1, x2)," where low and medium are linguistic terms with functional context. The difference between the two FIS is the form of consequents.

In Mamdani type FIS the output membership function can be defined independent of the premise parameters; whereas in Sugeno type FIS each output membership function is a function of the inputs. Moreover, Mamadani's method has widespread acceptance because it is well suited to human input and easy to form as compared to Sugeno method, which requires a large number of rules have to be employed to approximate periodic or highly oscillatory functions [KOTHAMASU et al. '07; SIVANANDAM et al. '07].

*Composition*, which combines the fuzzy subsets for each output variable into a single fuzzy subset. This is usually, but not always, done by using the fuzzy "OR" operation.

Eventually, the *Defuzzification* process, which is intended to come up with a single crisp output from fuzzy inference system (FIS). It begins in the wake of composition of the fuzzy output set. In this stage, the fuzzy output set is converted to a crisp number by either the Centroid or Maximum method as computed by equations 13 and 14 respectively [SIVANANDAM et al. '07]. *Centroid* method takes the output distribution and finds its center of mass to come up with a crisp number, whereas the Maximum method takes the output distribution and finds its mean of maxima to come up with one crisp number. All these processes are explained in (Figure 4-6).

$$z = \frac{\sum_{j=1}^{q} Z_j u_c(Z_j)}{\sum_{j=1}^{q} u_c(Z_j)}$$
 .....(13)

..... (14)

Where z is the center of mass and  $u_c$  is the membership in class c at value  $z_i$ .

$$z = \sum_{j=1}^{l} \frac{z_j}{l}$$

Where z is the mean of maximum, and  $z_j$  is the point at which the membership function is the maximum, and l is the number of times the output distribution reaches the maximum level.



Figure 4-6 Processes of Fuzzy Logic System

## 4.3 FUZZY LOGIC-BUFFERING MODEL (FLBM)

## 4.3.1 Conceptual and Modeling Framework

The FLBM is developed using fuzzy logic. This part of the research explains the methodology of FLBM using its different elements. As mentioned above, the main objective of this model is to evaluate schedule buffers size properly to protect the execution of a project against the impact of both uncertainty and imprecision. Most of shortcomings addressed by many researchers as highlighted in the beginning of this chapter are taken into the consideration in building the FLBM. Essentially, there are seven fundamental stages in the construction of FLBM as shown in (Figure 4-7). These steps are:

- 1. Determining the relevant input and output variables;
- 2. Defining linguistic values;
- 3. Constructing membership function;
- 4. Determining the fuzzy rules:
- 5. Determining the approximate reasoning;
- 6. Computing crisp output (defuzzify); and
- 7. Assessing the model performance.



Figure 4-7 Scheme of development of FLBM (adapted from Azadi, et al. 2009, p.196)

#### 4.3.2 Data-Based Model

The data used in developing the FLBM depends on the findings of experts resulting from the literature reviewing related to such topics, and a form of survey. This survey was conducted to find out the real data that may have a positive impact on making this model more trustful. The survey was divided into in-depth interviews and an online questionnaire<sup>3</sup>, which has been limited to only academic researchers and companies working in the highway construction sector. Furthermore, it was done through four countries of the Middle East area, yet the vast majority was for Egypt. The announcement was sent to around 187 specialists; 41 responses were received. While 76% of respondents in highway construction companies who responded positively, only a mere 10% of academic researchers responded. The reason they stated was that academicians have no precise answers, *"they think but do not precisely know"*, for questions related to reality. In this survey, we review the influence level degree of uncertainty for project activities. Furthermore, different causes of uncertainties are characterized.

Analysis of both the survey and literature review results [ASSAF et al. '95; AL-MOMANI '00; ODEH et al. '02; RALPH et al. '02; FARAG '05; ASSAF et al. '06; MAJID '06; AHN et al. '07; ABDEL-LATEEF et al. '08; ALSEHAIMI et al. '08] assist in forming the input variables of the model and the rules established to link the inputs and outputs. Namely, the survey was carried out in the forms of questionnaire and interviews. The aim of the questionnaire was only to gather information about the input variables of the model that affect the buffer's sizing. On the other hand, interviews with construction practitioners through open-ended questions were to formulate relationships that linked the input variables to the buffers size. These relationships were to build the fuzzy-rules set of the fuzzy model.

# 4.3.2. [I] Analyzing questionnaire-based

For the questionnaire-based survey, the data collected was imported into MS Excel for analysis. It is observed that the average size of surveyed projects is about 20

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> URL: http://www.kwiksurveys.com/online-survey.php?surveyID=HKJJH\_ed285d92

million US\$. It is further observed that the average experience period for respondents in highway construction sector is around 15 years. That leads the results to provide credible and trusty findings, in spite of the limited sample size. The outcome of the survey, as shown in (Figure 4-8), points at the fact that most of highway projects overrun the due dates by approximately 50%, also the percent plan complete (PPC) could not run over 52.7% of the planned.



Figure 4-8 Delay and PPC in Highway Projects of Egypt

The statistical analysis based on the degree of the common uncertain factors, which are encountered during the execution of the highway construction, is illustrated in (Figure 4-9).

It is clearly shown in (Figure 4-9) that equipment breakdown, as an uncertain event, has the highest degree of uncertainty. Likewise, a subsequent overrun of the activity duration may be more massive once an activity experiences this uncertain event. On the other hand, buffers that follow activities reeling under the impact of equipment breakdown consequently have a larger size rather than those impacted by another factor. Moreover, another uncertain factor based on the length of a performed sector has the minimum degree of uncertainty, and thus the buffer, which should absorb the impact of such an uncertain factor should be very small. Inbetween, weather impacts, design errors, late delivery of material, and other uncertain events take place proportionately.



#### Figure 4-9 Level of Uncertainty Regarding Source Factors Highway Construction of Egypt

In logic, buffer size should be affected by activity characteristics. For instance, suppose that the weather is windy (uncertain event) and earthmoving or paving work are being executed, earthmoving activity may be affected more significantly than surveying works due to the difference of the influence degree for such activities, which results from their different characteristics. Hence, in this situation, the influence degree provides an additional indication for the buffer sizing to the degree of uncertainty.

(Figure 4-10) represents the statistical analysis concerning the influence degree associated with each activity based on its unique characteristics. As represented, earthmoving is the most vulnerable activity influenced by uncertainty, which consequently affects its allotted buffer size. Another example that characteristics of the activity of paving result in lower influence under uncertainty rather both earthmoving and base-works activities.



Figure 4-10 Influence Level of Uncertainty on The Highway Construction Activities

## 4.3.2. [II] Analyzing interviews-based

For the interviews-based survey, the interview was in form of three open-ended questions as listed in (Table 4-1). The first open-ended question was posed to formulate the fuzzy-rules set, yet the second open-ended question was to measure the validity theoretically based on a set of buffer sizes by running conceptual scenarios as shown at the end of this chapter. The last open-ended question was posed to practitioners after explaining the model results by both running a set of scenarios and testing model through a real case study, as discussed later. This open-ended question was included because of our inability to test the integration of LPS<sup>®</sup> and the model practically over a real case study.

It is important to note that interviews were frequently conducted via the telephone. This was because telephone interviews were easily rescheduled and as such offer more flexibility, and respondents felt less committed. Admittedly, telephone interviews are not always of benefit of qualitative researcher. However, there are some circumstances when telephoning may be very effective in the context of process-based research [EASTERBY-SMITH et al. '08 |p. 144:145].

~ ~ ~ ~ ~	-c	<i>с с</i>		·	• . •
(lahle 4_1	(Ino three i	men_ended	anostions_h	nasod thu	> 111+017)1071)
1000 + 1		pen enueu	questions o	usiu in	

Que	estions	At which phase research, was it used?
1.	How do you think about the reasonable relationships linking the four-input variables from one side with the buffers size from the other side?	Prior to modeling FLBM.
2.	How could you see the credibility of the results with respect to the buffer size through the conceptual scenarios?	After finishing the model
3.	What may you except the improvement of the construction process for case-study project if the buffering model would be integrated with LPS <sup>®</sup> in one system?	After building the integration system and use the model for a real case-study.

The responses have been analyzed for a qualitative data to reach some conclusions. The main steps, that were usually undertaken, are in a sequence summarized as follows:

- 1. Read through the responses to get a feeling for the data.
- Create response categories to develop categories for the different themes. For instance, with a question asking for people's feedback on the creditability of FLBM, comments would be probably grouped into categories such as "content", "results", "design", etc.
- Label each comment with one or several categories. This is what is called "coding", which has been done in an Excel sheet with responses in one column and category (s) in the next column.
- 4. Identifying the patterns and trends: once the data was studied and categories determined, the next step was to see what categories were related.
- 5. Writing up the analysis: Once the data has been analyzed and identified, write a summary as a descriptive text incorporating comments directly from the respondents.

### 4.3.3 Input Variables from a Local View

According to previous analysis of the Egyptian data, the membership functions of the model are generated for the degree of uncertainty and the degree of influence as shown in (Figure 4-11, and Figure 4-12) respectively.



Figure 4-11 Membership Function of Uncertainty Level based on the Egyptian data

Obviously, each uncertain event, as shown in (Figure 4-10), has a different impact level on activity duration. For instance, weather impact, as an uncertain event, has a higher impact level on an activity than the impact of design errors. These values appear as different uncertain events such that each has a unique domain of uncertainty level. Activity undergoes inefficiency of contractor means that duration of this activity might be increased, and consequently, the following buffer time. On the other hand, when the performance of such activity encounters equipment breakdown the activity duration might have the most significant increase because of the significant degree of variability. Values of membership functions, as shown in (Figure 4-11), are expressed in equations (15-23):

Length of Sector (LS)	=	[0 1 0.05 0.8 0.1 0.1 0.15 0]	••••	(	(15)
Chaos in Site (CS)	=	[0.05 0 0.0833 0.1 0.1167 0.8 0.15 1 0.183 0.8 0.2167 0.1 0.25 0]		(	(16)
Bureaucracy of Official Formalities (BOF)	=	[0.15 0 0.183 0.1 0.2167 0.8 0.25 1 0.283 0.8 0.3167 0.1 0.35 0]			(17)
Design Errors (DE)	=	$[0.25 0\ 0.283 0.1\ 0.3167 0.8\ 0.35 1\ 0.383 0.8\ 0.4167 0.1\ 0.45 0]$		(	(18)
Weather Impact (WI)	=	[0.35 0 0.383 0.1 0.4167 0.8 0.45 1 0.483 0.8 0.5167 0.1 0.55 0]	rease	(	(19)
Resource availability (RA)	=	[0.45 0 0.4917 0.1 0.53 0.8 0.575 1 0.6167 0.8 0.6583 0.1 0.7 0]	n of Inc	(	(20)
Inefficiency of Contractor (IC)	=	[0.575 0 0.6167 0.1 0.6583 0.8 0.7 1 0.7417 0.8 0.783 0.1 0.825 0]	irection	( —	(21)
Late of Material Delivery (LMD)	=	[0.7 0 0.7417 0.1 0.783 0.8 0.825 1 0.867 0.8 0.9083 0.1 0.95 0]		/	(22)
Equipment Breakdown (EB)	=	[0.825 0 0.883 0.1 0.9417 0.8 1 1]		(	(23)

For the other input of the degree of influence, it is commonly known that the influence degree of an activity at the same uncertain condition varies from one activity type to another. In Goldratt's suggestions, all types of activities have one-half duration as the safety time regardless of their uncertainty level and unique characteristics. Obviously, as far as low degree of uncertainty for activities is concerned, the safety time of one-half duration is too much and to some high uncertainty activities the one-half duration safety may be just not enough. For example, the earthmoving activity should have a higher safety time than the installation works, even at the same factor and the same uncertainty level. In this input variable, the influence degree of the impact of uncertainty is expressed either mathematically or graphically as well as both uncertainty level and activity duration variables as depicted in (Figure 4-12), and expressed in equations (24-30):.



Figure 4-12 Membership Function of the Influence degree based on the Egyptian data

Clearing and	=	[0]1 0 05]0 8 0 1]0 1 0 15]1]	(24)
Grubbing (CG)			(24)
Finishing and Layout	=	[0 0 0.055 0.1 0.11 0.8 0.166 1 0.22 0.8 0.278 0.1 0.33 0]	(25)
(FL)			
Installations works	=	[0.167 0 0.23 0.1 0.278 0.8 0.33 1 0.389 0.8 0.45 0.1 0.5 0]	(26)
(Ins.)			
Survey Works (SW)	=	[0.33 0 0.388 0.1 0.44 0.8 0.5 1 0.55 0.8 0.611 0.1 0.66 0]	
Paving (Pav.)	=	[0.5 0 0.55 0.1 0.61 0.8 0.66 1 0.7222 0.8 0.78 0.1 0.83 0]	
Base Works (BW)	=	[0.67 0 0.72 0.1 0.78 0.8 0.834 1 0.89 0.8 0.945 0.1 1 0]	
Earthmoving (EM)	=	[0.85 0 0.9 0.1 0.95 0.8 1 1]	(30)

#### 4.3.3. [I] <u>Towards Globalization of FLBM</u>

As previously presented, in both data analysis and subsequent membership functions, the model may be only valid for usability in the Middle East region, particularly in Egypt. Therefore, in order to globalize the model to be internationally applicable, we should go towards the generalization of membership functions to be not specific for certain areas. For instance, rainfall as a weather impact factor has a higher degree of uncertainty for some countries such as Germany, yet it has a lower degree of uncertainty for other countries, which lie in dry climate regions. Although rules used in the model were also collected from the survey conducted to the Middle East, they are valid for all countries because of their logical interpretation.

The selection of the shape of the membership functions as well as the specific associated hedges was based on recommendation of both previous related literature and experts. In addition, the overlapping for the linguistic variables was chosen at the completeness of 0.5 ( $\varepsilon = 0.5$ ), as referred in (Figure 4-13). At this level of the overlapping, a certain robustness may be given to the fuzzy controller. Moreover, at the completeness  $\varepsilon = 0.5$ , for every value of the input there is always a dominant rule with a membership grade for that input exceeds than or equals to 0.5. Explicitly, when completeness decreases there are more regions in the universe of discourse characterized by a low maximal truth degree of the rules they activate, thus creating the risk of an inefficient control. On the other side, when completeness increases, there are zones characterized by some useless, if not harmful, redundancy [BOUCHON-MEUNIER et al. '07].

From this viewpoint, the author formulates the entire elements of the fuzzylogic buffering model in general form of membership functions, rules, and criteria. This formulation leads the model to be internationally applicable. In the wake of development of FLBM, it will be run through conceptual scenarios to be theoretically validated. In the further step, it will be applied to a real case study in Egypt in order to be validated from the practical side.



Figure 4-13 Typical membership function for input variables and the degree of overlapping

### 4.3.4 FLBM Criteria

The main criteria that control the FLBM are as follows:

- Input variables are independently defined.
- Input / Output variables are linguistically expressed in the shape of membership functions.
- The characteristics of input membership functions as well as the rules lean on the results of the conducted survey.
- Triangles and trapezoid membership function types are used in FLBM, which is based upon the literature review.
- Modeling process is simulated in MATLAB program.
- Fuzzy inference system (FIS) is based on Mamdani's method.
- Moreover, "*OR*" operator is used in the composition process to get the maximum value, whereas "*AND*" is used in the combination with the fuzzified inputs according to rules to establish a rule strength.
- Centroid technique is employed to come up with crisp output number.

### 4.3.5 Input/ Output Variables as General

This model is based on a set of inputs to enable buffer sizing to be more realistic and reliable. There are four input variables: the duration of activity, the degree of confidence, uncertainty level, and the degree of influence.

Evidently, considering the activity duration alone is not the most crucial element in buffer sizing. Activity duration may play an intrinsic role in sizing buffer properly when the degree of confidence associated with the duration is considered simultaneously. Some of the activities have duration either quite less or much more than the actual duration. The degree of confidence assists in amending this feeble estimate of duration. (Figure 4-14) illustrates an example of a couple of activities A and B has a precedence relation of FS.

The initial planning estimates the total duration of both activities is 9 weeks, which neglects the impact of variability. As shown, the duration of activity A has been estimated as two weeks, which is much more less than the acceptable duration of such activity from the experts' standpoint that believes it should be performed in 4 weeks. In contrast, the duration of activity B has been estimated as 7 weeks, which is much greater than reasonable duration as 3.5 weeks.

From a traditional view, enabling this plan to be capable of absorbing the impact of variability, a buffer should be allocated for each activity size approximately one half of the activity duration regardless of the length of duration of this activity, the degree of confidence, and whether the activity is influenced significantly by this variability or not. Therefore, the schedule based on traditional buffer (Bf) assessment may extend to 12 weeks. However, Activity A ends at 4 weeks, and then, Activity B ends at 10.5 weeks. This emphasizes that if we do not consider the confidence degree related to estimating the activity duration that may lead to unnecessary time and cost.





Figure 4-14 Effect of Activity Duration and Its Degree of Confidence

Owing to the fact that activity duration and degree of confidence are essential elements in FLBM, the Bf size becomes much more realistic. For instance, activity A has less duration than reasonable, which means that the degree of confidence for this estimate is very low. Hence, more Bf size should be considered to compensate for the shortage of duration. Conversely, Bf size should be considered as short as possible for activity B of the very low confidence degree to control any unnecessary extent in the duration. Through the following lines, the membership functions will be represented graphically and mathematically for each input variable of FLBM.

Prior to go in depth on the membership functions and the mathematical expression with respect to the four input variables as well as the output variable, it should be considered that the duration is one of the most important inputs to the model. The value added to the model outcomes by considering the duration is resulted from providing estimates to the experts and the experts then response to its judgment. Therefore, the focus on the duration, as one input to the model, is because of its importance at the level of production. That because, at the level of production, the cost is already known, whereas the duration is not. In addition, the degree of confidence of activity duration may judge the estimates of the duration through the execution process according to any emerged variations. The independency, as a logic of Fuzzy system, is the relation between the duration and the confidence degree.

Namely, the model can be worked out without the duration size, yet that will lead to inefficiency to the model outcomes.

#### 4.3.5. [I] Activity Duration

As shown in (Figure 4-15), Activity duration is described into five linguistic subsets; very short (*VS*), short (*S*), medium (*M*), long (*L*), and very long (*VL*) duration. The mathematical expression is elaborated in the following equations (31 to 35):



Figure 4-15 Membership Function of Activity Duration

## 4.3.5. [II] Degree of confidence

The term of degree of confidence indicates the deviation degree of the planned durations from what should have been estimated. For example, an activity has a planned duration of three weeks, whereas the experts advocate that the estimated duration is not reliable because it should have approximately been a couple of weeks. Hence, the ratio of the deviated estimates (one week) to the normal activity duration equals 33%, which indicates a low degree of confidence. Thus greater degree of confidence, the smaller deviation, and vice versa. Universe of discourse (UD) of this

variable starts from very high degree of confidence (zero deviation), and ends with very low degree of confidence (100% deviation).

Membership function of the input variable of degree of confidence is linguistically described using the triangle. As shown in (Figure 4-16), it has five linguistic values such as very low (VL), Low (L), medium (M), High (H), Very High (VH). They are defined mathematically in the following equations (36 to 40):





Figure 4-16 Membership Function of The Degree of Confidence of The Activity Duration Estimates

### 4.3.5. [III] Uncertainty Level

Explicitly, every uncertain event has a different impact level on the activity duration. In highway construction environment, weather impact, as an uncertain event, has a higher impact level on an activity, than the impact of design errors. Hence, membership function of this input variable has many underlying values of uncertainty levels. The membership function considered in activity duration is shown in (Figure 4-17). The membership function of this input variable function of this input variable is similar

linguistically described using the triangle. It has five linguistic values of Very Low (VL), Low (L), Medium (M), High (H), Very High (VH). It has the same mathematical expression as shown in equations (36 to 40).



Figure 4-17 Membership Function of Uncertainty Level

## 4.3.5. [IV] Degree of Influence

Similar to what was mentioned about the degree of influence variable in (section 4.3.3), (Figure 4-18) expresses its general form of the membership function. Moreover, the linguistic expressions for the membership function are similar to both uncertainty level and activity duration. Further, it has the same mathematical expression as shown in equations (36 to 40).



Figure 4-18 Membership Function of Influence Degree

#### 4.3.5. [V] Buffer Time

Buffer time is the output variable in FLBM, which is expressed by membership function as shown in (Figure 4-19). This membership function shows that the buffers time of a project equals neither one-half, as suggested by Goldratt, nor any certain proportion of the project duration. The size of buffers varies from one project to the other as well as from one activity to another different activity. Sizing of buffers is expressed through five subsets of buffer sizes. Namely, it may be of very short, short, medium, large and very large size. Equations (25-29) describe the subsets of buffers time's membership functions.



Figure 4-19 Membership Function of The Output Variable of The Buffer Time

### 4.3.6 FLBM Rules

As stated above, rules are developed in order to describe the interrelationship between probability of input variables and their consequent impact on the buffer size. These rules are representations of expert knowledge and are often expressed using syntax forms. A set of fuzzy rules, consisting of 625 rules for FLBM, were identified by interviewing experts in the highway construction sector (Appendix A). A sample of the rules created for the fuzzy-logic-buffering model (FLBM) is represented in (Figure 4-20). To know what these rules mean, the highlighted rule is taken as an example. In this example, the interrelationship which the output is based on is that, *IF duration* is very small (VS) *AND* the *degree of confidence* related to its estimation is very low (VL) *AND uncertainty level* has a medium effect (M) *AND* the activity has very high *influence degree* (VH) *THEN* the consequent buffer size should be very large.

As commonly known, rule execution weights provide the model designer with a way of a concentrating force in the rule set. In most of the fuzzy models you can weigh the importance of rules by supplying a weight multiplier. By default, rules have weight of [1.0]; this indicates that the truth inherent in these rules is multiplied by [1.0], and as a result, the force of those rules is not reduced. However, consider the instance when a rule has a weight of [0.8], then the truth value of that rule is multiplied by [0.8], which, in effect, reduces its force by 20%.



Figure 4-20 Fuzzy Rules For FLBM

### 4.3.7 Scenarios

Having available a large set of input-output data, the performance of the system can be evaluated and parameters of the system can be fine-tuned in order to achieve a low generalization error. In such a data-rich situation, a training set is used to fit the models, a validation set is used to estimate the prediction error for model selection and a test set is used for assessing the generalization error of the final model chosen. If, like in our case, no large data sets are available, the best way to assess model performance and fine-tune the system is based on experts' judgments. By using different real inputs and observing crisp outputs, judgment is possible by experts. They can assess several scenarios and conclude whether the performance of the model is (not) reasonable [AZADI et al. '09].

Scenario	Duration		Degree of Confidence		Uncertainty level		Influence Degree		Buffer
	Major	Minor	Major	Minor	Major	Minor	Major	Minor	(%)
1.	Very small	Less	Very High	Less	Very small	Less	Very small	Less	6.0 %
2.	Small	Slightly Less	Medium	Slightly Less	Very large	Normal	Small	Slightly Less	28.0 %
3.	Medium	Less	High	More	Small	Less	Very small	Normal	6.4 %
4.	Very large	Less	Low	More	Large	Less	Large	Normal	37.5 %
5.	Small	Less	Medium	Less	Very large	More	Very large	More	69.0 %
6.	Small	Less	Medium	Less	Very small	More	Very large	More	69.0 %
7.	Very small	Less	Very Low	Less	Medium	More	Very small	More	56.3 %
8.	Very small	More	Very Low	More	Very small	Less	Very small	Slightly more	28.1 %
9.	Medium	Slightly more	High	Slightly more	Small	Normal	Very large	Normal	46.9 %
10.	Medium	Slightly more	High	Slightly more	Small	Less	Very large	Normal	31.1 %
11.	Larg	Less	Low	More	Large	Normal	Very small	Slightly Less	18.8 %
12.	Large	Normal	Very High	Normal	Medium	Slightly Less	Very large	Normal	49.8 %
13.	Large	Normal	Very High	Normal	Small	Slightly Less	Very small	Normal	16.3 %
14.	Large	More	Very High	Slightly Less	Medium	Slightly Less	Very small	Normal	25.2 %
15.	Small	Less	High	Less	Very small	More	Very small	More	18.8 %
16.	Small	Less	Low	Slightly Less	Medium	More	Very small	More	46.9 %
17.	Very small	Less	Very Low	Less	Very small	Normal	Small	More	37.5 %
18.	Very small	Less	Very Low	Less	Very small	More	Small	More	56.3 %
19.	Very small	More	Very Low	More	Very small	Less	Very small	Slightly more	28.1 %
20.	Medium	Normal	Medium	Less	Very small	Normal	Very large	Less	42.9 %
21.	Small	Less	Low	Slightly Less	Medium	Normal	Very large	More	67.9 %
22.	Small	Less	Low	Slightly Less	Medium	Slightly more	Very large	Slightly Less	46.9 %
23.	Small	More	Low	Slightly Less	Medium	Slightly more	Very large	Slightly Less	37.5 %
24.	Medium	More	Medium	Less	Very small	Slightly more	Very small	Slightly Less	7.1 %
25.	Medium	More	Medium	Less	Very small	Slightly more	Small	Slightly Less	16.3 %
26.	Medium	More	High	Slightly Less	Small	Slightly more	Small	Slightly Less	18.8 %

Table 4-2 Scenarios



Figure 4-21 Flbm's User Interface

On the basis of the above-developed model for calculating the buffer size some simulations were run for calculating the subsequent buffer size (Table 4-2). For instance, as depicted in (Figure 4-21), a user enters all four input variables independently. Each input is categorized into major and minor intervals to be more accurate. The major intervals for each input are the subsets of each membership function, while the minor describes closely the effect of each input.

For instance, when the input activity was estimated to be of very small duration, of very low degree of confidence, and has very high effect on both uncertainty level and the influence degree, the buffer time calculated was 69% of the activity time. Taking another scenario based on both major and minor choices, even though both scenarios 9 and 10 have the same major inputs, the buffers time is different because of considering the effect of the minor inputs.

### 4.3.7. [I] Results Analysis

A vital observation from the model developed comes by comparing the scenarios no. 1 and 18. Even though both have the same uncertainty level and the influence degrees, the degree of confidence in the estimate of duration is more in scenario no.1. The buffer times computed by the model show a resounding difference (6 % in scenario 1 and 56.3 % in scenario 18). This clearly shows the fact that the degree of confidence plays a vital role in the estimation of the buffer times. Another significant observation comes by comparing scenarios no. 12 and 13. Both have similar durations and a degree of confidence, the difference arises in the uncertainty level and the influence degree.

In scenario 12 the uncertainty level is medium with a very large influence degree, whereas in scenario 13 the uncertainty level is small with a very small influence degree. This difference in the uncertainty level results in a considerable difference in the computed buffer times (50 % in scenario 11 to 16 % in scenario 12). This goes to show that the uncertainty level and the influence degree of the activity also play a crucial part in the determination of buffer times.

As explained above and also illustrated in both (Figure 4-21 and Table 4-2), buffer sizes are essentially influenced by the characteristics of each activity, and its influence degree under variability. Furthermore, the duration alone does not affect the size of buffers; the degree of confidence also has to be considered while estimating the size. Likewise, uncertainty in general has no effect without the vulnerability of activities to its impact. For example, the late delivery of a certain material may be a certain source of variability, but it should not be considered in an activity, if that activity is not influenced by such uncertainty, and consequently, the buffer should not be provided. (Figure 4-22) emphasized the needs of buffers for the input variables collectively to be more realistic. As shown in the second and fourth surf views, duration alone as well as the degree of uncertainty has no meaning in sizing buffers without the relation to other inputs. The degree of uncertainty should be measured by a certain degree of influence to get a suitable buffer.

The sixth view of (Figure 4-22) could touch the effect of both degree of uncertainty and the influence on the buffer size. Namely, the degree of influence plays more important role in sizing buffers rather than the degree of uncertainty. For instance, we have two examples of activities, first is earthwork and the second is installations work. At a certain degree of uncertainty, i.e. rainy weather, the influence degree of the first activity is rather significant than the second one. Therefore, buffer allotted to the first activity should be quite larger than second.

Similarly, it is not logic to size buffers only by the consideration of the duration of an activity. The degree of confidence is more important to realize the buffers size based on the duration as interpreted previously in (Figure 4-14). The first view of (Figure 4-22) interpreted the larger surface level of buffers at the larger influence to uncertainty and lower degree of confidence. We found that the surface level moved down in the direction of the increase of confidence, and vice versa.



Figure 4-22 Flbm's Surfviews of Whole Relationships Between The Input Variables and The Output Buffer

4-112

### **4.4 BEYOND THE STATISTICS**

With statistics and the results analysis of FLBM, the research contributes to setting up the needs of well-dimensioned buffers to increase the reliability of scheduling. Considering the degree of uncertainty, activity characteristics, activity duration, and its associated degree of confidence into sizing buffers improves the desired reliability, realize a well distribution of buffers, and eliminate the waste of either over or under estimates for buffers as well.

Analysis of the outcomes with respect to FLBM, as a proper method to assess buffers, provided a clear understanding for the mechanism that should have been beyond the buffers design process. The process mechanism is not an empirical calculations, but it should be demonstrated through a systematic approach, which its credibility increases when elements using in the calculation process are also increased. In addition, the epistemology associating FLBM was to adapt the most suitable system (Fuzzy Logic) to the imprecise nature that represents the construction process.

### **4.5 GUIDELINES FOR FLBM**

In order to get the maximum benefits from FLBM and optimize its usability as well, a set of guidelines, related to both users and data, is recommended by authors as depicted in (Figure 4-23)



Figure 4-23 Data and users- based guidelines framework for FLBM

#### 4.5.1 Data-related

Data used in the model should be collected through the actual circumstances regarding the activities of a construction process. Users should gather information about uncertain events experiencing the entire process and particularly the studied activity. This information is about the degree of influence of such event on the activity. In addition, users should know the characteristics of this activity to recognize the actual impact level of such uncertainty. Users should further have a high-level expertise in judging the variation between the acceptable duration of an activity and the planned in order to assess the degree of confidence with respect to such estimates. The master planned durations of activities should be available prior to use the model.

### 4.5.2 Users-related

Users involving FLBM should be with a high level of experience to accommodate realism to the results, and consequently scheduling. Furthermore, to get a significant expertise for the model, it is recommended to exchange different types of experiences. i.e, construction, planning, architect design, worker, supply .....etc.

Obviously, all of those types of experiences are difficult to meet together or work in one system at the first stage of planning. Whereas, most of such different experts may be cooperate together in a system of Last Planner. So, involving Last Planner in FLBM can optimize the high-level experts-based recommendations. With respect to that, the next chapter will move towards integrating the use of FLBM with LPS<sup>®</sup>.

## 4.6 SUMMARY

In order to achieve the matching buffers to the actual variability, this chapter developed a fuzzy-based model to predict the appropriate buffer times according to the actual circumstances sharing the execution process. In the traditional approaches, buffer times have often been incorrectly dimensioned leading to a massive loss of money and time. According to a questionnaire-based survey and interviews with construction professionals a model is established to obtain buffer size as a percentage of the activity times. Simulation of the model is conducted in MATLAB using sample data to verify the model. The results of the simulation give positive feedback reflecting the actual conditions. The buffer times are a function of the activity duration and the confidence degree in its estimation as well as the uncertainty degree and the influence degree.

This model can serve as an efficient tool for the planning engineers and the project managers to improve reliability in the planning and avoid the time and cost overruns which have been occurring as a result of improper planning. In addition, FLBM was developed to be internationally applicable in order to move from conventional buffers sizing process to the fuzzy-based approach.


5

WES

# **3D-Management System**

System framework

Understanding of 3D-Management system

Now join your hands, and with your hands your hearts.

"William Shakespeare'

## CHAPTER 5. 3D-MANAGEMENT SYSTEM: AN INTEGRATION OF LPS<sup>®</sup> AND FLBM

#### 5.1 PREFACE

Variability in production is one of the largest factors that negatively influence the construction project performance. It can induce dynamic and unexpected conditions, unsteadying project objectives and obscuring the means to achieve them. Many attempts have shown that variability is a well-known problem in construction projects, which leads to a general deterioration of project performance on dimensions of project cost and planning efficiency. A way to deal with variability impacts in production systems is using buffers (Bf), as described in depth in the previous chapters. By using Bf, a production process can be isolated from the environment as well as the processes depending on it.

As mentioned above, one of the effective control tools aims at eliminating the impact of variability in the construction project is the Last Planner System® (see Chapter 2). Last Planner has been in development since 1992 [BALLARD '00] and is associated to the TFV-theory [KOSKELA '00], which Ballard (2000) regard to be synonymies to Lean Construction. The efficiency of LPS<sup>®</sup> comes from the transparency, and the cooperation associated with its implementation.

At the year of 2009, the Last Planner System<sup>®</sup> of production control is in wide use throughout the world. Albeit successful applications in both planning and controlling construction phases of projects, there is a lingering question: Do we need something that is somehow different to achieve optimal resistance to variability impacts?

We start from Last Planner because it is currently the production control system in widest use in the construction project management, relying on earlier arguments to the effect that traditional project controls are not production control systems at all.

#### 5.2 3D-MANAGEMENT SYSTEM: Integration/Complementary Action

In order to accommodate the change in management methodology and significantly optimize the control of the construction process, the buffer management approach had to be reconfigured. The Last Planner principles, functions, and methods presented previously in this research appear to apply to the work of designing.

Even though industries have commonly used buffering strategies in their production systems, the way in which they have been applied is clearly different. In manufacturing, buffering strategies have rationally and systematically used methods varying from the application of the Inventory Theory to modern manufacturing techniques such as Material Requirement Planning (MRP), Just-In-Time (JIT), and Constant Work-In-Process (CONWIP). In construction, however, traditional buffering practices have mainly been based on intuition and experience, in a production environment where constructors have no history of accepting and successfully applying analytical tools in decision-making. Therefore, sounder frameworks to deal with buffers are neglected, leading to the use of poor mechanisms to protect construction processes from negative impacts of variability [GONZÁLEZ et al. '09a].

In order to overcome the prior limitations, an integration of buffers design and management methodology, called "*3D-Management System*", is proposed. This methodology provides a sounder and more rational framework based on the FLBM as a buffers design tool and LPS<sup>®</sup> as a production control tool, enhancing the decision-making process related to the design and management of buffers in construction. The proposed system may moves towards a successful achievement of an improvement cycle, which was discussed by Ballard (2008). FLBM is an element of this system responsible for dimension buffers in match of the degree of uncertainty. Through LPS<sup>®</sup>, optimization of pre-dimensioned buffers and redimensioning them are in iterative accomplished to obtain the optimal lean level of buffering. On the other hand, this methodology proposes some ways to face the interfaces between its levels and procedures to apply it in a reliable and practical way. However, this integrated methodology has not been tested as a whole yet, while their components were satisfactorily tested and validated in an independent way.

#### 5.2.1 The body of 3D- Management System

The proposed 3D-management system framework is outlined in (Figure 5-1). The naming of "3D" comes from the three dimensions involving in the proposed system. These three dimensions are management, scheduling, and uncertainty. Through scheduling, using buffers, enhances the reliability of the planning as one dimension, and mitigates impacts of uncertainty as another dimension. The third dimension regarding management is for controlling and optimizing the use of buffers throughout the construction process to a lower level of the river to reveal the rocks. As shown in the illustration, the framework methodology of the system has relied on a specific vision that advocates the necessity of the transformation from the different levels of thinking, with respect to tackling the problem addressed by this research, to the another level regarding the proposed integration system.

The classical thinking, as represented by triangle one, points out the weakness of methods that focus only on improving the assessment of buffers. With such methods, planning might be fed by a set of proper buffer times that can absorb the impact of uncertainty at occurrence. Further, it may increase the reliability of the plan, but be not able to achieve a significant mitigation of uncertainty without an effective management. Ineffectiveness of management tools may lead to much waste in time. Lean construction, as a modern management philosophy, offers a set of tools able to achieve an increasing effectiveness for the construction process, as represented by triangle two. LPS<sup>®</sup> is one such tool discussed in depth through Chapter 2. Albeit the successful application of LPS<sup>®</sup> in planning and controlling construction process, LPS<sup>®</sup>, as a stand-alone tool, still unable to achieve a complete elimination of variability from the construction process. Hence, the effectiveness of the management tools alone is not capable of moving the process towards the optimum improvement in planning reliability, and dealing with uncertainly.

Therefore, in order to achieve such complete elimination of variability, the research advocates that the integration of LPS<sup>®</sup> with FLBM may able to provide a complementary action, and a remarkable success in shielding the construction process from uncertainties, and then results in keeping the project goals. Namely, the

5-118

triangle three, the purpose of the integration of 3D management system, emphasizes the need of the integration of both triangles one and two into a new system.



Figure 5-1 The Framework Methodology For The Proposed 3D-Management System

#### 5.2.2 Understanding the 3D-Management-System

In the 3D-Management system, knowledge of the construction environment is the first priority. Hence, in order to acquire sufficient knowledge for making a decision, the observation should be established. This step requires recognition of data, and feedbacks from various other phases, which makes the system framework as a loop. As shown in (Figure 5-2), the overall 3D-Management system framework for the integrated methodology of FLBM and LPS<sup>®</sup> is employed through three levels of planning. Three levels for construction planning are defined using the planning hierarchy: Master plan or Strategic planning (long-term), Lookahead or Tactical planning (medium-term), and work plan or operational planning (short-term), which are progressively more detailed from top to bottom [GONZÁLEZ et al. '09a]. The following subsections explain the methodology of the proposed system at each scheduling level.



Figure 5-2 The 3D-Management System Framework

#### 5.2.2. [I] Strategic phase

In principle, at this level, the decision-maker must choose the uncertainty level for

the project as a whole, and for each activity based on the project information availability, and his experiences. Hence, by using the FLBM and its predefined rules, buffer sizes for the project activities on the control path are calculated. The computed buffer size is subsequently allotted to activities in the *Master Schedule* that be a buffered plan at the strategic level. This buffered master schedule is the



initial plan to execute the process is static in nature. The project milestones, completion date can be represented by such planning level, which is fundamentally characterized with a higher probability of keeping the project due date. Eventually, such buffered plan provide what SHOULD be initially done.

At this level, a *phase scheduling* is secondly generated in a form of detailed schedule covering each project phase. The phase schedule (or pull schedule as named in the industry) employs the reverse phase scheduling, in a buffered form, and identifies handoffs between the various specialty organizations to meet the milestones stated in the master schedule [HAMZEH et al. '08].

#### 5.2.2. [II] <u>Tactical phase</u>

At a lookahead plan or tactical plan level, the design of buffers is more dynamic where it uses the FLBM in a loop/cycle form. At this level, we refine the buffers and then adjust the master schedule as well as the phase schedule to adjust SHOULD. This scheduling level considers a smaller time window and it is closer to the work front where a higher detail for the construction process is represented. The feedback from site goes directly through the FLBM at x sequence for updating the lookahead plan.

From the buffered master plan resulted at strategic level, a lookahead plan is defined for 3-6 weeks. Based on the updated feedback from the closer view to the

construction site, actual resources, and the judgment of expertise, an updated buffers size is calculated by rerunning the FLBM with such new inputs. As a consequence,

#### Step 2: (Tactical)

- Feedback from step 1
- FLBM
- Buffered-phase schedule
- Lookahead
- Constraints analysis
- Test buffers overrun
- Workable backlogs
- Buffers refining

#### .....What CAN be done?

the decision-makers adjust the schedule by adjusting SHOULD. In this stage the designed buffers, incorporated in a buffered lookahead plan, can be different due to the stochastic nature of the process, with different uncertainty levels. Thus, the buffered lookahead plan is represented with information that is more realistic; therefore, the planning date may be more accurate. That may make up the lack of

production information (historical or experts opinion) at the beginning of the project execution.

At this level, make ready process should be further established by releasing constraints from the activities and then being in workable backlogs. The status of consuming buffers should be monitored. Buffers that could be taken off, as unused buffers, should be exploited by their replacement with workable backlogs (a plan buffer). Whereas the buffers being overrun are recalculated through the FLBM to refine them in the lookahead plan. Afterwards commitments (free of constraints) are assigned to be performed (CAN). Eventually, feedbacks got though this stage should be considered for the next phase of a lookhead planning.

#### 5.2.2. [III] Operational phase

From the latter level, we get a set of tasks that CAN be done. Promises are the key process to convert what CAN be done into WILL be done. At this phase of operational level, the importance of keeping Will or keeping promises takes place. Furthermore, the work performed involves even more sensitive variability and dynamic conditions. The modeling framework allows the progress of weekly work to be predicted using historical site information. Lastly, performing work execution is further measured in terms of PPC.

ale alion to Gld Ford Road



west e

"Paul Ricoeur"

torage

6

# Case Study

old Ford Road

- Project description
- Implementation of FLBM
- Findings
- Analysis

evation

The logic of validation allows us to move between the two limits of dogmatism and skepticism.

#### CHAPTER 6. CASE STUDY: ASUIT HIGHWAY CONSTRUCTION

#### **6.1 PROJECT DESCRIPTION**

ASUIT project is a highway construction project as one of the four sectors highway construction project connecting Upper Egypt to the Red Sea, as depicted in (Figure 6-1). The entire project has a total length of 412 kilometers and width of 32 meters with an approximate budget 117 million US\$.

The length of the study project of ASUIT is 112.80 kilometers with the same width. The Egyptian General Authority for Roads & Bridges & Land Transport is the owner of the project as it is public. The project is invested by the ministry of investment. The general contractor is Nasr General Contracting Co. "Hassan Allam". The general subcontractor is ORASCOM that employs 12 additional subcontractors. The highway construction project of ASUIT sector constructed by 235 machines are categorized as listed in (Table 6-1), and 751 workers. The construction of this sector consisted of a structure of asphaltic pavement of 113,150 m<sup>3</sup> and 10,500,000 m<sup>3</sup> of earthworks, which excluded 2,130,000 m<sup>3</sup> of both soft and rock soil excavations.



Figure 6-1 Highway Construction Project of Upper Egypt-Red Sea

	Table	6-1	List a	of Eq	uipments	For	ASU	IT Roa	d Construc	tion (	Project
--	-------	-----	--------	-------	----------	-----	-----	--------	------------	--------	---------

Equipments	Quantity
Bulldozer	20
Motor Grader	14
Drum Soil Roller	15
Water Tankers	16
Heavy Dump Trucks 18m3	88
Trailer Trucks 45m3	5
Trucks for Pitching	4
Loader	32
Excavator / Back-hoe	9
Transit Asphalt Mixer	2
Crusher	1
Finisher	1
Roller	5
Total	212

#### 6.1.1 Project Characteristics

#### 6.1.1. [I] Logistics-related

In fact, ASUIT highway construction project logistics is characterized as follows:

- The nearest water source is placed at the kilo of (00+00) that results in a problem of water transportation.
- Most activities are repetitive.
- More than 50% of the workforce is specialized for pitching works.
- Filling and excavation activities are stochastically performed depending on the nature of the terrain.
- For filling works, the transportation distance of material is approximate 300ms.
- Decision-making is on site and is not from the management office.
- For the base layer, two approved stone pits are only placed at the kilos of (11+00) and (47+00).
- The immense amount of equipment, the more wasted time and non-add value.
- Bad management of the massive numbers of machines results in:

- Waiting and idle times.
- Unnecessary travels.
- Large quantity of excavation.
- Lack of coordination among excavation works subcontractors.

#### 6.1.1. [II] Planning and Execution-related

The construction process of ASUIT road is constituted of 18 activities as shown in (Figure 6-2). These activities are sequenced and related together in a form of a schedule as depicted in (Figure 6-3). As represented in this master schedule, the total duration of the project is 26 months, commenced in May 2007, and should have ended by June 2009.

Activity_ID	Activity Description	Repetitiveness		
		No	Yes	
s —	Mobilization			
01 —	Filling works			
02 —	Excavation in Soft Soil			
03 —	Excavation in Rock Soil			
04 —	Base Layer 35cm.			
05 —	Connecting Layer MC.O			
06 —	Pavement 7 cm.			
07 —	Adhesive layer RC3000			
08	Surface Pavement 5cm.			
09 —	Pitching works			
10	Fencing (New Gercy)			
11	Metal Fencing Erection			
12 —	R.C Pipes 1m Dia.			
13 —	P.C Pipes Foundation			
14 —	R.C Pipes Foundation			
15 —	Painting works (reflecting colors)			
16 —	Alert Signs Installation			
17 —	Traffic Signs Installation			
18	Other Signs Installation			

Figure 6-2 Activities are Involved in The Construction Process of ASUIT Road



Figure 6-3 Master Schedule of ASUIT Highway Construction Project

6-126

#### **6.2 ACTUAL SITUATION**

In fact, the actual situation of the project execution was quite different from the planned schedule, which reflects the unreliability of the master schedule. Though the master schedule planned to finish the work by July 2009, the completion date of the construction process will accidentally be extended approximate a year later. By interviewing some of the project personnel, it was observed that master schedule was underestimated. The master schedule was not accomplished considering the uncertainty levels of the project. As a result, the master schedule became unreliable and useless for steering the execution of the project effectively.

The findings of those interviews advocate the benefits of buffers, as a reserved time added to the master schedule, to absorb uncertainty impacts and keep the functionality of the schedule. Thus, (Figure 6-4) represents the changes in the schedule based on the actual execution conditions. It is obvious that the problem is embedded in earthworks activities, which are much vulnerable to the impact of uncertainty. In November 2009, it was observed that activity (01-red line) of filling works, and Activities (02 and 03) of the excavation are quite deviated from the original planned schedule, and consequently affect the successor. The earthwork activities are still at the station of (77+00). The average PPC is approximately 59% of the planned works for the entire process as detailed in (Figure 6-5).

According to the nature of terrain geography, the great variety in the quantities of fill and cut soil takes place as explained in (Figure 6-6). Hence, the nature of ground geography, and additionally the wind, result in many uncertainties that play a tangible role in failing the project to keep the target time and consequently the target cost.



Figure 6-4 The Actual Situation of The Asuit Project Construction



Figure 6-5 Logarithmic Scale Analysis of The PPC For ASUIT Construction Process



Figure 6-6 Histograms of The Quantities Variation in Earthworks along The Project Stations

#### 6.3 IMPLEMENTATION OF THE 3D-SYSTEM

#### 6.3.1 Implementation of FLBM

In order to validate the role of the proposed FLBM through a real case study of ASUIT highway construction project, implementation of the fuzzy model will be demonstrated to the activities. In principle, the role of the FLBM is to improve the reliability of the master schedule that reduces the deviation between actual and estimated duration. The buffers are only calculated by the model for activities on the control path such as activities 01, 04, 05, and 06.

Uncertainty levels, the duration length, the influence degree of uncertainty based on the unique characteristics for each activity, and the degree of confidence associated with the estimates of the activity duration are considered in the inputs process for each study activity as explained in (Table 6-2). For the Activity 01 of earthworks, it is commonly known that such tasks are much sensitive to the impact of uncertainty. We divide the activity into three zones according to uncertainty. Performance of this activity from station (00+00) to (55+00) may experience climatic effects as wind, high temperatures, and little rain that do not influence the productivity strongly. Hence, in such interval, the task performance normally is highly vulnerable to uncertainty impact. The duration of Activity 01 in the first section (00+00 to 55+00) is a bit larger than required, which indicated that the degree of confidence was not too high. The consequent buffer is come up with 46.875% or 3.5 months. Likewise, the second interval of activity 01 (55+00 to 90+00) encounters a high level of uncertainty in the sense of the massive quantity of earthworks as expressed in the previous histograms, and unforeseen rough points need for explosions. As shown, the quantity of earthworks at this interval is around 6 million  $m^{3}$ ; three times the number for amount of the first section. From the standpoint of experts, the duration of this section was significantly underestimated. That indicates the lower of estimation level or less degree of confidence. In this case, the buffer time is around 56.25% to be able to absorb uncertainty impact enough, and compensate for the shortening in the normal duration that does correspond to reality. Similarly, the third section of the Activity 01 is processed in the FLBM.

On the other hand, Activity 04, 05, and 06 are not divided into sections or intervals because they have equal quantities and conditions throughout the entire project. However, the unique characteristic of such activities is the low influence to the previous uncertain factors encountering the execution of the project such as wind, rain, or temperature increase. It is observed that buffers result from the model is suitable for the nature and characteristics of these activities, which differs from the previous models.

Activity		Duration		Degree of Confidence		Uncertainty level		Influence Degree		Buffer
ID	Stations	Major	Minor	Major	Minor	Major	Minor	Major	Minor	(%)
1	(00+00) To (55+00)	Large	Normal	Medium	Less	Medium	Slightly more	Very Large	Normal	46.875%
	(55+00) To (90+00)	Small	Less	Low	Slightly Less	Very Large	Medium	Very Large	Medium	56.25%
	(90+00) To (112+80)	Medium	Normal	Low	More	Very Large	Medium	Very Large	Medium	56.25%
4	(00+00) To (112+80)	Very Large	More	Medium	Normal	Medium	Less	Small	Slightly less	7.09%
5	(00+00) To (112+80)	Very Large	More	Medium	Normal	Medium	Less	Small	Slightly less	7.09%
6	(00+00) To (112+80)	Very Large	More	Medium	Normal	Medium	Less	Small	Slightly less	7.09%
8	(00+00) To (112+80)	Very Small	Less	Very High	Medium	Very Small	Less	Very Small	Less	6%

#### Table 6-2 Inputs Variables and Consequent Buffers For Activities

#### 6.3.2 The 3D-Management System

Implementation of the proposed integration of LPS<sup>®</sup> and the results of the FLBM could not indeed be employed through the study project. However, interviews with some of project managers were established. Those interviews were firstly to hand about the resulted buffered schedule from FLBM as depicted in (Figure 6-7) in a comparison with the master schedule, and secondly, to discuss the use of the model through the proposed 3D-Managamenet System framework.

The difficulty of the implementation was essential because of unawareness of lean knowledge and LPS<sup>®</sup>. That means it should be firstly converting the management thinking existing in mind into lean thinking. However, the vast majority of responses advocate the need of highway construction projects for lean philosophy, and especially for LPS<sup>®</sup>. They further pointed out the fact of the lack of regular meetings throughout the execution process between all construction partners. They emphasized the tangible reliability for the baseline schedule after implementation of

the FLBM in the strategic planning level, which draws an actual image about the construction process. However, to achieve more progress for reducing the total project duration or keeping the planned completion date (based this real view), it is recommended to implement the LPS<sup>®</sup> collaboratively with FLBM as the framework of the proposed 3D-Management System. The general consensus was that LPS<sup>®</sup> able to provide a wide view of the entire process, which may control operations effectively towards achieving remarkable success.

Figure (6-7), represents also their expectations of improving the progress of the construction process that may rush the buffered due date of activities 04, 05, and 06 to new due date of activities of 04\*, 05\*, and 06\*. As a consequence, successor activities of (7 to 9, and 15 to 17) may be pulled to the new start buffered dates.

#### 6.4 ANALYSIS AND DISCUSSION

The implementation of FLBM to the study project emphasizes its benefits for the master schedule. These benefits increase the reliability of the schedule. The master schedule under FLBM is neither an optimistic nor a pessimistic schedule. In addition, FLBM does not provide a set of unstudied additional times to activities. It indeed allots a specific buffer time to a specific activity proper to activity characteristics, and uncertainty levels.

At the original master plan, the completion date of the project should have been due at the end of June 2009, whereas in the fact, the construction process is undergoing a delay of approximate 12 months resulting from a lack of study for uncertainty impact in the master plan. The FLBM provided an initial buffered plan nears reality.

Using FLBM through the master plan could rectify the flaws of the master plan that led to be quite optimistic plan and unreliable as well. As concluded from both (Table 6-2) and (Figure 6-4), well quantitative and qualitative study for uncertainties experiencing the execution of the project should have been established. FLBM pointed out that activities of earthworks needed approximate of 50% extra allowance of their original time. That was because of the sensitivity of such activities to uncertainty and the low-level of confidence associated with their duration estimates. Hence, with FLBM, the master plan was amended to be in needs of approximate 9 months of time buffers. The comparison between the master plan after using FLBM and the actual situation advocated the ability of the model to increase the reliability in the scheduling process. That because of the remarkable reduction of the gap between the actual and planned form approximate 12-13 months in the master schedule to around four months in the schedule with FLBM. By focusing on some facts of the case study;

### $ES=AS=1/5/2007, EF=1/7/2009 \qquad \dots \dots \dots (Total \ estimated \ duration=26 months)$ $AF=27/5/2010^4 \qquad \dots \dots \dots (Total \ Actual \ duration=37 \ months)$

Hence, the reliability of the master plan had been = 1-((37-26)/37) = 70.2 %. However, after using FLBM the reliability of the master plan was = 1-((37-(26+9)/37) = 94.6), which means that FLBM could increase around 24.4% in the reliability of scheduling.

#### 6.4.1 FLBM Vs Goldratt

In order to advocate the benefits of FLBM, a comparison to Goldratt methods was established from sizing and distributing buffers throughout activities on the critical path (CP). As shown in Table (6-3), the outcomes of each method are addressed to emphasize the agreement in their results, which were close to each other only in the total project buffer size. FLBM predicted around 9.5 months extra as a whole project buffer, whereas Goldratt gave around 13 months as an entire project buffers. That means the delay of the project, from the Goldratt and FLBM viewpoints, may approximately be 50% and 40% respectively. The narrowness between each result could give a logic overview.

Nevertheless, the credibility and reliability of each method could be concluded from the distribution of buffers not from the total size of buffer. In Goldratt method, sizing buffers depended mainly on the span of durations regardless the characteristics of the activity, which is the owner of the duration. For instance, activity 6 of pavement needed to 8 months buffer to be allotted, albeit its slightly

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Published in the Egyptian official newspaper ALGOMHURIA: "Friday 28<sup>th</sup> May, 2010, http://www.algomhuria.net.eg/algomhuria/today/fpage/detail00.asp

influence under uncertain event such as wind. On the other side, activity one which is more vulnerable to such example of uncertainty had only 2 months buffers.

With FLBM, as well as focuses on sizing buffers, it focuses also on doing a well distribution of buffers according to the actual circumstances associating each activity individually. The difference between Goldratt and such methods from one side, and FLBM from the other side that the former considers only the duration of activity in sizing buffers, whereas the latter considers many intrinsic factors in sizing buffers.

The well distribution of buffers besides the proper sizing that could be generated by FLBM, eliminated wasted times embedded in either over estimated buffers or the under estimated.

Activity on CP Time in months			Goldratt		FLBM
ID	t <sub>0.5</sub>	t <sub>0.9</sub>	$Bf = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i} t_{0.5}^{i}$	%	Months
1	4	17	2	53	9
4	1	16	0.5	7.09	0.21
5	1	16	0.5	7.09	0.07
6	16	16	8	7.09	0.07
8	4	6	2	6	0.24
Total	26	33	13		9.38

Table 6-3 A comparison between using Goldratt and FLBM for sizing buffers

#### 6.4.2 Integration of FLBM with LPS®

Moreover, the implementation of an effective control tool integrated with FLBM may improve the construction process and achieve no waste in both time and cost. As demonstrated in (Figure 6-7), productivity of activities 04, 05, and 06 can be improved (activities 04\*, 05\* and 06\*) to rush their due dates, and as a consequence reduce the total duration of the project. LPS<sup>®</sup> as a lean control tool can provide an effective surveillance, proactive actions and control throughout the execution of the project. It can exploit the unused buffers in the initial buffered plan by workable backlogs.



Figure 6-7 Implementation of FLBM to The Study Construction Project of ASUIT Road

#### 6.4.3 Interviewees' Reaction Analysis

In order to get the reactions of practitioners about the reliability of FLBM and the expectation from the proposed integration system, 23 interviews were carried out. Most interviewees were from the staff working in the case study project. The rest of interviewees were from academia and other construction agencies. These interviews reported a synthesis of data collected to provide insight into the following questions as mentioned in section 4.3.2:

- 1. How is the credibility of the results regarding the use of FLBM?
- 2. What are the expectation about the improvement of the entire construction process from the integration of FLBM with LPS<sup>®</sup>?

Table (6-4) shows basic demographic information about the interviewees. Respondents were contacted individually. Most of interviews were in form of telephoning, and notes on discussion were simple taken. 80% of notes were taken in Arabic because it is the native language of the informants.

Features	Category	Numbers of respondents		
Gender	Male	18		
	Female	2		
Age	18-25	2		
	26-35	5		
	36-45	6		
	46-55	5		
	Older than 56	2		
Marital Status	Married	7		
	Single	5		
	Divorced	-		
	Unknown	8		
Education	Technical school	2		
	College grade	14		
	Postgraduate	4		
Country	Egypt	15		
-	Saudi Arabia	1		
	Germany	2		
	South Africa	2		
Work in study project	YES	13		
	NO	7		
Interview	Meeting	6		
	Telephoning	14		

Table 6-4 demographics of Interviewees

Reactions on the first question regarding the credibility of the FLBM were almost positive and impressive. Some examples of reactions were translated into English, and listed as follow:

"I think it is very nice to make a reliable plan to avoid the disputations between stakeholders. The results of the model was quite reasonable for me."

"What I liked in the model that the way of adding extra time to activities, which vary from one activity to another depending on the actual circumstances."

"....I do not think with the results because the academic efforts are always in form of imagination".

"....The results of FLBM were indeed increase the reliability of the master schedule and they are acceptable and logical for me, however, I think the experts can do the same job without the model".

"Really, the model provides a systematic thinking about buffers design and management, yet it still need to much improvements to be more applicable"

"...Yes the results are believable and credible, but you should believe that we need firstly to qualify managers and engineers to the modern way of management before your model. *YA BASHA*, we have basically no management philosophy, we do schedule just as a document to apply for tendering"

By coding these quotes and reactions, and then analyzing them, a consensus of the reliability and validity of the model results was reached. In addition, there are a number of cultures about management in practice that conflict with thinking of academia. Similarly, after an explanation of the integration system, optimistic expectations, and positive reactions on improving the construction process were established. These reactions advocated that the total project duration may be reduced by using such model with the integration of LPS<sup>®</sup>.

to Gld Ford Road

## Conclusion and Recommendation

Conclusion

Recommendation to future works

As a result of my study, I came to the conclusion that a common supreme authority was undesirable.

"Fredrik Pager"

#### CHAPTER 7. CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION

#### 7.1 SUMMARY

Highway construction projects have unique characteristics, owing to their common execution in an environment characterized by varying degree of uncertainties. In regards to highway construction projects in Egypt, as the focal point of the research, even though almost all of them have tried implementing the traditional management, they have unfortunately created a great deal of waste. The problem that this research is concerned with is dominated through abilities of achievement of a reliable schedule, mitigation of the influence of uncertainty, and establishing appropriate buffers design and management. The research was limited to only the buffers type regarding time.

#### 7.1.1 Current situation of highway construction in Egypt

Managing of highway construction in Egypt was critically discussed through the research to outline the main shortcomings resulting in its ineffectiveness that leads subsequently to various types of waste. Hierarchical organization, lack of the knowledge with respect to Buffer Design and Management, random system of management, push system, inefficient dealing with unforeseen conditions, and bureaucracy were such examples of such deficiencies.

#### 7.1.2 Lean Construction

Lean Production in Construction in essence tries to reduce the wasteful activities in construction to deliver the product to the owner. Lean construction with its tools may have a significant role for eliminating waste experiencing the construction process, particularly highway construction process in Egypt. Last Planner System® is the most important Lean Construction tool for planning and production control as well.

Embracing uncertainty is a major aspect of Lean Construction. Lean construction looks at a construction project as a production system realizing the

dependences and variations through supply and assembly chains of construction, and effectively managing process uncertainties. Not only buffers mechanism has been the major concern of Lean Construction to optimize dealing with uncertainty, but also the heart of Lean Construction, in managing buffers, is to reduce the inventories/buffers to reveal the problems and deal with. The management of buffers from the lean viewpoint is like an improvement cycle. Through such cycle, matching buffers to the degree of uncertainty involves sizing the buffer, and then reducing variability and matching buffers to the remaining variation stabilizes a production system.

#### 7.1.3 Buffering in the world of fuzzy logic

In Principe, the Benefits of a fuzzy logic system are to model highly complex business problem, model systems involving multiple experts, and reduce model complexity. The fuzzy logic has been used by several researchers for construction project planning and scheduling. In general, buffers evaluation model (BEM) is an attempt of the buffers sizing using fuzzy logic concepts. It identifies the time buffer for demand variability. Hence, the evaluation of buffers based on fuzzy techniques can improve the performance of project schedule rather than other conventional approaches. Obviously, buffers Management aims mainly to stop the behaviors that waste time in the project. Deficiencies of the previous traditional methods concerning schedule buffers were as follow:

- Lack of activity characteristics.
- Regardless of uncertainty levels.
- Neglect of the degree of confidence of the activity duration assumption.
- Improper distribution of buffers.

The two main elements the research was developed in order to achieve the objectives as well as answer the three questions of 3HOWs, were the model of FLBM and the 3D management system.

#### 7.1.4 Fuzzy Logic-Buffering Model

Fuzzy Logic-Buffering Model (FLBM) was developed to calculate the buffer size of the project. Consequently, that may reduce the entire project buffer time, which finally leads to either reduction in the total project duration or meeting the project completion date. For instance, average activity duration, types and characteristics of each activity, level of uncertainty regarding each factor, and the believable degree associating estimates of the activity duration.

The main sequences of developing FLBM were constructing the membership functions, determining the fuzzy rules, and assessing the model performance. The four inputs variable used for FLBM to get the buffer size, which were expressed linguistically, were:

- 1. Activity Duration;
- 2. Degree of confidence ;
- 3. Uncertainty Level;
- 4. Degree of Influence.

#### 7.1.5 3D-MANAGEMENT SYSTEM

In order to overcome the prior limitations, an integration of buffers design and management methodology, called "*3D-Management System*", was proposed. FLBM is an element of this system, which is responsible for dimensioning buffers in match of the degree of uncertainty. Through this system, FLBM should used by teams in tandem with Last Planner System® during the levels of planning.

#### 7.2 CONCLUSION

Former traditional approaches concerning schedule buffers have been criticized for their weakness in providing a proper buffers size. Lack of activity characteristics, regardless of uncertainty levels, neglecting the degree of confidence associated with estimates of the activity duration, and improper distribution of buffers are such reasons of this criticisms.

Lean construction with its tools may have a significant role for eliminating waste experiencing highway construction process. Hence, modeling proper approaches for buffers design and management is the fundamental process of managing uncertainty, which has received extensive attention by researchers of various fields of knowledge. In principle, beyond the approach based on fuzzy logic

concepts, others explicitly need a massive pile of data to be able to draw initially the probability distribution function. However, in many cases, the distribution of probability of an activity is impossible to be determined because of the lack of historical data.

In order to answer the three questions of 3HOWs forming the problem of the research, a Fuzzy Logic-Buffering Model (FLBM) to estimate the buffer times was developed firstly. Distinctly, in traditional approaches the buffers time has often been incorrectly determined leading to immense loss of money and time. With based on a questionnaire-based survey, the model was fed by data to be established in order to obtain the buffer size as a proportion of the activity times. FLBM focuses upon the reality of buffers according to the degree of uncertainty, by considering factors sharing variability in the execution of a project. Simulation of the model is done in MATLAB using sample data to verify the model. The results of the simulation give positive feedback reflecting the actual conditions. Afterwards, an integration of Bf design and management methodology is proposed. This methodology provides a sounder and more rational framework based on the FLBM as Bf design tool and LPS<sup>®</sup> as a production control tool, enhancing the decision-making process related to the design and management of Bf in construction.

A set of scenarios were run over the FLBM, and then its employment through a case study of a highway construction project in Egypt was established. Findings from these scenarios advocate the fact that buffer sizes are essentially influenced by the characteristics of each activity, and its influence degree under variability. Furthermore, the duration alone does not affect the size of buffers; the degree of confidence also has to be considered while estimating the size. Likewise, uncertainty in general has no effect without the vulnerability of activities to its impact.

(Figure 7-1) emphasizes the benefits of the implementation of FLBM to the study project through the Master Schedule. As shown, implementation of FLBM through the scheduling phase increase the level of reliability for the Master Schedule from level one up to level number three. It is obvious that use of FLBM could reduce significantly the gap between the estimated and actual plan. This improvement can be observed as the reduction in gap between level 4 and 3 in comparison with the gap

between 1 and 4. Hence, FLBM increases the reliability of the schedule. In addition, FLBM does not provide a set of unstudied additional times to activities. It indeed allots a specific buffer time to a specific activity proper to activity characteristics, and uncertainty levels.

In addition, FLBM could be the answer to the second question regarding the enhancement of the schedule reliability. Through the case study of Asuit project, FLBM could proof that the reliability of schedule increased by approximate 24.4% than in the master schedule, which has been done in lack of FLBM. Namely, as illustrated in Figure (7-1), the reliability of the original schedule and FLBM-based schedule improved from 70.2% to 94.6% respectively.

On the other hand, through a comparison of FLBM and Goldratt method, the former could provide another view of evaluating buffers that the more important than predicting of a reasonable buffer size is the well distribution of buffers allotment to activities according to their various characteristics, which make them in varying degrees of influence by uncertainty.



Figure 7-1 Implementation of the 3D-Management System on the case study

For the other two questions regarding lean of buffers and the optimization of managing uncertainty as well, the research developed the integration framework of FLBM and LPS<sup>®</sup>. Through such framework, LPS<sup>®</sup> optimizes the size of buffers through all levels of planning to match the actual circumstances associated the construction process. That reduces the buffers size to reveal the 'rocks' to deal with. The optimization of buffers as well as the entire process is performed in a loop or cycle manner through the integration between LPS<sup>®</sup> and FLBM in one system. Despite the fact that implementation of this system, 3D-Management System as an integration framework of FLBM with LPS<sup>®</sup>, could not be demonstrated, a general consensus on the ability of the proposed system, and particularly LPS<sup>®</sup> that provides a wide view of the entire process, which may control operations effectively towards remarkable success, is reached.

The use of the integration system of the 3D management system through the studied project may play an important role in removing wasted time that is hidden in buffers before the refining process, and consequently reducing the project completion time. These benefits of the system are advocated by the highway construction practitioners, who emphasized the optimization of the completion date for the studied project to around seven months and around eleven months front of the buffered schedule at level three and actual schedule at level four respectively.

#### 7.3 RECOMMENDATIONS AND FUTURE WORKS

This thesis opens up a domain of possibilities where future researchers can improve such model, and produce more powerful, user-friendly software that can analyze all the possible factors of demand of variability with all their specific qualities, producing fast and reliable results. In addition, the base of implementation should be widened to more case studies. It is recommended to use the proposed integration system framework for several case studies to enable us to recognize deficiencies need for the remedy, or reveal other missed parameters that should have been considered in the system framework. Hence, future research and opportunities can be directed to the following points:

- Evaluating other design alternative models, by changing the mechanism of the stochastic analysis, i.e., use of Fuzzy-Neural, or by reconfiguring the predefined membership functions, and model variables.
- Optimization of a stand-alone GUI over the World Wide Web.
- Widening of the survey base to be conducted to larger samples as possible, in order to increase the reliability of rules for the proposed model.
- Generating the proposed model's results inside scheduling software.
- Generalize the integrated methodology for any highway construction projects.
- Test and validate the entire methodology.
- Design strategies and actions in order to implement the methodology within the project organization and to obtain commitment from constructors of highway construction projects.

#### GLOSSARY OF TERMS<sup>5</sup>

- Critical Chain The set of tasks that determines the overall duration of the project, taking into account both resource and precedence dependencies.
- **Possible and Necessary** The possible expresses the difficulty associated with the realization of an event, while the necessary refers to the obligation to have an event realized. If an event is necessary, that means its contrary is impossible. One can locate the probable somewhere in between the possible and the necessary.
- Master Schedule Schedule produced during front end planning and covering an entire project, with activities to be exploded when creating the lookahead schedule .
- Uncertainty and Imprecision Uncertainty usually refers to the random nature of a result; this term is of a probabilistic nature. Vicente Gonzalez presents that the notion of uncertainty is as old as the wellknown man's history. Already in the year 3500 BC the Egyptians associated the concept of uncertainty to the games of chance. This concept of uncertainty was formalized at the beginning of the renaissance and consolidated with the theory of probabilities during the 17<sup>th</sup> century.

*Imprecision* refers to the incompletely defined nature of a result; imprecision has a deterministic nature.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> This glossary was produced specifically for this thesis, which are compiled from references, IGLC yahoo group, and LCI at <www.leanconstruction.org>
Plausible and<br/>CredibleEverything that comes from a corpus of knowledge is said to<br/>be credible. Everything that does not is said to be plausible.

- **Buffers** Buffers in production systems may be characterized by Location, size, product mix, criticality, etc. They are also influenced by the difficulty of forecasting the available capacity and production demand.
- Assignment A directive or order given to a worker or workers directly producing or contributing to the production of design or construction.
- Workable<br/>BacklogsAssignments that have met all quality criteria, except that<br/>some must yet satisfy the sequence criterion by prior<br/>execution of prerequisite work already scheduled. Other<br/>backlog assignments may be performed within a range of<br/>time without interfering with other tasks.
- **Constraint** Something that stands on the way of a task being executable or sound. Typical constraints on design tasks are inputs from others, clarity of criteria for what is to be produced or provided, approvals or releases, and labor or equipment resources. Typical constraints on construction tasks are the completion of design or prerequisite work; availability of materials, information, and directives. Screening tasks for readiness is assessing the status of their constraints. Removing constraints is making a task ready to be assigned.
- **Work Flow** The movement of information and materials through a network of production units, each of which processes them before releasing to those downstream.

- WIP
   The inventory between the start and end points of a production process
- Shielding Not releasing work to production units because it does not meet quality criteria; the work is not a quality assignment. It is akin to 'stopping the assembly line.' The purpose of shielding is to make production units less subject to uncertainty and variation, thereby providing them with greater opportunity to be reliable.
- Variability Variability is explained as a random variation, and a consequence of events beyond our immediate control. Therefore, there are two types of variability in flows of production: process-time variability and flow variability. Process-time variability refers to the time required to process a task at one workstation. Process-time variability consists of natural variability (minor fluctuation due to differences in operators, machines and material), random outages, setups, operator availability and rework (due to unacceptable quality). Flow variability means the variability of the arrival of jobs to a single workstation.

How - precisely - these concepts should be understood in a construction setting is still a research topic. On the other hand, variability can be viewed as one source of uncertainty rather than a type of uncertainty. Furthermore, variability is very often regarded as the result of not understanding the factors that affect the behavior of a system, i.e. it is considered to be variable because we cannot predict (or control) its behavior.

**Batching** Batching means processing products in lots, rather than by the pieces.

NetworkDefined as multi-sequences of interdependent activities, each<br/>having a scope and duration.

- **Reliability** The degree of generic work quality and robustness against uncertainties. A "reliable" activity produces fewer changes, while an "unreliable" activity generates more changes.
- Weekly Work<br/>PlanA list of assignments to be completed within the specified<br/>week; typically produced as near as possible to the beginning<br/>of the week.
- Lookahead planning The middle level in the planning system hierarchy, below front end planning and above commitment planning, dedicated to controlling the flow of work through the production system.
- **Plan Reliability** The extent to which a plan is an accurate forecast of future events, measured by PPC.
- **PPC** The number of planned completions divided into the number of actual completions, usually referring to activities on a weekly work plan.

$$\frac{\displaystyle\sum_{n=0}^{n=N} n^{o}}{\displaystyle\sum_{n=0}^{n=N} n^{o}} \qquad \text{of performed activities}}$$

# SYMBOLS

~	Set not (also complement or inversion)
$\cap$	Set and (also intersection operator)
$\cup$	Set or (also union operator)
[x,x,x]	Indicates a fuzzy membership value
E	Member of a set (general membership)
$\xi(\mathbf{x})$	The expected value of a fuzzy region
μ	Fuzzy membership function
$\mu_A[x]$	Membership or truth function in fuzzy set $A$ of an object $x$
Ø	Empty or null set
$\wedge$	Logical and
V	Logical or
Σ	Summation

# **ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS**

AKA	Also Known As
BDM	Buffer design and Management
Bf/Bfs	Buffer/Buffers
ССРМ	Critical Chain Path Method
СР	Control Point
СРМ	Critical Path Method
DOC	one Day One Cycle
DOF	one Day One Floor/unit
EVA	Earn Value Analysis
FB	Feeding Buffer
FIS	Fuzzy Inference System
FLBM	Fuzzy Logic-Buffering Model
FLS	Fuzzy Logic System
GUI	Graphical User Interface
IMVP	International Motor Vehicle Program
JIT	Just In Time
JITB	Just In Time Purchasing
JITD	Just In Time Distribution
JITP	Just In Time Production
LLB	Lean Level of Buffering
LPS®	Last Planner System®
MAM	Multi-objective Analytical Model
OODA	Orient-Observe-Do-Act loop
PB	Project Buffer
PDF	Probability distribution function
PERT	Project Evaluation and Review Technique
PLC	Project Life Cycle
PMBOK	Project Management Body of Knowledge
PPC	Percent Plan Complete

RB	Resource Buffer
SD	Standard Deviations
SO	Simulation Optimization
SPI	Schedule Performance Index
SSQ	Summations of Squares of standard deviations
TOC	Theory Of Constraints
TPS	Toyota Production System
UD	Universe of Discourse
WB	Workable Backlogs
WIP	Work in Process

## **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

- [ABDEL-LATEEF et al. '08] Abdel-Lateef, T. H., El-Sawah, H. M., Mahmoud, A. A., and Farag, M.: Using Fuzzy for Assessment Delay in Highway Construction Projects in Egypt. Al-Azhar University Engineering Journal, JAUES, 3(10), pp. 432-444, 2008.
- [ABDELHAMID et al. '09] Abdelhamid, T., Schafer, D., Mrozowski, T., Jayaraman, V., Howell, G., and El-Gafy, M.: Working through Unforseen Uncertainites Using the Ooda Loop: An Approach for Self-Managed Construction Teams. Proceeding IGLC-17: Seventeenth annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Taipei, Taiwan., pp. 573-582, 2009.
- [ADENSO-DÍAZ et al. '04] Adenso-Díaz, B., González, I., and Tuya, J.: Incorporating Fuzzy Approaches for Production Planning in Complex Industrial Environments: The Roll Shop Case. Engineering application of artificial intelligence, ELSEVIER, 17(1), pp. 73-81, 2004.
- [AHN et al. '07] Ahn, J., and Minchin-Jr, R. E.: *Identifying Causes for Delay in Highway Construction Projects*. Transportation Research Board 86th Annual Meeting, Washington DC, United States, 2007.
- [AL-MOMANI '00] Al-Momani, A. H.: Construction Delay: A Quantitive Analysis. International Journal of Project Management, 18, pp. 51-59, 2000.
- [ALARCÓN '97] Alarcón, L. F.*Lean Construction*. A. A. Balkema, Rotterdam, Netherlands., 1997.
- [ALSEHAIMI et al. '08] Alsehaimi, A., and Koskela, L.: *What Can Be Learned from Studies on Delay in Construction*. Proceeding IGLC-16: Sixteenth annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Manchester, UK., 2008.
- [ALVES et al. '03] Alves, T. D. C. L., and Tommelein, I.: *Buffering and Batching Practices in the Hvac Industry.* Proceeding IGLC-11: Eleventh annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Virginia, USA 2003.
- [ALVES et al. '04] Alves, T. D. C. L., and Tommelein, I.: Simulation of Buffering and Batching Practices in the Interface Detailing- Fabrication- Installation of Hvac Ductwork. Proceeding IGLC-12: Twelfth annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Denemark, 2004.
- [ASSAF et al. '06] Assaf, S. A., and Al-Hejji, S.: *Causes of Delay in Large Construction Projects*. International Journal of Project Management, 24, pp. 349-357, 2006.

- [ASSAF et al. '95] Assaf, S. A., Al-Khalil, M., and Al-Hazmi, M.: Causes of Delay in Large Building Construction Projects. J Manage Eng, ASCE, 11(2), pp. 45-50, 1995.
- [AYYUB et al. '84] Ayyub, B. M., and Halder, A.: Project Scheduling Using Fuzzy Set Concepts. Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, ASCE, 110(2), pp. 189-204, 1984.
- [AZADI et al. '09] Azadi, H., Berg, J. V. D., Shahvali, M., and Hosseinninia, G.: Sustainable Rangeland Management Using Fuzzy Logic: A Case Study in Southwest Iran. Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment, ELSEVIER, 131, pp. 193-200, 2009.
- [BALLARD '08] Ballard, G.: *The Lean Project Delivery System: An Update*. Lean Construction Journal, pp. 1-19, 2008.
- [BALLARD et al. '09] Ballard, G., Hammond, J., and Nickerson, R.: *Production Control Principles.* Proceeding IGLC-17: Seventeenth annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Taipei, Taiwan., pp. 489-495, 2009.
- [BALLARD et al. '94] Ballard, G., and Howell, G.: *Implementing Lean Construction: Improving Downstream Performance*. Proceeding IGLC-1: First annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Santiago, Chili., 1994.
- [BALLARD et al. '95] Ballard, G., and Howell, G.: *Toward Construction Jit*. ARCOM Conference, Association of Researchers in Construction Management, Sheffield, England., 1995.
- [BALLARD et al. '97] Ballard, G., and Howell, G.: Lean Construction: Implementing Lean Construction: Stabilizing Work Flow. L. F. Alarcón, ed., A. A. Balkema, Rotterdam, Netherlands., pp. 101, 1997.
- [BALLARD et al. '98] Ballard, G., and Koskela, L.: On the Agenda of Design Management Research. Proceeding IGLC-6: Sixth annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Guarujá, Brazil, 1998.
- [BALLARD '00] Ballard, H. G.: *The Last Planner System*® of *Production Control*. PhD thesis, Faculty of Engineering, University of Birmingham, 2000.
- [BAUER '01] Bauer, S.: Analyse Der Potentiellen Einstazmöglichkeiten Der Fuzzy Set Theory Im Bauwesen. Vertieferfacharbeit, Institute für Maschinenwesen im Baubetrieb, Universität Karlsruhe, Karlsruhe, Germany, 2001.
- [BEGOVICHA et al. '05] Begovicha, O., Ruizb, V. M., Georgesc, D., and Besanc, Onc, G.: Real-Time Application of a Fuzzy Gain Scheduling Control Scheme to a Multi-Pool Open Irrigation Canal Prototype. Journal of Intelligent & Fuzzy Systems, 16, pp. 199, 2005.

- [BENNETT '03] Bennett, F. L. *The Management of Construction*. ISBN 0 7506 5254 3, Butterworth-Heinemann, Burlington, 2003.
- [BERKELEY et al. '91] Berkeley, D., Humphreys, P., and Thomas, R.: *Project Risk Action Management*. Construction Management and Economics, 9(1), pp. 3-17, 1991.
- [BHASIN et al. '06] Bhasin, S., and Burcher, P.: *Lean Viewed as a Philosophy*. Journal of Manufacturing Technology Management, 17(1), pp. 56-72, 2006.
- [BLOCKLEY '79a] Blockley, D. I.: Fuzzy Sets and Systems: *The Role of Fuzzy Sets in Civil Engineering*. North Holland publishing Co., Amesterdam, 1979a.
- [BLOCKLEY '79b] Blockley, D. I.: *The Role of Fuzzy Sets in Civil Engineering*. Fuzzy Sets and Systems, 2(4), pp. 267-278, 1979b.
- [BOJADZIEV et al. '07] Bojadziev, G., and Bojadziev, M.Fuzzy Logic for Business, Finance, and Management. 2nd Edition, World Scientific Publishing, Sigapore, 2007.
- [BONNAL et al. '04] Bonnal, P., Gourc, D., and Lacoste, G.: *Where Do We Stand with Fuzzy Project Scheduling*. Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, ASCE, 130(1), pp. 114-123, 2004.
- [BOUCHON-MEUNIER et al. '07] Bouchon-Meunier, B., Dotoli, M., Maione, B., and Bari, D. P. D.: On the Choice of Membership Functions in a Mamdani-Type Fuzzy Controller 2007.
- [BURROWS et al. '97] Burrows, R., and Polkinghorne, M. N.: Scheduling without *Tears*. Manufacturing Engineering, pp. 132, 1997.
- [CACHADINHA '02] Cachadinha, N. M. P. M.: Uncertainty Robustness in Construction Scheduling. PhD thesis, Faculty of Civil Engineering, RWTH Aachen University, Aachen, Germany, 2002.
- [CHEN et al. '05] Chen, Y.-J., Wang, J.-X., Yang, Z.-H., and Zhao, Y.-N.: Hybrid Dynamic Scheduling Framework Using Layered Fuzzy Inference and Rbf Neural Network. Proceedings of the Fourth International Conference on Machine Learning and Cybernetics, Guangzhou, pp. 3446, 2005.
- [CHOO '03] Choo, H. J.: Distributed Planning and Coordination to Support Lean Construction. PhD thesis, Engineering-Civil and Environmental Engineering, University of California, Berkeley, USA., 2003.
- [CHUA et al. '99] Chua, D. K. H., Jun, S. L., and Hwee, B. S.: Integrated Production Scheduler for Construction Look-Ahead Planning. Proceeding IGLC-7: Seventh annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Berckeley, USA, 1999.
- [CHUA et al. '01] Chua, D. K. H., and Shen, L. J.: Constraint Modeling and Buffer Management with Integrated Production Scheduler. Proceeding IGLC-9:

Ninth annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Singapore, 2001.

- [Cox '94] Cox, E. The Fuzzy Systems Handbook: A Practitioner's Guide to Building, Using, & Maintaining Fuzzy Systems. Ap Professional; Book&Disk edition 1994.
- [DAVIS '09] Davis, S.: An Algorithm for Creating Master Schedules That Minimises Schedule Reorganisation Resulting from Adverse Risk Events. Proceeding IGLC-17: Seventeenth annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Taipei, Taiwan., pp. 187-196, 2009.
- [EASTERBY-SMITH et al. '08] Easterby-Smith, M., Thorpe, R., and Jackson, P.*Management Research*. Third Edition, 978-1-84787-176-3, SAGE, London, 2008.
- [ЕСК '03] Eck, M. V.: Advanced Planning and Scheduling. Paper for Busines mathematicas and informatics, Math. & Comp. Science. dept., Faculty of Sciences, University of Amsterdam, 2003.
- [EL-RAYES et al. '01] El-Rayes, K., and Moselhi, O.: *Impact of Rainfall on the Productivity of Highway Construction*. Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, ASCE, 127(2), pp. 125-131, 2001.
- [FANIRAN et al. '97] Faniran, O. O., Oluwoye, J. O., and Lenard, D.: Application of the Lean Production Concept to Improving the Construction Planning Process. Proceeding IGLC-5: Fifth annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, 1997.
- [FARAG '08] Farag, M.: Towards an Implementation of Lean Management Concepts to the Egyptian Road Construction. The seventh-International Conference for European Group of Lean Construction (EGLC-7), Karlsruhe, Germany, 2008.
- [FARAG et al. '08] Farag, M., and Gehbauer, F.: *Egyptian Highway Construction Projects in Need of Lean Management*. Al-Azhar University Engineering Journal, JAUES, 3(10), pp. 483-491, 2008.
- [FARAG '05] Farag, M. A. M.: Development of a Fuzzy Model for Estimating Delay in Highway Construction Projects. Msc. Thesis, Civil Engineering dept., Minia University, El-Minia, Egypt, 2005.
- [GANOUD et al. '05] Ganoud, A., Ali, H., and Ibrahem, S.: *Studying the Infleunce of Random Factors on the Planning of Building Works*. Tishreen University Journal for Studies and Scientific Research, 27(3), pp. 139-152, 2005.
- [GARCÍA-LAPRESTA et al. '01] García-Lapresta, J. L., and Martínez-Panero, M.: Fuzzy Sets in Management, Economics and Marketing: A Group Decision Making Method Using Fuzzy Triangular Numbers. C. Zopounidis, P. M. Pardalos, and G. Baourakis, eds., World Scientific Publishing Co. Pte. Ltd., Singapore, 2001.

- [GARDINER et al. '98] Gardiner, S. C., and Jr, J. H. B.: *Dynamic Buffering*. International Journal of Production Research, 36(2), pp. 333-342, 1998.
- [GOLDRATT '97] Goldratt, E. M.Critical Chain. 0-88427-153-6, THE NORTH RIVER PRESS, USA., 1997.
- [GONZÁLEZ et al. '09a] González, V., and Alarcón, L. F.: A Methodology for Integrated Buffer Design and Management in Repetitive Construction Projects. Proceeding IGLC-17: Seventeenth annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Taipei, Taiwan., pp. 393-406, 2009a.
- [GONZÁLEZ et al. '06a] González, V., Alarcón, L. F., and Gazmuri, P.: Design of Work in Process Buffers in Repetitive Building Projects: A Case Study. Proceeding IGLC-14: Fourteenth annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Santiago, Chile, 2006a.
- [GONZÁLEZ et al. '09b] González, V., Alarcón, L. F., and Molenaar, K.: Multiobjective Design of Work-in-Process Buffer for Scheduling Repetitive Building Projects. Automation in Construction, 18, pp. 106, 2009b.
- [GONZÁLEZ et al. '06b] González, V., Rischmoller, L., and Alarcón, L. F.: *Design of Buffers in Repetitive Projects: Using Production Management Theory and Its Tools.* Centro de Excelencia en Gestión de Producción, 2006b.
- [HAMZEH et al. '08] Hamzeh, F. R., Ballard, G., and Tommelein, I. D.: Improving Construction Work Flow-the Connective Role of Lookahead Planning. Proceeding IGLC-16: Sixteenth annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Manchester, UK, pp. 635-646, 2008.
- [HAPKE et al. '97] Hapke, M., Jaszkiewicz, A., and Slowinski, R.: *Fuzzy Project Scheduling with Multiple Criteria*. Fuzzy Systems, 1997., Proceedings of the Sixth IEEE International Conference on, 3, pp. 1277-1281, 1997.
- [HASSANEIN et al. '04] Hassanein, A., and Moselhi, O.: *Planning and Scheduling Highway Construction*. Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, ASCE, 130(5), pp. 638-646, 2004.
- [HERROELEN et al. '04] Herroelen, W., and Leus, R.: *Robust and Reactive Project Scheduling: A Review and Classification of Procedures.* Int. J. Prod. Res., Taylor & Francis Ltd, 42(8), pp. 1599-1620, 2004.
- [HERROELEN et al. '05] Herroelen, W., and Leus, R.: *Project Scheduling under Uncertainty: Servey and Research Potentials*. Euroean Journal of Operational Research, ELSEVIER, 165, pp. 289-306, 2005.
- [HOPP et al. '04] Hopp, W., and Spearman, M.: *To Pull or Not to Pull: What Is the Question?* Journal of Manufacuring & Service Operation Management, 6(2), pp. 133-148, 2004.

- [HOWELL et al. '94] Howell, G., and Ballard, G.: *Implementing Lean Construction: Reducing Inflow Variation.* Proceeding IGLC-2: Second annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Santiago, Chile., 1994.
- [HOWELL et al. '96] Howell, G., and Ballard, G.: *Managing Uncertainty in the Piping Process.* RR47-13, Construction Industry Institute Univ. of Texas at Austin, Austin, Tex., 1996.
- [JØRGENSEN '06] Jørgensen, B.: Integrating Lean Design and Lean Construction: Process and Methods. Ph.D. Thesis, Technical Unversity (DTU), Denemark, 2006.
- [KALSAAS et al. '09] Kalsaas, B. T., Skaar, J., and Thorstensen, R. T.: Implementation of Last Planner in a Medium-Sized Construction Site. Proceeding IGLC-17: Seventeenth annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Taipei, Taiwan., pp. 17-18, 2009.
- [KARTAM et al. '97] Kartam, S., Ballard, G., and Ibbs, C. W.: Lean Construction: Construction Models: A New Integrated Approach L. F. Alarcón, ed., A. A. Balkema, Rotterdam, Netherlands., 1997.
- [Ko '06] Ko, C.-H.: Buffer Evaluation for Demand Variability Using Fuzzy Logic. Proceeding IGLC-14: Fourteenth annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Santiago, Chili, 2006.
- [KONAR et al. '96] Konar, A., and Mandal, A. K.: Uncertainty Management in Expert Systems Using Fuzzy Petri Nets. IEEE Transactions on Knowledge and Data Engineering, 8(1), pp. 96-104, 1996.
- [KOSKELA '92] Koskela, L.: Application of the New Production Philosophy to Construction. CIFE Technical Report #72, Standford University, Finland, 1992.
- [KOSKELA '99] Koskela, L.: *Management of Production in Construction: A Theoretical View.* Proceeding IGLC-7: Seventh annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Berkeley, CA, USA, 1999.
- [KOSKELA '00] Koskela, L.: An Exploration Towards a Production Theory and Its Application to Construction. Doctor of Technology thesis, VTT Building Technology, Helsinki University of Technology, Espoo, Finland, 2000.
- [KOSKO '90] Kosko, B.: Fuzziness Vs. Probability. Int. J. General Systems, 17, pp. 211-240, 1990.
- [KOTHAMASU et al. '07] Kothamasu, R., and Huang, S. H.: *Adaptive Mamdani Fuzzy Model for Condition-Based Maintenance*. Fuzzy Sets and Systems, 158(24), 2715-2733, 2007.
- [KRAFCIK '88] Krafcik, J.: Triumph of the Lean Production System. Sloan Management Review 30(1), pp. 41-52, 1988.

- [LEACH '02] Leach, L.: Schedule and Cost Buffer Sizing. Advanced Project Institute, Boise, Idaho, 2002.
- [LESSMANN et al. '94] Lessmann, H., Muehloegger, J., and Oberguggenberger, M.: *Netzplantechnik Mit Unscharfen Methoden*. Bauingenieur, 69(12), 1994.
- [LEU et al. '01] Leu, S.-S., Chen, A.-T., and Yang, C.-H.: A Ga-Based Fuzzy Optimal Model for Construction Time-Cost Trade Off. International Journal of Project Management, 19(1), pp. 47-58, 2001.
- [LEUS '03] Leus, R.: *The Generation of Stable Project Plans: Complexity and Exact Algorithms.* PhD. thesis, Toegepaste Economische Wetenschappen, Katholieke Universiteit Leuven, 2003.
- [LI et al. '07] Li, K., and Chen, Y.-X.: Applying Critical Chain in Project Scheduling and Estimating Buffer Size Based on Fuzzy Technique. Industrial Engineering and Engineering Management, 2007 IEEE International Conference on, pp. 1068-1072, 2007.
- [LIKER '04] Liker, J. K. The Toyota Way: 14 Management Principles from the World's Greatest Manufacturer. ISBN:0071392319, McGraw-Hill, 2004.
- [LONG et al. '08] Long, L. D., and Ohsato, A.: *Fuzzy Critical Chain Method for Project Scheduling under Resource Constraints and Uncertainty.* International Journal of Project Management, 26(1), pp. 688–698, 2008.
- [LORTERAPONG et al. '96] Lorterapong, P., and Moselhi, O.: *Project-Network Analysis Using Fuzzy Stes Theory*. Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, ASCE, 122(4), pp. 308-318, 1996.
- [MAJID '06] Majid, I. A.: Causes and Effect of Delays in Aceh Construction Industry. MSc. thesis, University of Technology, Malysia, 2006.
- [MEHTA et al. '99] Mehta, S. V., and Uzsoy, R.: *Predictable Scheduling of a Single Machine Subje Ct to Breakdowns*. International Journal of Computer Integrated Manufacturing, 12(1), pp. 15-38, 1999.
- [MOHAMMED et al. '05] Mohammed, T. M., and Abdelhamid, T.: Understanding Percent Plan Complete Data Using Statistical Quality Control Charts. International Workshop on Innovations in Materials and Design of Civil Infrastructure, Cairo, Egypt., 2005.
- [MOSSMAN '08] Mossman, A.: Last Planner: 5 Crucial Conversations for Reliable Flow and Project Delivery. www.thechangebusiness.co.uk, 2008.
- [NASUTION '94a] Nasution, S. H.: *Fuzzy Critical Path Method*. IEEE Transactions on Systems, Man. and Cybernetics, 24(1), pp. 48-57, 1994a.
- [NASUTION '94b] Nasution, S. H.: *Fuzzy Critical Path Method*. IEEE Transactions on Systems, Man, and Cybernetics., 16(1), pp. 48-57, 1994b.

- [ODEH et al. '02] Odeh, A. M., and Battaineh, H. T.: *Causes of Construction Delay: Traditional Contracts.* International Journal of Project Management, 20, pp. 67-73, 2002.
- [OLANO et al. '09] Olano, R. M., Alarcón, L. F., and Rázuri, C.: Understanding the Relationship between Planning Reliability and Schedule Performance: A Case Study. Proceeding IGLC-17: Seventeenth annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Taipei, Taiwan., pp. 139-152, 2009.
- [OLIVEROS et al. '05] Oliveros, A. V. O., and Fayek, A. R.: *Fuzzy Logic Approach for Activity Delay Analysis and Schedule Updating*. Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, ASCE, 131(1), pp. 42-51, 2005.
- [PAN et al. '03] Pan, H., and Yeh, C.-H.: *Fuzzy Project Scheduling*. The IEEE International Conference on Fuzzy Systems, pp. 755-760, 2003.
- [PAN '05] Pan, N.-F.: Assessment of Productivity and Duration of Highway Construction Activities Subject to Impact of Rain. Journal of expert system with applications, ELSEVIER, 28(2), pp. 313-326 2005.
- [PAN et al. '05a] Pan, N.-F., Hadipriono, F. C., and Whitlatch, E.: A Fuzzy Reasoning Knowledge-Based System for Assessing Rain Impact in Highway Construction Scheduling: Part 1. Analytical Model. Journal of Intelligent and Fuzzy Systems, 16(3), pp. 157-167, 2005a.
- [PAN et al. '05b] Pan, N.-F., Hadipriono, F. C., and Whitlatch, E.: A Fuzzy Reasoning Knowledge-Based System for Assessing Rain Impact in Highway Construction Scheduling: Part 2. Development and Validation of the System. Journal of Intelligent and Fuzzy Systems, 16(3), pp. 169-179, 2005b.
- [PARK et al. '04] Park, M., and Peňa-Mora, F.: Reliability Buffering for Construction Projects. Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, ASCE, 130(5), pp. 626-637, 2004.
- [PATRICK '99] Patrick, F. S.: Critical Chain Scheduling and Buffer Management : Getting out from between Parkinson's Rock and Murphy's Hard Place. Project Management Institute, 1999.
- [PICH et al. '02] Pich, M. T., Loch, C., and Meyer, A.: On Uncertainty, Ambiguity, and Complexity in Project Management. Management Science, 48(8), pp. 1008-1023, 2002.
- [PROJECT MANAGEMENT INSTITUTE. '08] Project Management Institute. A Guide to the Project Management Body of Knowledge (Pmbok Guide). 4th, 9781933890517

1933890517, Project Management Institute, Inc., Newtown Square, Pa., 2008.

- [RADOVILSKY '98] Radovilsky, Z. D.: A Quantitative Approach to Estimate the Size of the Time Buffer in the Theory of Constraints. International Journal of Production Economics, 55(2), pp. 113-119, 1998.
- [RALPH et al. '02] Ralph, D., Ellis, J., and Thomas, H. R.: *The Root Causes of Delay* in Highway Construction. 82<sup>nd</sup> Annual Meeting of the Transportation Research Board, Washington, 2002.
- [RANASINGHE '94] Ranasinghe, M.: Quantification and Management of Uncertainty in Activity Duration Networks. Construction Management and Economics, 12(1), pp. 15-29, 1994.
- [REUTERS '09] Reuters: G-20 Vows More Regulation. Newspaper of The Daily Yomiuri,21(202), pp. 1, 27th September, 2009.
- [RICKETTS '99] Ricketts, J. T.: Standard Handbook for Civil Engineers: Construction Management. McGraw Hill, Inc., New York, USA., 1999.
- [ROGALSKA et al. '07] Rogalska, M., and Hejducki, Z.: *Time Buffers in Construction Process Scheduling*. Journal of Civil Engineering and Management, 9(2), pp. 143-148, 2007.
- [ROSS '04] Ross, T. J.*Fuzzy Logic with Engineering Applications*. ISBN: 0-470-86074-X, John Wiley & Sons, Ltd., West Sussex, England, 2004.
- [SAUER et al. '98] Sauer, J., Suelmann, G., and Appelrath, H.-J.: *Multi-Site Scheduling with Fuzzy Concepts.* International Journal of Approximate Reasoning (IJAR), Elsevier Science, 19, pp. 145-160, 1998.
- [SERPELL et al. '95] Serpell, A., Venturi, A., and Contreras, J.: Characterization of Waste in Building Construction Project Proceeding IGLC-3: Third annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Albuquerque, Santiago, Chili, 1995.
- [SHOU et al. '00] Shou, Y., and Yao, K. T.: Estimation of Project Buffers in Critical Chain Project Management. Management of Innovation and Technology, 2000. ICMIT 2000. Proceedings of the 2000 IEEE International Conference on, pp. 162-167 vol.1, 2000.
- [SHULL '06] Shull, N. D. P.: *Project Evaluation Using Fuzzy Logic and Risk Analysis Technique.* MSc. Thesis, University of Puerto Rico, 2006.
- [SINGH et al. '06] Singh, R. K., Kumar, S., Choudhury, A. K., and Tiwari, M. K.: Lean Tools Selection in a Die Casting Unit: A Fuzzy-Based Desicion Support Heuristic. International Journal of Production Research, 44(7), pp. 1399-1429, 2006.
- [SIVANANDAM et al. '07] Sivanandam, S. N., Deepa, S. N., and Sumathi, S.*Introduction to Fuzzy Logic Using Matlab*. ISBN-10 3-540-35780-7, Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, NewYork, 2007.

- [SKITMORE et al. '89] Skitmore, R. M., Stradling, S., and Tuohy, A.: Project Management under Uncertainty. Construction Management and Economics, 7(2), pp. 103-113, 1989.
- [SLOWINSKI et al. '00] Slowinski, R., and Hapke, M.Scheduling under Fuzziness. Physica-Verlag, Poznan, Poland, 2000.
- [SOBEK et al. '04] Sobek, D. K., and Jimmerson, C.: A3 Reports: Tool for Process Improvement. Proceedings of the 2004 Industrial Engineering Research Conference, Houston, TX., 2004.
- [TEIXIDOR '06] Teixidor, A. B.: Proactive Management of Uncertainty to Improve Scheduling Robustness in Process Industries. PhD thesis, Faculty of Engineering, Departament d'Enginyeria Quimica, Escola Tµecnica Superior d'Enginyeria Industrial de Barcelona, Universitat Politµecnica de Catalunya., 2006.
- [TZORTZOPOULOS et al. '99] Tzortzopoulos, P., and Formoso, C. T.: Considerations of Application of Lean Construction Principles to Design Management. Proceeding IGLC-7: Seventh annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Berckeley, USA, 1999.
- [WANG '99] Wang, J. R.: A Fuzzy Set Approach to Activity Scheduling for Product Development. The Journal of the Operational Research Society, 50(12), pp. 1217-1228, 1999.
- [WARD et al. '01] Ward, S., and Chapman, C.: Project Uncertainty Management as a Desirable Future. In Project Management Institute Europe, Fourth European Project Management Conference, Newtown Square, USA., The project Management Institute, 2001.
- [WARD et al. '03] Ward, S., and Chapman, C.: *Transforming Project Risk Management into Project Uncertainty Management*. International Journal of Project Management, 21(1), pp. 97-105, 2003.
- [WIKIPEDIA '09] Wikipedia: *Buffer*.<u>http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=Buffer&oldid=274713069</u>, 2009.
- [WOMACK et al. '03] Womack, J. P., and Jones, D. T.*Lean Thinking*. ISBN: 0-7432-4927-5, FREE PRESS, NewYork, USA, 2003.
- [WOMACK et al. '05] Womack, J. P., and Jones, D. T.Lean Solutions FREE PRESS, Philadelphia, USA, 2005.
- [WOMACK et al. '91] Womack, J. P., Jones, D. T., and Roos, D. *The Machine That Changed the World : The Story of Lean Production*. Stanley S. Drate/Folio Graphics Co. Inc., New York, USA, 1991.
- [ZADEH '65] Zadeh, L. A.: *Fuzzy Sets.* Information and Control, 8(1), pp. 338-353, 1965.

- [ZADEH '84] Zadeh, L. A.: Coping the Imprecision of the Real World. Communication of the ACM, 1984.
- [ZADEH '95] Zadeh, L. A.: Probability Theory and Fuzzy Logic Are Complementary Rather Than Competitive. American Statistical Association and American Society for Quality, 37(3), pp. 271-276, 1995.
- [ZÜLCH et al. '09] Zülch, G., and Waldherr, M.: *Industrial Managament Case Study: Simulation Aided Management*. Handouts, Institute of Human and Industrial Engineering (IFAB), University Karlsruhe, Karlsruhe, Germany, 2009.

## APPENDICES

### APPENDIX A: MATLAB CODES AND SUBROUTINES USED FOR

#### **FLBM**

function varargout = fuzzy\_buffer(varargin)
% FUZZY\_BUFFER M-file for fuzzy\_buffer.fig
% FUZZY\_BUFFER, by itself, creates a new FUZZY\_BUFFER or raises the existing singleton\*. H = FUZZY BUFFER returns the handle to a new FUZZY BUFFER or the handle to the existing singleton\* FUZZY\_BUFFER('CALLBACK', hObject, eventData, handles,...) calls the local function named CALLBACK in FUZZY\_BUFFER.M with the given input arguments. FUZZY\_BUFFER('Property','Value',...) creates a new FUZZY\_BUFFER or raises the existing singleton\*. Starting from the left, property value pairs are applied to the GUI before fuzzy\_buffer\_OpeningFcn gets called. An unrecognized property name or invalid value makes property application stop. All inputs are passed to fuzzy\_buffer\_OpeningFcn via varargin. \*See GUI Options on GUIDE's Tools menu. Choose "GUI allows only one instance to run (singleton)". % See also: GUIDE, GUIDATA, GUIHANDLES % Edit the above text to modify the response to help fuzzy buffer % Last Modified by GUIDE v2.5 23-Aug-2009 16:08:34 % Begin initialization code - DO NOT EDIT gui\_Singleton = 1; gui\_State = struct('gui\_Name', mfilename, ... 'gui\_Singleton', gui\_Singleton,... 'gui\_OpeningFcn', @fuzzy\_buffer\_OpeningFcn, ... 'gui\_OutputFcn', @fuzzy\_buffer\_OutputFcn, ... 'gui\_LayoutFcn', 'gui Callback', [] , ··· []); 'gu1\_Callback', []); if nargin && ischar(varargin(1}) gui\_State.gui\_Callback = str2func(varargin(1)); end if nargout [varargout{1:nargout}] = gui\_mainfcn(gui\_State, varargin{:}); else gui\_mainfcn(gui\_State, varargin{:}); end % End initialization code - DO NOT EDIT % End initialization code - DO NOT EDIT % --- Executes just before fuzzy\_buffer is made visible. function fuzzy\_buffer\_OpeningFcn(hObject, eventdata, handles, varargin) % This function has no output args, see OutputFcn. % hObject handle to figure % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) % varargin command line arguments to fuzzy\_buffer (see VARARGIN) % Choose default command line output for fuzzy\_buffer handles.output = hObject; % Undate handles structure % Update handles structure guidata (hObject, handles); % UIWAIT makes fuzzy\_buffer wait for user response (see UIRESUME) % uiwait(handles.figure1); % uiwait(handles.figure1); % --- Outputs from this function are returned to the command line. function varargout = fuzzy\_buffer\_OutputFcn(hObject, eventdata, handles) % varargout cell array for returning output args (see VARARGOUT); % hObject handle to figure % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) % Get default command line output from handles structure varargout[1] = handles.output; function input[ doiTBout (Dollback(hObject\_eurptdata\_handles) varagout[1] = handles.output; function input1\_editText\_Callback(hObject, eventdata, handles) % hObject handle to input1\_editText (see GCBO) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) % Hints: get(hObject,'String') returns contents of input1\_editText as text % str2double(get(hObject,'String')) returns contents of input1\_editText as a double %store the contents of input1\_editText as a string. if the string % is not a number then input rill be content % is not a number then input will be empty % hObject handle to MF\_pushbutton (see GCBO) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) handles structure with handles and user data ( duration = get(handles.input1\_editText,'String'); b.degree = get(handles.input2\_editText,'String'); u.level = get(handles.input3\_editText,'String'); % i.degree = get(handles.input4\_editText, 'String'); % % a and b are variables of Strings type, and need to be converted % % to variables of Number type before they can be added together

duration = str2num(duration); %#ok<ST2NM> b.degree = str2num(b.degree); %#ok<ST2NM> u.level = str2num(u.level); %#ok<ST2NM> i.degree = str2num(i.degree); %#ok<ST2NM> plotmemf = readfis('FLBM5'); end guidata(hObject, handles); % --- Executes during object creation, after setting all properties. % Income and a set of the se % handles empty - handles not created until after all CreateFcns called % Hint: edit controls usually have a white background on Windows. See ISPC and COMPUTER. if ispc && isequal(get(hObject,'BackgroundColor'), get(0,'defaultUicontrolBackgroundColor')) set(hObject, 'BackgroundColor', 'white'); end end function input2\_editText\_Callback(hObject, eventdata, handles) % hObject handle to input2\_editText (see GCBO) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) % Hints: get(hObject,'String') returns contents of input2\_editText as text % str2double(get(hObject,'String')) returns contents of input2\_editText as a double %store the contents of input1\_editText as a string. if the string %is not a number then input will be empty input = str2num(get(hObject,'String')); %checks to see if input is empty. if so, default input1\_editText to zero %checks to see if input is empty. if so, default input1\_editText to zero if (isempty(input) || input>1 || input<0 ) set(hObject,'String','0') end guidata(hObject, handles); guidata(hobject, handles); % --- Executes during object creation, after setting all properties. function input2\_editText\_CreateFcn(hObject, eventdata, handles) % hObject handle to input2\_editText (see CCBO) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles empty handles not created until after all CreateFcns called % Hint: edit controls usually have a white background on Windows. % See ISPC and COMPUTER. if ispc && isequal(get(hObject,'BackgroundColor'), get(0,'defaultUicontrolBackgroundColor')) set(hObject, 'BackgroundColor', 'white'); end function edit4\_Callback(hObject, eventdata, handles) % hObject handle to edit4 (see GCBO) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) % handles % Hints: get(hObject,'String') returns contents of edit4 as text % HINTS: get(NUDject,'String') returns contents of edit4 as text
% str2double(get(hObject,'String')) returns contents of edit4 as a double
% --- Executes during object creation, after setting all properties.
function edit4\_CreateFon(hObject, eventdata, handles)
% hobject handle to edit4 (see GCBO)
% eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB
% handles empty - handles not created until after all CreateFons called
% Hint: edit controls usually have a white background on Windows.
% See ISPC and COMPUTER.
if ispc & isecular(cet/hObject\_HERCHORD) ret/0 ldofunltWintertails. if ispc && isequal(get(hObject,'BackgroundColor'), get(0,'defaultUicontrolBackgroundColor'))
 set(hObject,'BackgroundColor','white'); end function edit5\_Callback(hObject, eventdata, handles) % hObject handle to edit5 (see GCBO) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) % Hints: get(hObject,'String') returns contents of edit5 as text % minds.get(nobject, string') returns contents of edits as text % str2double(get(hObject, 'String')) returns contents of edit5 as a double % --- Executes during object creation, after setting all properties. function edit5\_CreateFcn(hObject, eventdata, handles) % hObject handle to edit5 (see GCB0) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % bondles % beventuata reserved - to berined in a future version of Marinas % handles empty - handles not created until after all CreateFons called % Hint: edit controls usually have a white background on Windows. % See ISPC and COMPUTER. if ispc & isequal (get(hObject, 'BackgroundColor'), get(0, 'defaultUicontrolBackgroundColor')) set(hObject, 'BackgroundColor', 'white'); end end function input3\_editText\_Callback(h0bject, eventdata, handles) % h0bject handle to input3\_editText (see GCBO) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) % Hints: get(h0bject,'String') returns contents of input3\_editText as text % str2double(get(h0bject,'String')) returns contents of input3\_editText as a double %store the contents of input1\_editText as a string. if the string %is not a number then input will be empty input = str2num(get(h0bject,'String')); %checks to see if input is empty. if so, default input1\_editText to zero
if (isempty(input) || input>1 || input<0 )</pre> if (isempty(input) || input>1
 set(hObject,'String','0')

end

guidata(hObject, handles); -- Executes during object creation, after setting all properties. function input3\_editText\_CreateFcn(hObject, eventdata, handles)
% hObject handle to input3\_editText (see GCBO)
% eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB empty - handles not created until after all CreateFcns called % handles % Hint: edit controls usually have a white background on Windows. % See ISPC and COMPUTER. if ispc && isequal(get(hObject,'BackgroundColor'), get(0,'defaultUicontrolBackgroundColor')) \_ \_\_\_\_ was isequal(get(hObject,'BackgroundC set(hObject,'BackgroundColor','white'); end function input4\_editText\_Callback(hObject, eventdata, handles) hObject handle to input4\_editText (see GCBO) eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) % hObject % Hints: get(hobject,'String') returns contents of input4\_editText as text
% str2double(get(hObject,'String')) returns contents of input4\_editText as a double %store the contents of input1 editText as a string. if the string %is not a number then input will be empty input = str2num(get(hObject,'String')); %checks to see if input is empty. if so, default input1\_editText to zero if (isempty(input) || input>1 || input<0 ) set(hObject,'String','0') end guidata(hObject, handles); --- Executes during object creation, after setting all properties. function input4\_editText\_CreateFcn(hObject, eventdata, handles)
% hObject handle to input4\_editText (see GCBO)
% eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB empty - handles not created until after all CreateFcns called % handles % Hint: edit controls usually have a white background on Windows. % See ISPC and COMPUTER. set isrc and (out/total); if ispc & isequal(get(hObject,'BackgroundColor'), get(0,'defaultUicontrolBackgroundColor')) set(hObject,'BackgroundColor','white'); end end % --- Executes on button press in buffer\_pushbutton. function buffer\_pushbutton\_Callback(hObject, eventdata, handles) hObject handle to buffer\_pushbutton (see GCBO) eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) % hObject duration = get(handles.input1\_editText,'string'); b.degree = get(handles.input2\_editText,'string'); u.level = get(handles.input3\_editText,'string'); i.degree = get(handles.input4\_editText,'string'); % a and b are variables of Strings type, and need to be converted % to variables of Number type before they can be added together duration = str2num(duration); %#ok<ST2NM> b.degree = str2num(b.degree); %#ok<ST2NM> % u.level = str2num(u.level); %#ok<ST2NM> % i.degree = str2num(i.degree); %#ok<ST2N</pre> str2num(i.degree); %#ok<ST2NM> if (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) duration = 0; elseif (get(handles.duration popupmenu, 'Value')==1) && (get(handles.duration1 popupmenu, 'Value')==2) duration = 0.1; elseif (get(handles.duration popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.duration1 popupmenu,'Value')==3) duration = 0.15: elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) duration = 0.2;elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==5) duration = 0.3;elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) duration = 0.1;elseif (get(handles.duration popupmenu,'Value')==2) && (get(handles.duration1 popupmenu,'Value')==2) duration = 0.2; elseif (get(handles.duration popupmenu,'Value')==2) && (get(handles.duration1 popupmenu,'Value')==3) duration = 0.3;elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) duration = 0.4;elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==5) duration = 0.5: elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==3) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) duration = 0.3;elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==3) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) duration = 0.4;elseif (get(handles.duration popupmenu,'Value')==3) && (get(handles.duration1 popupmenu,'Value')==3) duration = 0.5; elseif (get(handles.duration popupmenu, 'Value')==3) && (get(handles.duration1 popupmenu, 'Value')==4) duration = 0.6; elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==3) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==5) duration = 0.7; elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) duration = 0.5;elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) duration = 0.6;elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==3) duration = 0.7;elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) duration = 0.8; elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==5) duration = 0.9; elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==5) && (get(handles.duration1 popupmenu,'Value')==1) duration = 0.7elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==5) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==2)

#### duration = 0.8;elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==5) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==3) duration = 0.85;elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==5) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) duration = 0.9;elseif (get(handles.duration popupmenu,'Value')==5) && (get(handles.duration1 popupmenu,'Value')==5) duration = 1; end if (get(handles.bdegree\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.bdegree1\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) b.degree = 0; elseif (get(handles.bdegree\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.bdegree1\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) b.degree = 0.1;elseif (get(handles.bdegree popupmenu, 'Value')==1) && (get(handles.bdegree1 popupmenu, 'Value')==3) b.degree = 0.15;elseif (get(handles.bdegree\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.bdegree1\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) b.degree = 0.2;elseif (get(handles.bdegree popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.bdegree1 popupmenu,'Value')==5) 0.3; b.degree elseif (get(handles.bdegree popupmenu,'Value')==2) && (get(handles.bdegree1 popupmenu,'Value')==1) b.degree = 0.1;elseif (get(handles.bdegree popupmenu, 'Value')==2) && (get(handles.bdegree1 popupmenu, 'Value')==2) b.degree = 0.2; elseif (get(handles.bdegree\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) && (get(handles.bdegree1\_popupmenu,'Value')==3) b.degree = 0.3;elseif (get(handles.bdegree popupmenu, 'Value')==2) && (get(handles.bdegree1 popupmenu, 'Value')==4) b.degree = 0.4;elseif (get(handles.bdegree\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) && (get(handles.bdegree1\_popupmenu,'Value')==5) b.degree = 0.5;elseif (get(handles.bdegree\_popupmenu,'Value')==3) && (get(handles.bdegree1\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) b.degree = 0.3;elseif (get(handles.bdegree popupmenu, 'Value')==3) && (get(handles.bdegree1 popupmenu, 'Value')==2) b.degree 0.4; elseif (get(handles.bdegree popupmenu, 'Value')==3) && (get(handles.bdegree1 popupmenu, 'Value')==3) b.degree = 0.5; elseif (get(handles.bdegree\_popupmenu,'Value')==3) && (get(handles.bdegree1\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) b.degree = 0.6;elseif (get(handles.bdegree\_popupmenu,'Value')==3) && (get(handles.bdegree1\_popupmenu,'Value')==5) b.degree = 0.7;elseif (get(handles.bdegree\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) && (get(handles.bdegree1\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) b.degree = 0.5;elseif (get(handles.bdegree\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) && (get(handles.bdegree1\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) b.degree = 0.6;elseif (get(handles.bdegree\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) && (get(handles.bdegree1\_popupmenu,'Value')==3) b.degree = 0.7; elseif (get(handles.bdegree popupmenu,'Value')==4) && (get(handles.bdegree1 popupmenu,'Value')==4) b.degree = 0.8; elseif (get(handles.bdegree popupmenu, 'Value')==4) && (get(handles.bdegree1 popupmenu, 'Value')==5) b.degree = 0.9; elseif (get(handles.bdegree\_popupmenu,'Value')==5) && (get(handles.bdegree1\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) b.degree = 0.7: elseif (qet(handles.bdegree popupmenu, 'Value')==5) && (qet(handles.bdegree1 popupmenu, 'Value')==2) b.degree = 0.8;elseif (get(handles.bdegree\_popupmenu,'Value')==5) && (get(handles.bdegree1\_popupmenu,'Value')==3) b.degree = 0.85;elseif (qet(handles.bdegree popupmenu, 'Value')==5) && (get(handles.bdegree1 popupmenu, 'Value')==4) b.degree = 0.9; elseif (qet(handles.bdegree popupmenu, 'Value')==5) && (get(handles.bdegree1 popupmenu, 'Value')==5) b.degree = 1; end if (get(handles.ulevel popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.ulevel1 popupmenu,'Value')==1) 1. level = 0:

elseif (get(handles.ulevel popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.ulevel1 popupmenu,'Value')==2) u.level = 0.1;elseif (get(handles.ulevel\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.ulevel1\_popupmenu,'Value')==3) u.level = 0.15; elseif (get(handles.ulevel\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.ulevel1\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) u.level = 0.2;elseif (get(handles.ulevel popupmenu, 'Value') == 1) && (get(handles.ulevel1 popupmenu, 'Value') == 5) u.level = 0.3; elseif (get(handles.ulevel popupmenu, 'Value')==2) && (get(handles.ulevel1 popupmenu, 'Value')==1) u.level = 0 1: elseif (get(handles.ulevel\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) && (get(handles.ulevel1\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) u.level = 0.2;elseif (get(handles.ulevel\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) && (get(handles.ulevel1\_popupmenu,'Value')==3) u.level = 0.3;elseif (get(handles.ulevel\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) && (get(handles.ulevel1\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) u.level = 0.4;elseif (get(handles.ulevel\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) && (get(handles.ulevel1\_popupmenu,'Value')==5) = 0.5; u.level elseif (get(handles.ulevel popupmenu, 'Value') == 3) && (get(handles.ulevel1 popupmenu, 'Value') == 1) u.level = 0.3;elseif (get(handles.ulevel popupmenu, 'Value')==3) && (get(handles.ulevel1 popupmenu, 'Value')==2) .level = 0.4; elseif (get(handles.ulevel popupmenu, 'Value')==3) && (get(handles.ulevel1 popupmenu, 'Value')==3) u.level = 0.5; elseif (get(handles.ulevel\_popupmenu,'Value')==3) && (get(handles.ulevel1\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) u.level = 0.6;elseif (get(handles.ulevel\_popupmenu,'Value')==3) && (get(handles.ulevel1\_popupmenu,'Value')==5) u.level = 0.7;elseif (get(handles.ulevel\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) && (get(handles.ulevel1\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) u.level = 0.5;elseif (get(handles.ulevel\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) && (get(handles.ulevel1\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) u.level 0.6; elseif (get(handles.ulevel popupmenu, 'Value') == 4) && (get(handles.ulevel1 popupmenu, 'Value') == 3) u.level = 0.7; elseif (get(handles.ulevel popupmenu, 'Value') == 4) && (get(handles.ulevel1 popupmenu, 'Value') == 4) ı level = 0.8; elseif (get(handles.ulevel\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) && (get(handles.ulevel1\_popupmenu,'Value')==5)

11  level = 0.9:	
<pre>elseif (get(handles.ulevel_popupmenu,'Value')==5) u level = 0 7:</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.ulevel1_popupmenu,'Value')==1)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.ulevel_popupmenu,'Value')==5) u.level = 0.8;</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.ulevel1_popupmenu,'Value')==2)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.ulevel_popupmenu,'Value')==5)     u.level = 0.85;</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.ulevel1_popupmenu,'Value')==3)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.ulevel_popupmenu,'Value')==5)     u.level = 0.9;</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.ulevel1_popupmenu,'Value')==4)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.ulevel_popupmenu,'Value')==5)     u.level = 1;</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.ulevel1_popupmenu,'Value')==5)</pre>
end	
<pre>if (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==1) &amp;&amp;     i degree = 0.</pre>	(get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==1)
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==1)</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==2)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==1)</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==3)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==1)</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==4)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==1)</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==5)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==2)</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==1)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==2)</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==2)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==2)</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==3)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==2)</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==4)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==2)</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==5)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==3)</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==1)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==3)</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==2)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==3)</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==3)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==3)</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==4)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==3)</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==5)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==4)</pre>	&& (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==1)
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==4)</pre>	&& (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==2)
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==4)</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==3)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==4)</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==4)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==4) i degree = 0.0;</pre>	&& (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==5)
elseif (get (handles.idegree_popupmenu, 'Value')==5)	۵۵ (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==1)
elseif (get (handles.idegree_popupmenu, 'Value')==5)	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==2)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==5) idegree = 0.05;</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==3)</pre>
<pre>i.degree = 0.85; elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==5)</pre>	<pre>&amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==4)</pre>
<pre>i.degree = 0.9; elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==5) i.degree = 1;</pre>	&& (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==5)

```
end
```

% duration = get(handles.input1\_editText,'String'); % b.degree = get(handles.input2\_editText,'String'); % u.level = get(handles.input3\_editText,'String'); % i.degree = get(handles.input4\_editText,'String'); % % a and b are variables of Strings type, and need to be converted % % to variables of Number type before they can be added together ~ % duration = str2num(duration); %#ok<ST2NM> % b.degree = str2num(b.degree); %#ok<ST2NM> % u.level = str2num(u.level); %#ok<ST2NM> % i.degree = str2num(i.degree); %#ok<ST2NM> readfile = readfis('FLBM5'); buffer1 = valis('integration'); buffer1 = valis('duration b.degree u.level i.degree], readfile); buffer = num2str(buffer1); % print output to buffer, convert it to a string and print using the below % given code set(handles.answer\_staticText,'String', buffer); guidata(hObject, handles); % --- Executes on button press in plot\_pushbutton.
% function plot\_pushbutton\_Callback(hObject, eventdata, handles)
% hObject handle to plot\_pushbutton (see GCBO)
% eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB
% handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA)
% hObject handle to buffer\_pushbutton (see GCBO)
% eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB
% handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA)
% duration = get(handles.input1\_editText,'String');
% u.level = get(handles.input2\_editText,'String');
% i.degree = get(handles.input4\_editText,'String');
% % a and b are variables of Strings type, and need to be converted

% % to variables of Number type before they can be added together duration = str2num(duration); %#ok<ST2NM> b.degree = str2num(b.degree); %#ok<ST2NM>
u.level = str2num(u.level); %#ok<ST2NM> % i.degree = str2num(i.degree); %#ok<ST2NM> % plotfile = readfis('FLBM5' subplot(5,2,0),plotfis(plotfile); % guidata(hObject, handles); Executes on button press in MF\_pushbutton. function MF\_pushbutton\_Callback(hObject, eventdata, handles) handle to MF\_pushbutton (see GCBO) hObject http://www.india.com/ b.degree = get(handles.input2\_editText,'String'); u.level = get(handles.input3\_editText,'String'); i.degree = get(handles.input4 editText, 'String'); a and b are variables of Strings type, and need to be converted % to variables of Number type before they can be added together duration = str2num(duration); %#ok<ST2NM> % b.degree = str2num(b.degree); %#ok<ST2NM> % u.level = str2num(u.level); %#ok<ST2NM> % i.degree = str2num(i.degree); %#ok<ST2NM> plotmemf = readfis('FLBM5'); subplot(5,3,3),plotmf(plotmemf,'input',1); subplot(5,3,6),plotmf(plotmemf,'input',2); subplot(5,3,9),plotmf(plotmemf,'input',3); subplot(5,2,12),plotmf(plotmemf,'input',3); subplot(5,3,12),plotmf(plotmemf, 'input',4); subplot(5,3,15),plotmf(plotmemf, 'output',1); guidata(hObject, handles); --- Executes on button press in surface\_pushbutton. % --- Executes on button press in surface\_pushbutton. function surface\_pushbutton\_Callback(hObject, eventdata, handles) % hObject handle to surface\_pushbutton (see GCBO) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) % duration = get(handles.input1\_editText,'String'); % b.degree = get(handles.input2\_editText,'String'); % u.level = get(handles.input2\_editText,'String'); % i.degree = get(handles.input3\_editText,'String'); % i.degree = get(handles.input4\_editText,'String'); % % a and b are variables of Strings type, and need to be converted % % to variables of Number type before they can be added together %#ok<ST2NM> % duration = str2num(duration); % duration = str2num(duration); %#0k<s12NM % b.degree = str2num(b.degree); %#0k<sT2NM> % u.level = str2num(u.level); %#0k<ST2NM> % i.degree = str2num(i.degree); %#ok<ST2NM> if (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.duration1 popupmenu,'Value')==1) duration = 0; elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) duration = 0.075: elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==3) duration = 0.15;elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) duration = 0.225;elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==5) duration = 0.3;elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) duration = 0.1;elseif (get(handles.duration popupmenu, 'Value')==2) && (get(handles.duration1 popupmenu, 'Value')==2) duration = 0.2;elseif (get(handles.duration popupmenu,'Value')==2) && (get(handles.duration1 popupmenu,'Value')==3) duration = 0.3;elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) duration = 0.4;elseif (get(handles.duration popupmenu,'Value')==2) && (get(handles.duration1 popupmenu,'Value')==5) duration = 0.5;elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==3) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) duration = 0.3;elseif (get(handles.duration popupmenu,'Value')==3) && (get(handles.duration1 popupmenu,'Value')==2) duration = 0.4;elseif (get(handles.duration popupmenu, 'Value')==3) && (get(handles.duration1 popupmenu, 'Value')==3) duration = 0.5; elseif (get(handles.duration popupmenu, 'Value')==3) && (get(handles.duration1 popupmenu, 'Value')==4) duration = 0.6; elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==3) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==5) duration = 0.7: elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==1) duration = 0.3;(get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) elseif duration = 0.4;elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==4) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==3)
duration = 0.5; elseif (get(handles.duration popupmenu, 'Value')==4) && (get(handles.duration1 popupmenu, 'Value')==4) duration = 0.6;elseif (get(handles.duration popupmenu, 'Value')==4) && (get(handles.duration1 popupmenu, 'Value')==5) duration = 0.7; elseif (get(handles.duration popupmenu, 'Value')==5) && (get(handles.duration1 popupmenu, 'Value')==1) duration = 0.7;elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==5) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==2) duration = 0.775: elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu,'Value')==5) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu,'Value')==3) duration = 0.85;

elseif (get(handles.duration\_popupmenu, 'Value')==5) && (get(handles.duration1\_popupmenu, 'Value')==4)
duration = 0.925;

if (get(handles.bdegree_popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.bdegreel_popupmenu,'Value')==1) b degree = 0:
<pre>elseif (get(handles.bdegree_popupmenu,'Value')==1) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.bdegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==2) b.degree = 0.075;</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.bdegree_popupmenu,'Value')==1) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.bdegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==3) b.degree = 0.15;</pre>
elseif (get(handles.bdegree_popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.bdegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==4)
elseif (get(handles.bdegree_popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.bdegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==5)
<pre>b.degree = 0.3; elseif (get(handles.bdegree popupmenu,'Value')==2) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.bdegree1 popupmenu,'Value')==1)</pre>
<pre>b.degree = 0.1; elsaif (aet(bandles bdegree nonunmenu 'Value')==?) &amp;&amp; (aet(bandles bdegree1 nonunmenu 'Value')==?)</pre>
b.degree = 0.2;
<pre>elseif (get(handles.bdegree_popupmenu, 'Value')==2) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.bdegree1_popupmenu, 'Value')==3) b.degree = 0.3;</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.bdegree_popupmenu,'Value')==2) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.bdegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==4) b.degree = 0.4;</pre>
elseif (get(handles.bdegree_popupmenu,'Value')==2) && (get(handles.bdegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==5)
elseif (get(handles.bdegree_popupmenu,'Value')==3) && (get(handles.bdegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==1)
<pre>b.degree = 0.3; elseif (get(handles.bdegree_popupmenu,'Value')==3) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.bdegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==2)</pre>
<pre>b.degree = 0.4; elseif (get(bandles bdegree populomenu, 'Value')==3) &amp;&amp; (get(bandles bdegree1 populomenu, 'Value')==3)</pre>
b.degree = 0.5; b.degree = 0.5;
<pre>b.degree = 0.6;</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.bdegree_popupmenu,'Value')==3) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.bdegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==5) b.degree = 0.7;</pre>
elseif (get(handles.bdegree_popupmenu,'Value')==4) && (get(handles.bdegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==1)
elseif (get(handles.bdegree_popupmenu,'Value')==4) && (get(handles.bdegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==2)
<pre>b.degree = 0.4; elseif (get(handles.bdegree_popupmenu,'Value')==4) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.bdegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==3)</pre>
<pre>b.degree = 0.5; elseif (get(handles.bdegree popupmenu,'Value')==4) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.bdegree1 popupmenu,'Value')==4)</pre>
b.degree = 0.6; elseif (get(handles.bdegree popupmenu,'Value')==4) && (get(handles.bdegree1 popupmenu,'Value')==5)
b.degree = 0.7;
b.degree = 0.7;
<pre>elseif (get(handles.bdegree_popupmenu,'Value')==5) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.bdegreel_popupmenu,'Value')==2) b.degree = 0.775;</pre>
elseif (get(handles.bdegree popupmenu, 'Value')==5) && (get(handles.bdegree1 popupmenu, 'Value')==3)
b.degree = 0.85;
<pre>b.degree = 0.85;</pre>
<pre>b.degree = 0.85; elseif (get(handles.bdegree_popupmenu,'Value')==5) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.bdegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==4) b.degree = 0.925; elseif (get(handles.bdegree_popupmenu,'Value')==5) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.bdegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==5) b.degree = 1; end if (get(handles.uleve1_popupmenu,'Value')==1) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.uleve11_popupmenu,'Value')==1) u.leve1 = 0; elseif (get(handles.uleve1_popupmenu,'Value')==1) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.uleve11_popupmenu,'Value')==2) u.leve1 = 0.075; where the the term of term of the term of term of</pre>
<pre>b.degree = 0.85;</pre>
<pre>b.degree = 0.85; elseif (get(handles.bdegree_popupmenu,'Value')==5) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.bdegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==4) b.degree = 0.925; elseif (get(handles.bdegree_popupmenu,'Value')==5) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.bdegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==5) b.degree = 1; end if (get(handles.uleve1_popupmenu,'Value')==1) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.uleve11_popupmenu,'Value')==1) u.leve1 = 0.075; elseif (get(handles.uleve1_popupmenu,'Value')==1) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.uleve11_popupmenu,'Value')==2) u.leve1 = 0.075; elseif (get(handles.uleve1_popupmenu,'Value')==1) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.uleve11_popupmenu,'Value')==3) u.leve1 = 0.075; elseif (get(handles.uleve1_popupmenu,'Value')==1) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.uleve11_popupmenu,'Value')==4) u.leve1 = 0.225; elseif (get(handles.uleve1_popupmenu,'Value')==1) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.uleve11_popupmenu,'Value')==5) u.leve1 = 0.3; elseif (get(handles.uleve1_popupmenu,'Value')==2) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.uleve11_popupmenu,'Value')==1) u.leve1 = 0.1; elseif (get(handles.uleve1_popupmenu,'Value')==2) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.uleve11_popupmenu,'Value')==2) u.leve1 = 0.3; elseif (get(handles.uleve1_popupmenu,'Value')==2) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.uleve11_popupmenu,'Value')==3) u.leve1 = 0.3; elseif (get(handles.uleve1_popupmenu,'Value')==2) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.uleve11_popupmenu,'Value')==3) u.leve1 = 0.3; elseif (get(handles.uleve1_popupmenu,'Value')==2) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.uleve11_popupmenu,'Value')==3) u.leve1 = 0.5; elseif (get(handles.uleve1_popupmenu,'Value')==3) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.uleve11_popupmenu,'Value')==5) u.leve1 = 0.5; elseif (get(handles.uleve1_popupmenu,'Value')==3) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.uleve11_popupmenu,'Value')==1) u.leve1 = 0.3; elseif (get(handles.uleve1_popupmenu,'Value')==3) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.uleve11_popupmenu,'Value')==1) u.leve1 = 0.4;</pre>
<pre>b.degree = 0.85;</pre>

elseif	(get(handles.duration	_popupmenu,'Value')=	=5) &&	(get(handles.duration1	_popupmenu, 'Value')==5)
dur	ation = 1;	-			_
end					

elseir (get(handles.ulevel\_popupmenu, 'Value')==4) && (get(handles.ulevell\_popupmenu, 'Value')==4) u.level = 0.6; elseif (get(handles.ulevel\_popupmenu, 'Value')==4) && (get(handles.ulevell\_popupmenu, 'Value')==5) u.level = 0.7; elseif (get(handles.ulevel\_popupmenu, 'Value')==5) && (get(handles.ulevell\_popupmenu, 'Value')==1) u.level = 0.7; elseif (get(handles.ulevel\_popupmenu, 'Value')==5) && (get(handles.ulevell\_popupmenu, 'Value')==2) u.level = 0.775;

elseif (get(handles.ulevel_popupmenu,'Value')==5) && (get(handles.ulevel1_popupmenu,'Value')==3)
u.level = 0.85; elseif (get(handles.ulevel_popupmenu,'Value')==5) && (get(handles.ulevel1_popupmenu,'Value')==4)
u.level = 0.925; elseif (get(handles.ulevel_popupmenu,'Value')==5) && (get(handles.ulevel1_popupmenu,'Value')==5)
u.level = 1; end
if (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==1) && (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==1)
<pre>i.degree = 0; elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==1) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==2)</pre>
<pre>i.degree = 0.075; elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==1) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==3)</pre>
<pre>i.degree = 0.15; elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==1) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==4)</pre>
<pre>i.degree = 0.225; elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==1) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==5)</pre>
<pre>i.degree = 0.3; elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==2) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==1)</pre>
<pre>i.degree = 0.1; elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==2) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==2)</pre>
<pre>i.degree = 0.2; elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==2) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==3)</pre>
<pre>i.degree = 0.3;</pre>
<pre>i.degree = 0.4; elseif (get(handles.idegree popupmenu,'Value')==2) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1 popupmenu,'Value')==5)</pre>
<pre>i.degree = 0.5; elseif (get(handles.idegree popupmenu,'Value')==3) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1 popupmenu,'Value')==1)</pre>
<pre>i.degree = 0.3; elseif (get(handles.idegree popupmenu,'Value')==3) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1 popupmenu,'Value')==2)</pre>
<pre>i.degree = 0.4; elseif (get(handles.idegree popupmenu.'Value')==3) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1 popupmenu.'Value')==3)</pre>
<pre>i.degree = 0.5; elseif (get(handles.idegree popupmenu.'Value')==3) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1 popupmenu.'Value')==4)</pre>
<pre>i.degree = 0.6; elseif (ret(handles idegree populment) 'Value')==3) &amp;&amp; (ret(handles idegree1 populment) 'Value')==5)</pre>
i.degree = 0.7; elseif (ret(handles idegree popument) 'Value') ==4) ££ (ret(handles idegree1 popument) 'Value') ==1)
i.degree = 0.3; elseif (ret(handles idegree popument) 'Value') ==4) ££ (ret(handles idegree1 popument) 'Value') ==2)
<pre>i.degree = 0.4; electif (get(handles.idegree1.popupment, Value1)==4) ff (get(handles.idegree1.popupment, Value1)==3)</pre>
<pre>i.degree = 0.5; electif (get/handles.idegree_popupment, Value) ==4) ff (get/handles.idegree1_popupment, Value) ==4)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get (handles.idegree_popupment, Value) ==4) % (get (handles.idegree1_popupment, Value) ==4) i.degree = 0.6; degree = 0.6; f (get (handles.idegree2 popupment, Value) ==4) ff (get (handles.idegree1 popupment, Value) ==5)</pre>
<pre>elseii (get (handles.idegree_popupmenu, 'value')==4) &amp;&amp; (get (handles.idegreei_popupmenu, 'value')==5)</pre>
<pre>eiseii (get (handres.idegree_popupmenu, 'value')==5) &amp;&amp; (get (handres.idegreei_popupmenu, 'value')==1)</pre>
<pre>eiseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu, 'value')==5) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegreei_popupmenu, 'value')==2) i.degree = 0.775;</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==5) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegreel_popupmenu,'Value')==3)</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==5) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegreel_popupmenu,'Value')==4) i.degree = 0.925;</pre>
<pre>elseif (get(handles.idegree_popupmenu,'Value')==5) &amp;&amp; (get(handles.idegree1_popupmenu,'Value')==5)     i.degree = 1;</pre>
end
plotsurface = readfis('FLBM5'); subplot(5,5,11),gensurf(plotsurface,[1 2],1,[15 15],[NaN NaN u.level i.degree]);
<pre>subplot(5,5,16),gensurf(plotsurface,[3 4],1,[15 15],[duration b.degree NaN NaN]); subplot(5,5,13),gensurf(plotsurface,[3 1],1,[15 15],[duration NaN u.level NaN]);</pre>
<pre>subplot(5,5,21),gensurf(plotsurface,[4 2],1,[15 15],[NaN b.degree NaN i.degree]); subplot(5,5,18),gensurf(plotsurface,[3 2],1,[15 15],[duration NaN u.level NaN]);</pre>
<pre>subplot(5,5,23),gensurf(plotsurface,[4 1],1,[15 15],[NaN b.degree u.level NaN]); guidata(hObject, handles);</pre>
% Executes when figurel is resized. function figurel ResizeFcn(hObject, eventdata, handles)
<pre>% hObject handle to figure1 (see GCBO) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB</pre>
<pre>% handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) % Executes on selection change in duration! popummenu.</pre>
function duration1_popupmenu_Callback(hObject, eventdata, handles)
<pre>% housect = handle to difation_population (see dolb) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % housect data (see CULDWA)</pre>
<pre>% Handles Structure with Handles and user data (see GolDATA) % Hinta: contents = get(b)bicst [Stwing]) returns duration! nonunment contents as coll array</pre>
<pre>% contents {get(hobject, String ) returns durationi_population contents as cert array % contents{get(hobject, 'Value')} returns selected item from duration1_population % The selected item from duration1_population </pre>
<pre>function duration1_popupmenu_CreateFcn(hObject, eventdata, handles)</pre>
<pre>% hObject handle to duration1_popupmenu (see GCBO) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB</pre>
<pre>% nandles empty - handles not created until after all CreateFcns called % The second sec</pre>
% Hint: popupmenu controls usually have a white background on Windows. % See ISPC and COMPUTER.
<pre>if ispc &amp;&amp; isequal(get(hObject,'BackgroundColor'), get(0,'defaultUicontrolBackgroundColor'))     set(hObject,'BackgroundColor','white');</pre>
end
% Executes on selection change in bdegree1_popupmenu.
function bdegree1_popupmenu_Callback(hObject, eventdata, handles) % hObject handle to bdegree1_popupmenu (see GCBO)
% eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA)

% Hints: contents = get(hObject,'String') returns bdegree1\_popupmenu contents as cell array % contents{get(hObject,'Value')} returns selected item from bdegree1\_popupmenu % --- Executes during object creation, after setting all properties. % --- Executes during object Creation, after setting and properties. function bdegreel\_popupmenu\_CreateFcn(hObject, eventdata, handles) % hObject handle to bdegreel\_popupmenu (see GCBO) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles empty - handles not created until after all CreateFcns called % Hint: popupmenu controls usually have a white background on Windows. % See ISPC and COMPUTER. if ispc && isequal(get(hObject,'BackgroundColor'), get(0,'defaultUicontrolBackgroundColor')) set(hObject,'BackgroundColor','white'); . end % --- Executes on selection change in ulevel1\_popupmenu. function ulevel1\_popupmenu\_Callback(hObject, eventdata, handles) % hObject handle to ulevel1\_popupmenu (see GCBO) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) % handles % Hints: contents = get(hObject,'String') returns ulevell\_popupmenu contents as cell array % contents{get(hObject,'Value')} returns selected item from ulevell\_popupmenu --- Executes during object creation, after setting all properties. function ulevel1\_popupmenu\_CreateFcn(hObject, eventdata, handles)
% hObject handle to ulevel1\_popupmenu (see GCBO)
% eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB empty - handles not created until after all CreateFcns called % handles % Hint: popupmenu controls usually have a white background on Windows. % See ISPC and COMPUTER. if ispc && isequal(get(hObject,'BackgroundColor'), get(0,'defaultUicontrolBackgroundColor')) set(hObject,'BackgroundColor','white'); end end
% --- Executes on selection change in idegree1\_popupmenu.
function idegree1\_popupmenu\_Callback(hObject, eventdata, handles)
% hObject handle to idegree1\_popupmenu (see GCBO)
% eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB
% handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) % Hints: contents = get(hObject,'String') returns idegree1\_popupmenu contents as cell array contents{get(hObject,'Value')} returns selected item from idegree1\_popupmenu % --- Executes during object creation, after setting all properties. function idegreel\_popupmenu\_CreateFcn(hObject, eventdata, handles) % hObject handle to idegreel\_popupmenu (see GCBO) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles empty - handles not created until after all CreateFcns called % Hint: popupmenu controls usually have a white background on Windows. % See ISPC and COMPUTER. if ispc && isequal(get(hObject,'BackgroundColor'), get(0,'defaultUicontrolBackgroundColor')) set(hObject, 'BackgroundColor', 'white'); end ena % --- Executes on selection change in idegree\_popupmenu. function idegree\_popupmenu\_Callback(hObject, eventdata, handles) hobject handle to idegree\_popupmenu (see GCBO) eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) % hObject % handles % Hints: contents = get(hObject,'String') returns idegree\_popupmenu contents as cell array % contents{get(hObject,'Value')} returns selected item from idegree\_popupmenu % --- Executes during object creation, after setting all properties. function idegree\_popupmenu\_CreateFcn(hObject, eventdata, handles) % hObject handle to idegree\_popupmenu (see GCBO) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles empty - handles not created until after all CreateFcns called % Hint: popupmenu controls usually have a white background on Windows. See ISPC and COMPUTER. if ispc && isequal(get(hObject,'BackgroundColor'), get(0,'defaultUicontrolBackgroundColor')) \_-rv wa isequal(get(hObject,'BackgroundC set(hObject,'BackgroundColor','white'); end --- Executes on selection change in ulevel\_popupmenu. % --- Executes on selection change in drevel\_population. function ulevel\_popupmenu\_Callback(hObject, eventdata, handles) % hObject handle to ulevel\_popupmenu (see GCBO) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) % Hints: contents = get(hObject,'String') returns ulevel\_popupmenu contents as cell array % contents{get(hObject,'Value')} returns selected item from ulevel\_popupmenu Contents(get(nobject, value')) returns selected item from ulevel\_ 8 --- Executes during object creation, after setting all properties. function ulevel\_popupmenu\_CreateFcn(hObject, eventdata, handles) % hObject handle to ulevel\_popupmenu (see GCBO) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles empty - handles not created until after all CreateFcns called % Hint: popupmenu controls usually have a white background on Windows. % See ISPC and COMPUTER. if ispc && isequal(get(hObject,'BackgroundColor'), get(0,'defaultUicontrolBackgroundColor')) set(hObject, 'BackgroundColor', 'white'); end

```
% --- Executes on selection change in bdegree_popupmenu.
```

function bdegree popupmenu Callback(hObject, eventdata, handles) hObject handle to bdegree popupmenu (see GCBO) eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB hObject % handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) % Hints: contents = get(hObject,'String') returns bdegree\_popupmenu contents as cell array % contents{get(hObject,'Value')} returns selected item from bdegree\_popupmenu --- Executes during object creation, after setting all properties. % --- Executes during object creation, after setting all properties. function bdegree\_popupmenu CreateFcn(hObject, eventdata, handles) % hObject handle to bdegree\_popupmenu (see GCBO) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles empty - handles not created until after all CreateFcns called % Hint: popupmenu controls usually have a white background on Windows. See ISPC and COMPUTER. if ispc && isequal(get(hObject,'BackgroundColor'), get(0,'defaultUicontrolBackgroundColor'))
set(hObject,'BackgroundColor','white'); end --- Executes on selection change in duration popupmenu. % Information\_popupment\_Callback(hObject, eventdata, handles)
% hObject handle to duration\_popupment (see GCBO)
% eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) % Hints: contents = get(hObject,'String') returns duration\_popupmenu contents as cell array % contents{get(hObject,'Value')} returns selected item from duration\_popupmenu % --- Executes during object creation, after setting all properties. function duration\_popupmenu\_CreateFcn(hObject, eventdata, handles)
% hObject handle to duration\_popupmenu (see GCBO)
% eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles empty - handles not created until after all CreateFcns called % Hint: popupmenu controls usually have a white background on Windows. % See ISPC and COMPUTER. if ispc && isequal(get(hObject,'BackgroundColor'), get(0,'defaultUicontrolBackgroundColor')) set(hObject, 'BackgroundColor', 'white'); end end
% --- Executes on key press with focus on bdegree\_popupmenu and none of its controls.
function bdegree\_popupmenu\_KeyPressFen(hObject, eventdata, handles)
% hObject handle to bdegree\_popupmenu (see GCBO)
% eventdata structure with the following fields (see UICONTROL)
% Key: name of the key that was pressed, in lower case
% Character: character interpretation of the key(s) that was pressed
% Modifier: name(s) of the modifier key(s) (i.e., control, shift) pressed
% handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) % --- Executes on slider movement. function slider3\_Callback(hObject, eventdata, handles) hObject handle to slider3 (see GCBO) eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % hObject structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA) % handles % Hints: get(hObject,'Value') returns position of slider get(hObject,'Min') and get(hObject,'Max') to determine range of slider % --- Executes during object creation, after setting all properties. function slider3 CreateFcn(hObject, eventdata, handles)
% hObject handle to slider3 (see GCBO)
% eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles empty - handles not created until after all CreateFcns called % Hint: slider controls usually have a light gray background. if isequal(get(hObject,'BackgroundColor'), get(0,'defaultUicontrolBackgroundColor')) set(hObject,'BackgroundColor',[.9 .9 .9]); end function Untitled\_1\_Callback(hObject, eventdata, handles) % hObject handle to Untitled\_1 (see GCBO) % eventdata reserved - to be defined in a future version of MATLAB % handles structure with handles and user data (see GUIDATA)

-	-	-	1	-	-	_	1	1	1	-	1	-	-	-	-		-	г	-	-	-	1	-	1	1	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	_	1	-	-		-	-	-	1		T
Buffer Time (13)	Buffer Tune [18]	Buffer Time [18]	Buffer Time [8]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [18]	Buffer Time (23)	Buffer Time [S]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [8]	Bullar Time [8]	Buffer Time (MI	Buffar Time Mil	Buffer Time [M]	Buffar Time [13]	Buffer Time (8)	Buffer Dime [M]	Buffer Time (MJ	Bullur Dune [M]	Buffer Time [S]	Buffer Dime [S]	Buffer Three MI	Butter Dime [M]	Buffer Time (LI	Bullur Time [13]	Buffer Time [18]	Buffer Time [3]	Buffer Time [8]	Buffer Tune (M)	Buffer Time (PS)	Buffur Time /8/	Buffur Time [M]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffur Time (M/	Buffer films [S]	Buffer Time /S/	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time (MJ	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [18]	Buffer Time [8]	Buffer Time (MJ	Buffar Time RJ	Buffer Time [L]	Buffer Tune [8]	Buffer Time [S]	Butter Time [MJ	Buffer Time [L]	Buther Tune [L]	Buther Dime (PM)
THEN	Tack	Tatel	Tarky	THEN	TAEN	TAEN	THEN	TAZN	TNEW	TARV	TARV	THEN	TARN	TREV	T'nEN	THEN	THEN	THEN	Tazs	TREW	THEN	TREW	TIONS	TREW	TARV	THEN	TARN	NEWL	Takv	Tarve	Taris	They	Tars	They	TREN	TAEN	TARK	TARV	Tank	Trave	TARK	THEN	Tativ	TRES	TAZN	THEN	TAIN	These	THEN	A DOLL
Degree of Influence [15]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of Influence [01]	Dugree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [P.L]	DERVE of Influence [VS]	Degree of influence /S/	Degree of Influence (MJ	Degree of influence [L]	Degree of Influence [PL]	Degree of Influence [P3]	Degree of Influence [S]	Derree of Influence MI	Desree of Influence ILI	Degree of Influence [PL]	Degree of Influence [18]	Degree of Influence (S)	Degree of Influence (M)	Degree of influence [L]	Degree of Influence [11.]	Degree of Influence [PS]	Drgree of Influence /S/	Degree of influence [M]	Degree of influence [L]	Degree of influence [PL]	Derret of Influence [13]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of influence (MI	Degree of Influence [II.]	Degree of Influence [11.]	Degree of Influence (VX)	Durree of Influence [S]	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence PLI	Degree of Influence [13]	Degree of influence [S]	Degree of Influence Puf	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [11.]	Degree of Influence [13]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of Influence (MJ	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [PL]	Degree of Influence (23)	Degree of influence /S/	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Digree of infinence [P1]	Digree of influence [F34
and	and	2314	aid	and	and	284	1987	and	au	and .	and	MC	as.	247	and	CAN	245	2NV	1987	210	ast	and	and	and	inc	and 1	and	and	and	AND.	and	284	ast	23.82	ast	and	an	an/	and	MC	and	Cand -	and	Cash <sup>1</sup>	and	2014	avi	210	aw.	CAM.
Uncertainty Level (13)	Uncertainty Level (PS)	Uncertainty Level (178)	Uncernity Lave [1.8]	Uncertainty Level (P.S.)	Uncertainty: Land /S/	Uncertainty: Level /S/	Uncertainty Level [5]	Uncertainty: Level /S/	Uncertainty Level [S]	Uncertainty Level /M	Uncertainty Level (NG	Unsertainty Level /AG	Uncertainty Level (MI	Uncertainty Level /MI	Unsumity Level (L)	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Love (L)	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Love JLJ	Uncertainty: Level P.2./	Uncertainty Level JP2/	Uncertainty Level J'LJ	Uncertainty Level PLJ	Usconaisty Level PTJ	December Level P.S.	Uscenaisty Level (VSI	Theoriany Level (P3)	Decension Level PTSI	Decrement, Love (P.S.)	Theorem Level /8/	Unsummery Love (S)	Uncertainty: Level /S/	Unstrainty Lord [8]	Uncertainty Level (S)	Uncertainty Level (M)	Uncertainty: Level (MI)	Uncertainty Level (MI)	Decentainty Level /NI	Decensing Level /NI	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Level [L]	Unsumity Lord [1]	Uncertainty Loved /L/	Unsaturdy Lord PUJ	Uncertainty Level (PLI)	Uncertainty Lovel J121	Uncertainty Level (PLI)	Uncertainty: Lovel JP2/	Uncertainty Level (FSI
pup	pice	and	and	and a	and -	and	and	and	and hos	"man	CAN <sup>2</sup>	and a	way	and	and	and	cont -	and	and	and	cont	and	and	and	and	cond	and	toor .	inter 1	INT	and how	and	- and	and	and	and	par.	and'	and	and	ww	and	and	and	and	and	poor 1	wa	and	INC
Degree of Confidence (VIII	Degree of Confidence (VII)	Degree of Confidence [VII]	Degree of Confidence [P'H]	Degree of Confidence (P'H)	Depres of Confidence (P'BJ	Degree of Confidence (PHI)	Degree of Confidence [1'H]	Degree of Confidence [PH]	Degree of Confidence [VH]	Degree of Confidence (VH)	Brance of Confidence (VIII)	Desree of Confidence (PTI)	Bearce of Confidence [171]	Degree of Confidence (1717	Degree of Confidence [171]	Degree of Confidence (P'H)	Degree of Couldshoe (P'H)	Degree of Confidence [VII]	Degree of Confidence [PH]	Degree of Confidence [P'H]	Degree of Coeffidence [1'H]	Degree of Confidence [1'H]	Desire of Corbine (1'H)	Desire of Confidence (VH)	Bearte of Confidence JHI	Desree of Confidence JHJ	Desire of Confidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [11]	Degree of Confidence (NI)	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [II]	Degree of Confidence [II]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Confidence (H)	Desire of Confidence [H]	Begree of Confidence [11]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Brearce of Confidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [11]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Desce of Confidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Confidence (M)
and	pup	iond.	004	pun	pan	1000	000	0.02	han	and	and	and	hun	and	pup	and	page	000	and	6992	000	and and	and and	han	and	and 1	pun	and	pup	pun	0.02	044	pup	0.02	000	and .	tend.	and	and .	and	two	pun	pure.	and	ind.	and	000	and	000	0075
Duration /F3/	Durdion [13]	Duration [PN]	Duration [153]	Durtion [13]	Durstion [133]	Durstion /1/3/	Durritor [13]	Duration [VS]	Burtion [15]	Duration [VS]	Duration [VX]	Duration /1/S7	Bureion/HSJ	Duration [15]	Duration [18]	Duration [13]	Duration [13]	Duration [13]	Duration [13]	Duration [13]	Duration [15]	Duration [15]	Duration [13]	Duration [VS]	Duration [13]	Duration [15]	Duration [VS]	Duration [VS]	Duration [13]	Duration (PX)	Durtion [153]	Duration [13]	Duration [135]	Duration (VS)	Duration [133]	Duration [VS]	Duration [15]	Duration /VS/	Duration [US]	Duration [137]	Burdion /15/	Duration /1/57	Durdion [15]	Duration [15]	Duration [13]	Duration [13]	Duration [15]	Duration (PSI)	Duration [13]	Durreton [VS/
1.11	2.11	3, 11	4, 11	A.II	6. 11	7. II	S. If	9, If	10.11	11.11	12.31	13.11	14.11	15, 11	16.11	17.11	18.11	19.11	20.11	21.11	22.11	23. If	24.11	25.31	26.31	27. 11	28. 11	29. II	30.11	31.11	32.11	33. If	17.12	35.11	36.11	37.11	38. 11	39. II	40.11	41.11	42.11	43, II	44, If	45.11	46.11	47.11	48.11	10.11	50.H	51.11

## APPENDIX B: RULES USED FOR FIS OF FLBM

52. 11	Dumma [73]	TANT	Degree of Confidence (M)	catel	Uncertainty Level (75)	pan;	Degree of unfinence (b)	TOTAL D	Buller not (3)	
53.11	Duration [PS]	INTE	Degree of Confidence [M]	land	Uncertainty Level [7:5]	inter.	Degree of Influence (M)	Tanto	Buffor Time (S) 1	
54.11	Durstin [PS]	inter.	Degree of Confidence (Nf)	and	Uncertainty Level [1/8]	DAR!	Degree of Influence [L]	MUNI	Beffor Time (M) 1	
35. IF	Dankion [P3]	and.	Degree of Confidence [M]	and	Uncertainty Level (P'S)	page	Degree of influence [PL]	TREN	Baffer Tune (M) 1	
56.11	Durkion [18]	inter	Degree of Confidence [M]	pue	Uncertainty Lovel [8]	page.	Degree of [afbumice [VS]	NUMA I	B Ta Tuns [8] 1	
57.10	Darstien (13)	TANK.	Degree of Confidence (NI)	and	Uncertainty Level (S)	and	Degree of Influence [8]	VANV.	B Tor Time [S] 1	
55. If	Duration [13]	- and	Degree of Confidence [M]	and	Uncertainty Level [5]	545	Degree of lafaence [M]	1021	Baffer Time [M] 1	
59. If	Duntion [15]	INT	Drgree of Confidence [M]	and a	Uncertainty Level (S)	and	Degree of influence fLJ	There	Biller Time (M/ 1	
60. H	Durchan [33]	inter .	Degree of Confidence (M)	and	Uncertainty Level [5]	Cred	Degree of Influence [17.]	T/co/	Beffer Time [M] 1	
61. If	Dantion [P.S]	'ww	Degree of Confidence (NI)	and	Uncertainty Level [M]	inte	Degree of Influence (VS)	TARN	Buffer Time (S) 1	
62. BT	Duction [P.8]	inne	Degree of Confidence (NI)	and	Uncertainty Level (M)	pare	Dayce of lafuence [5]	THEFT	Buffer Tune [8] 1	
63. If	Durbition [P.8]	AVM.	Datree of Confidence (NS)	and	Uncertainty Level (M)	and	Dayree of Influence (M)	TREN	Beller Time (M) 1	
64.11	Dartim [PS]	and	Degree of Confidence (MI	and	Uncertainty Level [M]	Cred	Degree of Influence [L]	TREV	Buffer Time [M] 1	
65. IT	Duration (P.8)	and	Digree of Confidence (M)	and	Uncertainty Level (M)	and	Degree of influence (PL)	VINEV.	B-Ter Time (M) 1	
66. II	Duration [9:5]	and	Degree of Confidence (MI	CAN	Uncentanty Level [L]	1992	Degree of lafluence [13]	TREN	B-fter Time [S] 1	
67. II	Durthur [23]	IWO:	Degree of Confidence (MJ	awd	Uncertainty Lovel [L]	pus-	Degree of influence [5]	TANY	Buffer Time [S] 1	
68. II	Durther [18]	int	Degree of Confidence [M]	and	Uncertainty Level [1.]	oval	Degree of influence [M]	TAUN	Beffor Time (M) 1	
69. II	Duration [VS]	inni	Degree of Confidence [M]	cand	Uncertainty Level RJ	inter-	Degree of Influence JL/	TAUM	Beffer Time R.J 1	
70.10	Duration (P.S.)	inter	Digret of Confidence [M]	avd	Uncertainty Level [1.]	Date:	Degree of latinence (PL)	TABA	Baffer Tune R.J 1	
71.11	Duration [VS]	'inter	Degree of Confidence [M]	cavel	Uncertainty Level P.L/	into,	Degree of Influence [PS]	TONDA	Buffer Time [S] 1	
72. IF	Duration [PS]	inter	Digree of Confidence (M)	land	Uncertainty Level [72]	inter.	Degree of Influence [8]	TABL	Buffer Time [S] 1	
73.11	Dartin PSI	inni.	Degree of Confidence (MI)	and	Uncertainty Level P2J	inter-	Degree of Influence (M)	TABA	Buffer Time [M] 1	
74.11	Darkim [9.8]	inte-	Dagree of Confidence [Mf]	inter .	Uncertainty Level PTJ	and	Degree of Influence [L]	NEEK.	Bella Dus [L] 1	
75.10	Duration [PS]	war	DEEPee of Confidence (M)	awd	Uncertainty Level (P'L)	2007	Degree of influence PLJ	TREN	Buffer Time [L] 1	
76.11	Durbin [PS]	www.	Degree of Confidence [L]	and	Uncertainty Lovel (P'S)	Carol	Desree of Influence [VS]	Tant	Buffer Tune [M] 1	
77.11	Dention [VS]	int	Degree of Confidence [L]	and	Uncertainty Level (PS)	and'	Degree of influence [5]	TNON	Beffer Time [M] 1	
78.11	Durbin [PS]	and	Degree of Confidence [L]	and	Uncertainty Level [15]	inter .	Degree of influence [M]	1001	Beffer Time [M] 1	
79.10	Durthon [VS]	int.	Degree of Confidence [L]	pup	Uncertainty Level (PSJ	and,	Degree of Influence [L]	TWDV	Beffer Time [L] 1	
Stuff"	Duration [VS]	inter .	Degree of Confidence [L]	and	Uncertainty Level [25]	inter .	Degree of influence [17.]	1000Z	Baller Time R.J 1	
81. IT	Durstian PSI	inni	Degree of Confidence [L]	hand	Uncertainty Level [S]	inter	Degree of influence [13]	THEN	B-Ter Time (M) 1	
82. 11	Danting [18]	inter	Derret of Confidence [L]	and	Uncertainty Level [S]	Derio.	Degree of influence [8]	THEY	Beller Tune [M] 1	
83. If	Duration [P.S]	and	Degree of Confidence (L)	and	Uncertainty Level (S)	and in	Degree of influence (M)	7820	Buffer Time [L] 1	
S4. IT	Durring P.SI	ING	Dreree of Confidence [L]	2882	Uncentanty Level [5]	1992	Degree of influence fL/	TREAD	Buffer Tume [F2] 1	
85. IT	Durbin [VS]	and	Degree of Confidence (L)	GAND	Uncertainty Level (S)	and	Degree of influence [VLJ	TREN	Buffer Time P2J 1	
86.11	Durating [25]	inor.	Dreree of Confidence JLJ	CING .	Uncertainty Level [M]	inter .	Degree of lafluence [15]	102.02	Buffer Time [M] 1	
87. III	Durriton [PS]	INOT:	Dreree of Confidence /L/	Card of	Uncertainty Level [M]	inter.	Degree of influence [5]	TAUN!	Buffer_Time (M/ 1	
88, II	Duration [PS]	INT	Degree of Confidence [L]	carel	Uncertainty Level (M)	inter	Degree of influence (M)	TABL	Buffer Time [L] 1	
89. II	Durction [PS]	INT	Degree of Confidence [L]	inte	Uncertainty Level [34]	inte	Degree of influence [L]	TNUM	Baffar Time /17./	
90, 11	Dankien [18]	inni	Degree of Confidence [L]	and	Uncertainty Level Dig	Deric.	Degree of influence [P7.]	VICEN	Beffa Tame PTJ 1	
91.11	Dartion [PS]	inne	Degree of Confidence [L]	and a	Uncertainty Level [L]	page	Degree of hillnence (PS)	TREW	B-Ter Time (M) 1	
92. 11	Duration PSI	- SUN	Degree of Confidence JL/	avd	Uncertainty Level [L]	and.	Degree of Influence [5]	18/24	Baffor Dune [MJ 1	
33.11	Durition [18]	INT	Digree of Confidence [L]	and a	Uncertainty Level [L]	pup	Degree of influence [M]	TADA	B Ter Tume (L/ 1	
94° IL	Durbin [13]	ANN:	Degree of Confidence [L]	and	Uncertainty Level [L]	. Derte	Degree of influence [L]	TREV	Baffor Time/FZ/ 1	
95. If	Duntin [PS]	INT	Drgree of Confidence (L)	w	Uncertainty Level [L]	and.	Degree of influence [F2]	TABV	Baffer Time/PZ/ 1	
96.11	Durther [VS]	INTE	Degree of Confidence [L]	and	Uncertainty Level (P'L)	and	Degree of influence [13]	TMD/	Beffer Tome [M] 1	
97.11	Durstion [PS]	ING	Draree of Confidence [L]	(WC)	Moentanty Level (PT)	and.	Degree of Influence (S)	TWIN	Beffer Time (M) 1	
98.11	Dantion [73]	inter .	Dance of Confidence (IL)	aw	Uncentrary Level PTJ	page	Degree of infuence (M)	THEN	Beller Tone RJ 1	
99, ff	Durbtion [P.S]	INTE	Degree of Confidence [L]	and	Uncertainty Level PTJ	pare	Degree of influence [L]	TREN	B Ta Tune/PZ/ 1	1
100.11	Darkion [PS]	inter .	Degree of Confidence [L]	part	Uncertainty Level [77]	pan	Degree of influence [11.]	Tans.	Baller 100c/11/	
101.11	Duration [13]	IND	Degree et Confidence (P14)	CAN	Uncertantly Level (#3)	CTV6	Degree of influence (1-3/	1820	Beller Tune/M/	
102.11	Durbing [13]	INT	DURING of Confidence [P.U]	CRAS	Successing Level (23)	1945	Degree of influence [8]	1000	B Tor Dune/M/ 1	

				-	1	1	1	1	1	-	-	-	1	-	1	-	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-					-	1	-	1	-	1	-	1	-	-			
the first first	Beffer Ture [71]	Berlie Time II I	Softer Time Off	Beller Time IMI	Buffer Time ILI	Beller Time PT.	Beller Time (17,	B-To Time (M)	Bella Tame [M]	Buffer Time [L]	Baffer Time [VL	Beffer Time /VL,	Baffer Time [L]	Buffer Time [L]	Befor Time (01,	Buffer Time (VL)	Beller Time [17.	Build Time (L)	Bold Imt //	Build Hime // Li	Bulld Time [VL	Buller Time (NT)	Beller Time (13)	Buller Time (PS)	Beffer Time [5]	Buffer Time (S)	Beffer Time [M]	Befler Time (VS)	Beller Time (VS)	Bellor Time /S/	Beller Time (34)	B. Tor Time (M)	Berter Line (S)	Build time by	0-10 1015 [31]	Refer Tone MO	B-Ter Time /PS	Buffer Tume [S]	Beffer Tume (M)	Baffer Time (M)	Beffer Time [M]	Biller Time [S]	Buffer Time [S]	Beffer Time (M)	Beffor Time (M)	Baller Time [L]	Build Time [15]	Birld nine by	Build line by
Warness.	Tanta I	72010	Torret	Tanta	Tours	TAUN	TAUNT	Tauro .	1000L	Varia 1	THEY	THEFT	VILLA.	THEFT	THEFT	TOOM	TADA	Thurs	1/00/1	1000	TADA	TAUDA	(and)	THEN.	THEN	THEN	Tury	THEN	NUMER	TOUCH	TAUDI	70001	ADDA T	1000	Turne	Taurio	THEM	THEN	THEFT	THEN	THEFT	THEN	TADY	1/00/1	Thus	Thurst	TAUN	100/1	1,8421
Therease all'a discover of the	Deserved P-Puence (1)	Deces of Phones 117 I	Deserve of Infurnee (187	Deeree of Prence (SI	Desree of the nence DAT	Destee of infuence (L)	Destee of Infinence [17,]	Degree of Influence (PS)	Dayee of influence [5]	Degree of influence [M]	Degree of heliumer [L]	Depres of influence [VI.]	Degree of 1-Turnee [184]	Degree of historice [5]	Degree of Cuence [M]	Destree of influence /L/	Degree of influence [VI.]	Degree of a fuence (1S)	Destre of manence (s)	Depres of Tuence (M)	Desire of minute [L]	Degree of induce [VL]	Degree of heatenee [13]	Degree of influence [5]	Degree of infuence [M]	Degree of influence [L]	Degree of influence [V1.]	Degree of influence [15]	Degree of an units [5]	Degree of influence [M]	Dester of Thence JLI	Depte of a fuence [17]	Less ce of malience (VS)	Degree of mance (b)	Decree of a marker [1]	Derver of 1-0 unice (PL)	Desree of 1-2 unice /VS/	Degree of influence [5]	Degree of inducnee [M]	Degree of influence [L]	Degree of induction [VL]	Desree of infuence [VS]	Degree of Influence [5]	Degree of influence (M)	Degree of minence [L]	Degree of induce //L/	Degree of Tuence [15]	Depter of manage Ay	Derec of matter bar
100	inter la	100	- And	, pass	inter	'buto	'burn	pan-	and	and	inter .	and	and	'sas'	int.	'un'	and a	, MAG	Take.	Child	David	inter .	Corol	cand	inter la	1000	ind.	'two-	See!	- and	into .	, page	Civil .	140	1000	pare	- and	ind.	'ser'	and	'san'	and 1	'and	'and	'puto'	and .	DMD.	pato	(MNG
Wanter the Party of the Party o	Tinordaniy Lord (23)	Theorem of a seed 19.57	linestanty Lond ISI	Uncertainty Level /S/	Uncertainty Level (S/	Uncertainty Level [S]	Uncertainty Level (S)	Uncertainty Level [M]	Uncertainty Lovel (MI	Uncertainty Lovel [M]	Uncertainty Level [M]	Uncertainty Level [34]	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Lovel [L]	Uncertainty Level RJ	Uncertainty Level /L/	Uncertainty Level RJ	Ancertainty Level (PT)	Uncertainty Level /P.C.	Uncertainty Level /2.6/	Coordinary Level (FT)	Uncertainty Level PTJ	Uncertainty, Level (P.SJ	Uncertainty Level P/SJ	Uncertainty Level P/SJ	Uncertainty Level P/S/	Uncertainty Level (P'S)	Uncertainty Level [5]	Uncertainty Level [5]	Uncertainty Level (S/	Uncertainty Level /S/	Uncertainty Level (S)	Uncertainty Level (34)	Uncertainty Level (M)	Uncertainty Level 24/	Uncertainty Level MD	Uncertainty Lovel ILI	Uncertainty Lovel [L]	Uncertainty Level RJ	Uncertainty Lovel [6]	Uncertainty Lovel [L]	Uncertainty Level P72/	Uncertainty Level [P7.]	Uncertainty Level [27.]	Uncertainty Level [77]	Mucatanity Level [P74]	Uncertainty Level (PS)	Undertaunty Leverye M	Uncertainty Level (13)
1000	CONC.	and a	- and	pare.	Coxed	bwc	ond	and	and	2342	DAG.	and	avd	240	casel	pro	and	(MC)	CANO	2447	(and	pup	Cave	0.00	0440	Cand	CHA	CHAD	13462	card	(MC)	puo	Care I	CANG .	200	and .	axi	avi	and	page.	0.00	(axd	Card	land	and	and	pup	CMC)	CANE
There of the did - the	Disros of Confidence (M1)	Derive of Collification 23.2	Deter of Collidere B77	Disree of Confidence (227	Disree of Confidence [9.2.]	Degree of Confidence [71]	Degree of Confidence [71]	Dages of Confidence [VL]	Dages of Confidence [913]	Dagree of Centidence [PL]	Dagree of Confidence [92]	Digree of Cenfidence [P2]	Dagree of Confidence [PL]	Degree of Confidence [PZ]	Dagree of Confidence [PL]	Digree of Confidence [PL]	Degree of Confidence (PL)	Dagree of Confidence (PL)	Digree of Confidence [912]	Degree of Conhoe or (22)	Disree of Confidence [714]	Dayree of Confidence (PTJ)	Degree of Confidence [211]	Degree of Confidence P HJ	Digree of Coulidince [2 H]	Degree of Confidence (P11)	Degree of Confidence [P11]	Degree of Confidence [PH]	Digree of Confidence [2H]	Degree of Confidence (PH)	Digree of Coulidence (PHI)	Degree of Confidence [VH]	Degree of Confidence (#H)	Degree of Confidence (PH)	Depice of Confidence (2011)	Dance of Confidence // 7/1	Degree of Confidence [WII]	Degree of Confidence [PH]	Degree of Confidence [PH]	Darres of Confidence [P.H]	Digree of Confidence [VH]	Degree of Confidence [PH]	Degree of Confidence [PH]	Dagree of Confidence [7H]	Dagree of Coafidence [PH]	Dayter of Confidence [711]	Digree of Confidence (H)	Degree of Confidence (FI)	Datree et Cenhomice (h)
1000	and a	land.	- mark	100	avel	hand	'nun'	invo.	1040	awa	0.000	and	and	and	1945	INC	pwp	DAD.	DAG	INU	and .	avd.	page 1	avel	and	ave	ave	avel	1940	int	awa'	IND	TANT	INT	DAD.	- and	and	par	and	and	and	DAD.	and	han	and	DAD	ave	IND	DAD
Thursday - Martin	Landon (* 5)	Party in 11/11	Farry on U.V.	Durint on IV SI	Durk on [V3]	Duration [V3]	[SAI us sing	Duration [VS]	Duration [VS]	Duration [V3]	Exuation [VS]	Duration [V3]	Exercise [VS]	Duration [VS]	Euctors (13)	Duration /PS/	Durstion [V3]	Durstion [F3]	INTRODUCTOR	Visit and and Visit	Extra set [PS]	Durstion [VS]	Durst sm [S]	Duration [S]	Durition [S]	[Durstoon /S]	Eurocom /S/	Durations [S]	Duration [S]	Durations /S/	Durstoon [S]	Durstion [S]	DAURION (S)	Curations (S)	Duration /0/	Duration ISI	Duration 151	Duration [S]	Duration [5]	Eurotion [5]	Duration [5]	Duration [5]	Everytion /S/	Duration [8]	Durstion [8]	Durst sur [S]	Durstion [8]	EXUCATION (N)	Durations [3]
100 10	10.5. II	105.11	10.6 11	10.71	108. II	109.11	110.11	111.11	112.11	11.3. II	114. If	115.11	116.11	117.11	118.11	11.9.11	120. If	121. If	122. If	123.11	124. II	125. If	12.6. If	127. If	128. If	129.11	130. If	13). If	132. 11	133. If	134. II	135.11	130.11	137.11	135. 11	140.11	141.11	142, If	143. If	144. If	145.11	146.11	147.11	148. If	149.11	150, If	151.11	152. II	IN IL

-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	1		1	1	1	-	1	1	1	-	1	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	Т	-		-		-		-		-	-	-	1	-	1		-		-
Buffer Tune [8]	Buffer Time (MJ	Buller Dung [VS]	Buffer Time /S/	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time (M)	Buller Dune [M]	Buffer Time (S)	Butter Time [8]	Butter Time (MJ	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time (MJ	Buffer Time [18]	Buffer Time [8]	Bulle Unic (M)	Buffer Time [L]	Buffer_Dime [L]	Buffor Time /8/	Buffer Time [S]	Buffor Time [M]	Buffer Time [L]	Butter Time /L/	Butter Time [13]	Buffer Time [S]	Buffer Time [8]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer_Time [8]	Buffer Time [8]	Buffer Time (M)	Buffer Dime Md	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [S]	Buffer Time [S]	Buller Time [M]	Buffer Three [M/	Buffer Dime (M)	Bullo Inme /8/	Pulle 1000 (N)	Nunce time (M)	Buller Dunc ///	Bulle_time /L/	Bullin Time [S]	Buffer Time /S/	Buller, Time [M]	Buffor Time /L/	Butter Time /L/	Buffer Thme /S/	Buffer Dime [MI]	Buffer Thms [M]	Butter Inne /L/
TATA	Tazav	Tatel	THEM	THEN	TREAT	TAER	THEM	TREFC	Treas	Tranc	TREW	Tates	These	TAZA	374214	15EN	Theor.	TARK	TAEM	TREW	TEEN	TADY	TARK	TATA	Tarv	TARN	TATA	TARN	Taza	Tazn	TREW	Thurs	THEM	MERE	Thirty	TOTA	A NOTO	110001	A11620	NATIN .	TABA	TAXN	TAEN	1 HEN	THEN	TARK	Tran	These	TARK	10001
Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [11]	Degree of Influence [VX]	Degree of Influence /S/	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [PL]	Degree of Influence [13]	Degree of Influence [5]	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [I.]	Degree of Influence [PL]	Degree of Influence [133]	Degree of Influence [8]	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [11.]	Degree of Influence [1'8]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [VL]	Degree of Influence [13]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of hullumae [34]	Depres of Influence RJ	Degree of Influence [FL]	Degree of Influence [1'8]	Degree of Influence (8)	Degree of Influence (MJ	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [VL]	Degree of influence [13]	Degree of Influence /S/	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [NL]	Degree of Influence (FS)	Unspect of Influence (N	Depected minuting (M)	Degree of Infloence /L/	Degree of Influence (VL)	Degree of Influence (P.S/	Degree of Influence (S/	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence /L/	Degree of Influence [PL]	Degree of Influence [13]	Degree of Influence /S/	Degree of Influence [34]	Degree of Influence [6]
pico.	pice	pres	0.07	NO	pic .	0370	037	ard	(ne)	cond	pue	pres	pup	put	and .	pie	000	and .	and	and	210	pro	pice	ine	pic	pue	pre	pro	page	avia	0MQ	014	010	0.07	end.	avd.	1740	and .	ave.	DID:	pup	pre	and	pie	017	1014	pic.	010	210	010
Uncertainty Level (PSJ)	Uncertainty Level (PS)	Uncertainty Level [5]	Uncertainty Level [S]	Uncommuny Level [3]	Uncertainty Level (S)	Uncomum Level [S]	Uncertainty Level (M)	Uncertainty Level [34]	Uncertainty Level (MI)	Uncensiony Level (34)	Uncertainty Level (MI)	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Level <i>ILI</i>	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty, Level [VLJ	Uncertainty Level [VL]	Uncertainty, Level [PL]	Uncertainty, Level [VL]	Uncertainty Level [VL]	Uncertainty Level [13]	Uncenainty Level [PS]	Uncentainty Level [1'8]	Uncertainty Level [PS]	Uncertainty Level [PS]	Uncertainty Level [8]	Uncertainty Level [8]	Uncertainty, Level /8/	Uncertainty Level /8/	Uncertainty Level [5]	Uncertainty Level [M]	Uncertainty: Level (MJ	Uncommit Love [M]	Uncertainty Level (MI)	Uncertainty Level (MI)	(note tants) Trevel (II)	Laconanty Level [1]	Processing Local (International	L'acchang Level [L]	Uncontainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Level [P11]	Uncertainty, Level (PLI)	Unverting: Level [P.L]	Uncertainty, Level [VL]	L'acctanty Level [VIJ]	Uncertainty Level (VS/	Uncertainty Level [P3]	Uncertainty Level (VS/	Uncerainty Level P'84
and	and the	MU	(MAD)	MU	and a	and	mm.	pio	μœ	ha	aw	ma	han	put	han	por por	and	and.	and	200	and	and a	and a	inter i	ind	aw'	and a	(MA)	aw.	w.	and	ma	Child	ma	p.m	10	wa.	NO		put.	MID	ind.	MC	page 1	and	(MR)	μœ	(MAD)	an.	and.
Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Exercise of Centralence [11]	Doproc of Canfidence (H)	Degree of Cenfidence [0]	Degree of Canfidence (III)	Degree of Cenfidence [H]	Degree of Cenfidence [H]	Degree of Camblence [H]	Degree of Canfidence [H]	Degree of Canfidence (III)	Degree of Cenfidence [H]	Degree of Certificance [11]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Cardidence [H]	Degree of Certifidence [H]	Degree of Canfidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Carlindence [H]	Degree of Cenfidence [H]	Degree of Carlindonce [H]	Degree of Cenfidence [H]	Degree of Cenfidence [M]	Degree of Cenfidence [MJ	Degree of Canfidence [M]	Degree of Cenfidence [M]	Degree of Cenfidence [M]	Degree of Confidence [MJ]	Degree of Confidence [M]	Degree of Certifidence [MJ	Degree of Cenfidence [M]	Degree of Cenfidence (MJ	Degree of Cenfidence [MJ	Degree of Cenfidence [M]	Degree of Certilitines [M]	Degree of Cenfidence [M]	Degree of Cambridence [M]	Degree of Connidence (MI)	Logree of Contraction (M)	Deletes of Companyor (a)	Degree of Cenfidence [M]	Degree of Confidence [M]	Degree of Confidence [M]	Degree of Canfidmon (MJ	Degree of Cenfidence [MJ	Depree of Certhdence [M]	Degree of Canhdence [M]	Degree of Canfidance/L/	Elegree of Certification [L]	Degree of Cenfidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [4]
pure.	pup	que	and	pup	and	and	0.00	and	and	and	pare	iand.	para	paro	pane	and	and	and	and	and	and	and	and	and	and	and	pue	pup	and	and	and	and	and	0004	and a	division of the	(and	cout	pare	pup	and	puer	pup	and	and	- may	and	and	and a	Creat.
Duration [S]	Duration [S]	Duration [8]	Duration [S]	Duriton [8]	Duration [S]	Extration [S]	Duration [S]	Duration [8]	Durition [S]	Durtion [S]	Durtion [S]	Duration [8]	Durition [S]	Duration [8]	Duration [8]	Duration [8]	Duration [S]	Duration [S]	Duration [S]	Duration [S]	Duration [S]	Excition [S]	Durtion [S]	Duration [8]	Duration [8]	Durition [S]	Duration [8]	Duration [S]	Duration [8]	Duration [S]	Duration [S]	Duration [S]	Duration [S]	Duration [5]	Duration [S]	Duration [8]	Durition [8]	Extration (S)	for nontener	Duration [S]	Duration [S]	Duration [S]	Duration [S]	Duration [S]	Duration [S]	Duration [8]	Duration (S)	Extration [S]	Durtion [S]	Extration [S]
124.11	155.11	156.17	157. 11	158 11	159. If	160. If	161. 11	162. If	163.11	164.11	165. 11	166. 11	167. B	168, 11	169. BI	120.11	171. B	172.11	173. 11	174, 11	175.11	176.11	175. II	11-8.1	179.11	150. If	181. If	182.11	153. If	184, 15	155. If	156.11	187. 11	158. If	189.10	190.11	191.10	11 761	19.5 11	194, 11	195, B	196. If	197. If	11 861	1399. II	200. II	201.11	202. II	203. 11	204. 11

				1			1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1			
205, H	Extraction /S/	DAM.	Ungree of Conhidence [L]	Cand	Uncertainty Level (FS/	(MAG)	Depres of manage [VL]	ACC A	Bullo Tune JLJ	-
206. H	Curstion [8]	into .	Dagree of Confidence [L]	and	Uncertainty Level [S]	purp	Depres of ladiance [VS]	10004	Bulla_Tune [M]	-
207. If	Durstion /S/	040	Dagree of Confidence /L/	and	Uncertainty Level (S)	pup	Depter of influence [8]	THEN	Bullet_Time Diff	-
2)8, If	Eurotion 187	1000	Degree of Confidence [L]	ave	Uncertainty Level [8]	and .	Degree of Influence [M]	73020	Baffer Tome [L]	-
209. If	Durstion [S]	inter-	Degree of Confidence JLJ	cave	Uncertainty Level (S)	inter.	Degree of Influence [L]	TOREN	Buffer Time [L]	-
210. 11	Duration [8]	ave	Darres of Confidence [L]	and	Uncertainty Level (S)	inter .	Dayte of hillume [11]	1/2004	Balla Time (L)	-
211.11	Durstion [S]	avel	Dagree of Confidence JL/	and	Uncertainty Lovel (MI	'and	Degree of Influence [VS]	THEN	Buffer Time (M)	-
212.11	Everation [8]	par	Dagree of Confidence JLJ	pare	Uncertainty Level (MI	and	Derve of Influence [5]	VOR!	Beffer Tune (M)	-
213. If	Durstion [8]	1940	Dagree of Confidence JLJ	Cand I	Uncertainty Level [34]	and	Degree of Influence (M)	THUN	Buffer Tune [L]	-
214. If	Duration [8]	140	Digree of Confidence JLJ	0 M	Uncertainty Level [34]	See.	Desree of infumer (L)	THON !!	Beller Tune [L]	1
215.11	Durntion [S]	and	Digree of Confidence [L]	2MR	Uncertainty Level [M]	and	Dester of Influence [17.]	THEFT	Buffer Time [L]	-
216. If	Durition [5]	and	Digree of Confidence [L]	(avd	Uncertainty Level ILI	and	Degree of influence [13]	THEY	Beffor Tune (M)	1
217.11	Eurotion [S]	'nwo	Degree of Confidence /L/	Cand.	Uncertainty Level R.I	'mu	Degree of influence [5]	TADY	Buffer Time (M)	-
218.11	Durition [8]	200	Digree of Confidence [L]	avd	Uncertainty Lovel (L/	and	Desree of influence [M]	VORT.	Befor Time [L]	-
219.11	Durntoon [S]	DAD.	Degree of Confidence [L]	and .	Uncertainty Level [L]	and'	Degree of heliuence [L]	THEFT	Buffer Time [L]	-
220. If	Euritoon [S]	TANK.	Digree of Confidence [L]	(and	Uncertainty Level [L]	int.	Degree of influence [V1.]	THEFT	Butter Time [L]	1
221. If	Duration [S]	and'	Degree of Confidence JLJ	Cand.	Uncertainty Level PZJ	and'	Degree of Induence [VS]	TADY	Buffer Time (M)	-
122. If	Durstion [8]	INC	Degree of Confidence [L]	pare	Uncertainty Level (72)	int	Degree of influence [5]	7,0007	Buffer Time (M)	1
123. If	Extraction [S]	ava	Dagree of Confidence /L/	pup	Uncertainty Level [PZ]	and	Degree of Influence (M)	TNUDV	Buffer Time [L]	-
224. If	Durition [S]	pare	Digree of Confidence JL/	and	Uncertainty Level [72]	and	Desrce of influence [1.]	THEN	Baller Time [L]	1
225. If	Duration [S]	DAD.	Degree of Confidence JLJ	Cand.	Uncertainty Level [72]	'mu'	Degree of Induction [VI.]	TADA	Buffer Time [L]	-
226.11	Duration [S]	inef	Digree of Confidence [22]	pare	Uncertainty Level [15]	inni.	Desree of influence [VS]	TMDP	Baffor Time [S]	-
227. If	Duration [S]	and	Digree of Confidence [71]	pue	Uncertainty Level [VS]	'man	Desree of Infuence [5]	TADY	Buffor Time (M)	-
228. If	Durstion [8]	byte,	Darree of Confidence [VL]	ond	Alneethanty Level (PSJ	page	Dester of hannee [M]	10002	Baller Time (M)	-
229. 11	Durstion [8]	avd	Datree of Confidence [PTJ]	and	Uncertainty Level IVS7	but	Desree of a uence ILI	Thurst	Buffer Time (L)	-
230.11	Durstion [8]	int	Darree of Confidence (NL)	and	Allocationity Level (253)	pan	Derree of 1="uence IVL]	THUN	Baller Time ILI	1
231.11	Durstion [S]	invid.	Degree of Confidence [97.]	pue	Uncertainty Level [S]	'pus	Dester of infuence [13]	Thur	Buffer Time [S]	-
232, If	Durstion [8]	byp	Darree of Confidence [17,]	pue	Mocethenry Level (S)	intel .	Destee of infuence [5]	TOULT	Buffer Time (M)	-
233. If	Durstion [8]	ave	Darree of Confidence [PTJ]	and the	Uncertainty Level [S]	busi	Degree of Influence [M]	7/mm	Buffer Time [L]	-
234. H	Durstion [8]	two .	Degree of Confidence [91]	and	Uncertainty Level [8]	par	Depree of influence [L]	TRUNT	Buffer Time [L]	-
235. If	Durstion [S]	ave	Dagree of Confidence [912]	Cand	Uncertainty Level (S)	and	Degree of influence [17.]	THEN	Buffer Time (L)	-
136. If	Eurotom [S]	avel	Degree of Confidence [92.]	and	Uncertainty Level [M]	and	Degree of house (18)	Thurst	Buffer Time (M)	-
237. 11	Duration [S]	avel	Degree of Confidence JPL/	CANG .	Uncertainty Level [M]	and	Degree of influence [5]	THEN	Buffer Time (M)	-
238. H	Durstion [8]	avd.	Datree of Confidence [12.]	and	Uncertainty Level (M)	(Mag	Degree of manage [M]	Thurst	Beller Tunc [L]	
139.11	Durstion [S]	aver 1	Degree of Confidence [924]	Cand	Uncertainty Level (MI)	inter la	Degree of influence [L]	THEN	Buffer Time [L]	-
140° H	Duration [8]	avel	Degree of Confidence [21.]	and	Uncertainty Level [M]	and	Degree of house (PTJ	THUN .	B. Ter Tune R.I	-
241. If	Duration [S]	avel	Degree of Confidence [PL]	CANG .	Uncertainty Level [L]	and	Degree of Influence [PS]	THEN	Buffer Time (M)	-
242. H	Duration [S]	DAD .	Digree of Confidence [22]	CANO	Uncertainty Level R.I	Sel	Degree of heliuchce [5]	TUEN	Beller Time (M)	-
143. If	Duration /S/	DAG.	Digree of Confidence [22]	CBAG	Uncertainty Level RJ	CONT.	Destree of influence [M]	THUN	Beller Time/L/	-
144. If	Duration [S]	DAG.	Degree of Confidence [911]	Card	Uncertainty Level R.I	and	Destre of influence [L]	THEN	Beller Time R./	-
145. If	Duration [S]	DAG.	Degree of Confidence [PTJ]	part	Uncertainty Level R.J	and a	Degree of minence [VI.]	TAUNT	Buffor Time R.J	_
246. H	Durition [S]	int	Digree of Confidence [PL]	Card	Uncertainty Level P'LJ	and	Depres of heuence [VS]	Vinel	Buffer Time (M)	I
247.11	Duration [S]	DAD.	Degree of Couldence [PL]	CANG.	Uncertainty Level (PZJ	'ma	Degree of influence [5]	THUN	Beffor Time B47	-
248. II	Duration [S]	inter .	Digree of Confidence [21]	Card	Uncertainty Level P'LJ	and	Desire of influence (M)	TAUM	Buffor Time [L]	-
149. If	Duration [S]	IND	Degree of Confidence [PL]	pare	Uncertainty Level [72.]	and	Desire of infuence [L]	TOUCH	Beller Time R.J	_
170° IL	Duration [S]	inn	Degree of Confidence [971]	and	Uncertainty Level PTJ	inter .	Degree of Influence [VI.]	TAUNA	Beffer Time R./	-
121. IL	Durstion (M)	int	Degree of Confidence [PTI]	and	Uncertainty Level P/S/	pan	Degree of influence (1/S)	Tours	Build Time [13]	-
252. If	Duration (DI)	DAP.	Dense of Confidence [WH]	and	Uncertainly Level [187]	Din's	Degree of Induction (A)	THEFT	Bella Tune [135]	-
143. IL	Duration (M)	TWO	Degree of Confidence [PH]	card	Uncertainty Level [VS/	page	Depree of inducnee (MI	TAUNT	Bullor Time (S)	-
177	Data Con (M)	IND	Digree of Confidence (#11)	CINC	Uncertainty Level (23)	DIE:	Deree of Chantoce [1]	100VI	Build June [5]	
TI VAN	Curstoon (M)	DAM.	Defice of Complement Print	Cand	Uncertanty Level (Fay	Divisio.	Dester of manage [F.C]	10001	Baller June My	-

1	1					-	1	1			1	1			-	-	-		-1			1	***			-	1	1	-	-				-	-	1					-	1	1			-	-			
Buffer Tune (13)	Buffer Time (S)	Buffor Time [S]	Buffer Time (M/	Buffor Time [M]	Buffer Time /S/	Buffa Time [S]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [18]	Buffer Time [S]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [8]	Buffer Time [S]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Dime R./	Buffer Time /L/	Buffer Time [13]	Buffer Time [S]	Buffer Time [S]	Buffer Time (S)	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [18]	Buffer Time [S]	Buffer Time [M]	Buller Time [M]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffor Time [S]	Buffer Time /S/	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time PM	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [18]	Buffer_Lime /S/	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time R./	Buffer Time [S]	Buffer Time (S)	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time (M)	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [13]	Buffer Time /S/	Bulla Time (S)	Buffer Direc (M)	Buffer Time fc1	Coloring manor
FUEN	Natt	12HU	THEN	THEY.	TODAY	TOTAL	THEFT	Naria	THEN	These is	TABL	THEFT	These	THEFT	THEN	NEH2	THEN	Tame	TORN	TOTAL	THEFT	10HH	THEFT	TOTAL	TADAY	Tingt	Tana	THEFT	FUEN	Toria .	THEN	TOUR	There	TOUGH	THEFT	Nart.	LINEA	There	TABLE	TAUNT	Thurst	THEN	THEN	VEH2	FUEL	TOUCH	THINK	TURN'	1 COLOR	Totale.
Depres of Influence [18]	Degree of influence (S)	Degree of influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [VL]	Degree of Influence [VS]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of Influence [34]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of influence [VL]	Degree of influence [15]	Degree of influence [S]	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [17.]	Degree of influence [PS]	Degree of influence [5]	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of influence [L]	Degree of influence [V2.]	Degree of influence [VS]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of influence (MI)	Degree of influence [L]	Elegree of Influence [17.]	Degree of Influence [FS]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of Influence [34]	Degree of influence [L]	Degree of influence [92]	Degree of influence [15]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of Influence [34]	Degree of influence [L]	Degree of influence [VL]	Degree of Influence (PS/	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of influence [34]	Degree of influence [L]	Degree of influence [VI.]	Degree of Influence [15]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of influence (M)	Degree of influence [L]	Degree of influence [VL]	Degree of influence [VS]	Degree of influence (S/	Degree of Influence [M]	Desires of influence [i.j.	Contex of Influence // %)	for a favoration to avoid the
and	inter	med	and,	(Dec)	and	and	and	inter	avo'	and	and	ind	and	and	and	ned	and	and	and a	and	and,	and	ava	and	avd	and	and	and	and	and	'DNI'	and	DAD.	mai	and	(MA)	040	(DAU)	and	and	and	and	and	DMD	CNU	DND .	and .		and and	110.01
Uncertainty Level (S)	Uncertainty Level (S)	Uncertainty Level [S]	Uncertainty Lovel [S]	Ubartainty Love [5]	Uncertainty Level PMJ	Uncertainty Level (M)	Uncertainty Level (ht)	Uncertainty, Level [34]	Uncertainty Level [MJ	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Level [L]	Unsurainty Lovel HJ	Uncertainty Level RJ	Uncertainty_Level ILJ	Uncertainty Level P.2J	Uncertainty Level P2J	Uncertainty Level PZJ	Uncertainty Level P.2.J	Uncertainty Level (PZ/	Lisconainty Level P/S/	Uncertainty Level P'SJ	Uncertainty, Lovel P.SJ	Uncertainty: Level (P/S)	Uncertaincy Level [VS]	Uncertainty Level [S]	Uncertainty Level [S]	Uncertainty_Level [5]	Uncertainty Level [S]	Uncertainty: Level (S)	Uncertainty, Level Pul	Uncertainty Level [34]	Uncertainty Level (M)	Uncertainty Level (34)	Heartainy Level MI	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncurantly, Level [L]	Uncertainty Level RJ	Uncertainty Level RJ	Uncertainty Level RJ	Uncertainty Level P.2.	Uncertainty Level PTJ	Uncertainty, Lovel P.7J	Uncertainty_Level P/L/	Uncertainty Level [P2]	Uncertainty Level (PS/	Uncertainty Level [75]	Uncertainty Love [13]	Instruments Level p. 51	Investing terms [10]	Individual Companying
and	and'	and	avel	and	avel	pue	cred.	and	and	and	and	and	and	and	Gred	and	and	and	int,	ind	and'	and	and	and	and	and	and	and	Gred	and	lava	and	lava	and	ond'	and	DM2	and	(SNG)	and	own	and	2007	and	and	Cont	para .	ENG.	and a	No.
Deste of Confidence (D'II)	Degree of Cenfidence [P11]	Degree of Confidence [PHJ]	Degree of Confidence [PHJ	Degree of Cardidence [PHJ]	Degree of Combine (PTH)	Degree of Confidence [711]	Degree of Confidence [P31]	Degree of Confidence [P31]	Degree of Confidence [PH]	Degree of Confidence [PH]	Degree of Confidence [PH]	Degree of Cenfidence [174]	Degree of Confidence [PH]	Degree of Confidence PTH	Degree of Cenfidence [PTIJ	Degree of Canfidence [PHI]	Degree of Confidence [PH]	Degree of Confidence [PH]	Degree of Combine (PH)	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Cardidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [11]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Cenfidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Certhdence [H]	Depree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Cenfidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Depree of Cardidence /HJ	Degree of Carifidence [11]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Carifidence [H]	Degree of Canfidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Depree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Cenfidence [11]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Combine (M)	Degree of Combine (M)	Depree of Confidence /M	Degree of Completion AU	Depute of Confidence AO	Indiana and a manufacture of the second second				
war.	and	and i	hon	and	mai	mai	and	AND.	and	and	hour	inter i	pwa:	and 1	and	and the	and/	and	invit	ma	and	and	and	and	and 1	aud	and	war.	and a	and	mail	han	ma	ma	awr	and	and	and	and	and a	and a	ww.	and	and i	and a	and	and 1	1000	and and	10.01
Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Durstion (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Durition [M]	Duration (M)	Duration (34)	Duration (M)	Duration (NG	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (34)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Durstion [M]	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Durition (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (MS)	Duration (NG	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (MS)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Durstion (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Dumbon (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (A0)	Difference and
256, If	257. If	258, II	259. If	260. If	261. If	262. If	263. If	264. 11	265. If	266. II	267. II	265. If	269. II	270, IF	271. If	272. II	273. If	11-1-LE	275. H	276, H	277.11	278, 11	279. If	29). If	281. If	252. If	2S3. If	284, II	285. If	296, IL	287. 11	255. II	289. 0	290), III	291. If	292, 11	293. If	294. If	295. If	296.11	297. If	25%, IT	299. If	300, II	301. If	302. II	303. If	304, 11	TH SOL	2001.11

-	1	-	-	-	1	-	1	-	1	-	1	-	1	1	1	1	-	T	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	5	-	-	-	-	_	-	_	_	_	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-
Buffer Time [S]	Bulle Inne (M)	Buller Train (M)	Buffer Trac (M)	Buffer Time [S]	Buffer Think [S]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [L]	Buffer The [S]	Buffer Time [S]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [L]	Buffer Time [L]	Buffer Time [S]	Buffer Time [S]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Trac(L)	Buffer Time [L]	Buffer Nimo [S]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer The (M)	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Timo [L]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time (M)	Buffer Time (M)	Bulle Track!	Buffer Time [L]	Buffer Trace (M)	Buffer Time (M)	Buffer Ti c (M)	Buffer Time (M)	Buffer Time/L/	Buffer Time (M)	Buffer Time (M)	Buffer Time (M)	Buffer Time [L]	Buffer Time (L)	Buffer Trace (M)	Buffer Time (M)	Buffer Time/LJ	Buffer Time [L]	Buffer Time [L]	Buffer Time [S]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time (M)	Buffer These [M]	Buffer Time/L/	Buffer Time [5]	Boffer Time [M]
TWIN	TROPA	TWEN	TAUE	Third	TREEV	These	THEN	There	TAIN	Think	Trene	Think	NEW	THEM	THEN	THEM	THEN	THEN	TREAM	18234	TREFT	TREN	1221	TREV	THEN	TWEN	Tank	TWEN	Tettor	THEN	TWW	THEFT	THEFT	TIMEN	THEN	THEN	TREET	THESE	TRUES	TWING	THEN	THEN	THEN	TREW	THEN	TREW	THEN	TREV	1925	TREW
Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Digree of influence [12,]	Degree of Influence [FS]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [P7.]	Degree of Influence [FS]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Digree of influence [17.]	Digree of influence [FS]	Dagree of Influence [5]	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [P2.]	Dagree of Inflamme [13]	Dapree of Influence [S]	Dagree of Inflaence [M]	Dagree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [17].	Datroe of Influence [13]	Degree of Influence [8]	Degree of Influence [M]	Dagree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [P7.]	Dayce of Influence [13]	Dagree of Influence [S]	Dages of Influence [M]	Dapree of Inflaence [L]	Degree of Influence [P.L]	Degree of Influence [15]	Dagree of Influence [S]	Degree of Influence (MI)	Dagree of Inflactice [L]	Digree of Influence [PZ]	Degree of Influence (PS/	Digree of Influence [5]	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [FL]	Digree of Influence [15]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of Influence [M]	Dustroe of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [12]	Dagree of Influence [15]	Dagree of Influence [5]
pro	page 1	pup	ind	24C	ind.	1940	bes .	pic .	ind.	240	brei	Die .	240	010	010	546	240	240	(MO)	pup	pase .	page	and .	PND .	CAN .	David And	ind	pure -	two .	pup	(MO	and	pre	pic	- page	(SEC)	DAG .	DAG .	David .	pup	0 M	040	245	240	0xd	0 M	pic	DIG	010	240
Uncertainty Level (SJ	Lincetanty Level (S/	Uncertainty Level (S/	L'acutanty Level /S/	Uncertainty Level [M]	Uncertainty Level (MI	Uncertainty Level [M]	Lincertainty Level (MJ	Uncertainty Level (M)	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Level /L/	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Level [P'2.]	Uncertainty Level (P'L)	Uncertainty Level [PZJ	Uncertainty Level [P2J	Uncertainty Level [P2J	Uncertainty Level (28)	Uncertainty Level (23)	Unutarity Level P.SJ	Uncertainty Level [13]	Unutainty Level (23)	Uncertainty Level (SJ	Uncertainty Level [5]	Uncertainty Level [S]	Uncertainty Level (S)	Uncertainty Level (S/	Uncertainty Level (M)	Uncertainty Level (34)	Unumbinty Level (M)	Uncertainty Level (34)	Uncertainty Level [M]	Uncertainty Level R.I	Uncetainty Level R.I	Uncertainty Level R.I	Uncertainty Level R.I	Lacatanty Level RJ	Uncetainty Level [72.]	Uncertainty Level PTJ	Uncertainty Level [P2.]	Uncertainty Level [P'2.]	Uncertainty Level [P2J	Uncertainty Level [P'S]	Uncertainty Level [73]	Uncertainty Level [PS]	Uncertainty Level [FS]	Uncertainty Level [7:3]	Uncertainty Lord (S)	Uncertainty Level [5]
man	and	ma	ma	awd	and	ma	mai	mai	and	and	ma	mai	nut	and	man	and	mar	and	and	and	and	aw	and	and	and .	and	awa	and	and	and	hut	and	aw	awa	and	ma	ma	awa.	ma	and	and	and	and	and	and	and	and	and	GW	and
Degree of Confidence [M]	Degree of Confidence (MI)	Degree of Confidence (MI)	Degree of Confidence [M]	Degree of Confidence [M]	Degree of Confidence (MJ	Degree of Confidence [M]	Degree of Confidence [M]	Desiree of Confidence [M]	Degree of Confidence [M]	Degree of Confidence [M]	Degree of Confidence [M]	Degree of Carlidence [M]	Degree of Confidence (MJ	Degree of Confidence [M]	Degree of Confidence (MJ	Degree of Carlidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Depree of Confidence (L)	Degree of Confidence [1]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Derree of Confidence [L]	Depre of Confidence [L]	Dayse of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Desree of Confidence (L)	Degree of Coulidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [PL]	Degree of Confidence [P.L]	Degree of Confidence [PTJ]	Degree of Confidence [PL]	Degree of Confidence P24	Degree of Confidence/PL/	Degree of Confidence [FL]											
pue	cand	and	cand	cand	and	inter a	cand	and a	cave	caref	cave	card	Cave	0000	(RNd	0000	cand	Cand T	and	and	aw	GING	and .	aw	and	and	cand	cand	cand	and	cave	and	and	cand	and	and	and	cand	and	cand	and	and	and	and	0.84	and	card	and	CAN <sup>1</sup>	0WW
Duration [MQ	Darwise (M)	Duration [34]	Durkion (M)	Duration (MQ	Durition [34]	Duration [M]	Durbin [30]	Duration [M]	Duration [34]	Duration [M]	Duration [34]	Duration [34]	Duration [34]	Durbico [M]	Duration [34]	Duration [34]	Durition [34]	Duration [34]	Duration (34)	Duration [34]	Duration [34]	Duration [34]	Duration [34]	Duration [34]	Duration [34]	Deration [M]	Duration [M]	Deration [M]	Duration [34]	Deration [M]	Durking [ht]	Duration [M]	Duration [M]	Duration [M]	Duration [34]	Duration [M]	Duration [34]	Duration (MS)	Duration [34]	Duration (34)	Duration [34]	Duration (MI)	Duration /M/	Duration (M)	Duration /MJ	Duration (MI)	Duration [M]	Duration /M/	Durking [M]	Duration [M]
307. If	305. If	309. If	316. 11	311. If	312. If	313. If	314.11	315.11	316.11	317.16	318.11	319. If	320.01	321. If	322. II	323. II	324. II	325. If	326. II	327. If	328, IT	329, If	330.11	331. If	332. If	333, If	334, 11	335. If	336. IT	337. If	335. If	339. If	340.11	341. If	342. If	343. If	344. If	345. If	346, If	347.11	345, If	349. If	350. If	351. If	352. If	353. IF	354. If	355. If	356. If	357. If

1	-	-	-	-	4	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	-	1	_	-1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-					-	-	-	-	_	-	-		-	2
Build Time [M]	Buffer Time (M)	Baffer Time [L]	Buffer Time (M)	Beller Time [M]	Buffer Time (M)	Bella Time/M	Beller Time [L]	Beller Time [M]	Beffer Time [M]	B-Pur Dime PM	Baffer Time [L]	B. Wor Time [L]	Batter Time (M)	Buffor Time [M]	Beffor Time (M)	B. Tu Tune IL/	Bullin Time [L]	B. Tur Time/PS/	Bellar Inne (N)	Baller Inne/S/	Build Inne/M/	Bellar Time [M]	Beffor Time [S]	Barter Time [S]	Better Time (M)	Band Time [M]	Baffer Time [L]	Barrier Time /S/	Beffer Time (S)	Baller Tune (M)	Beffit Time R.J	Bellar Time [1]	Build Time (S)	Ballet Imc/N	Beller time (M)	Band Tune RJ	Design and the feet	Buffer Tume ISI	B. Wer Tume IMI	Buffer Dune ILI	Buffer Time [L]	Beffor Time [15]	B. To Tune [S]	Bull'a Time [S]	Bellar Tune (M)	Buffur Time (M/	Bella Time/S/	Build Inne/S/	Bend Inne/M/
TNEW	TWON	THEN!	THEN	TWIN	TWING	THEM	TREN	1829/	TREN	18291	THEN	THEM	(GHL	THEN.	TNUN	THUN	THUN	VOP1	VCRMI	THEN	NGH1	NORT .	NEW I	THEN.	VCINT	TRUN	TND/	TARN	Town?	THEN	TWON	TREN	THIN	THEN	TREN	THEN	1 mart	1000 F	TWING	1/1/12/1	VCDVL.	THEN	THUN	THEM	Terral.	VGAL	Nahr.	NGR1	1400
Desree of influence IMI	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [17.]	Degree of Influence [US]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of influence [FL]	Degree of influence [15]	Degree of influence [5]	Degree of influence [M]	Degree of influence [L]	Degree of influence [17,]	Degree of influence [VS]	Degree of Influence (S)	Degree of influence [34]	Degree of influence [L]	Depree of influence [PZJ	Degree of influence (PSJ	Degree of influence (S)	Degree of influence [M]	Degree of influence [L]	Degree of Influence [VL]	Degree of Influence [PS]	Degree of influence [5]	Degree of influence [M]	Degree of influence [L]	Degree of Influence [P2]	Degree of influence /1/S/	Degree of Influence (S)	Degree of Influence B47	Depree of Influence /L/	Degree of Influence [PL]	Degree of influence (1 X)	Degree of influence (S/	Degree of Influence (M/	Degree of Influence [L]	Dependence of an interference of the	Desree of Influence [3.5]	Desire of Influence IM	Derree of Influence ILI	Degree of influence [17.]	Degree of influence [PS]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of Influence [34]	Depres of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence P24	Degree of influence [PSJ	Degree of Influence (S/	Degree of influence [Mf
pas	Card I	and	and	and	and	and	and	pan	and .	1940	two 1	and	and 1	and .	and	and	and	and	ave	(avd	and	and	and	and	and	and	and	pus	par	ard	and	pas	and a	pro	and a	200	1992	tool in the second	- Total	10 mar	and 1	law	pan	pan	pan	and	the second	and	0.07
Uncertainty Level /S/	Uncertainty Lovel (S)	Uncertainty Level (S)	Uncertainty Level (M)	Uncetting Love [34]	Uncertainty Level [34]	Uncertainty Loval (MI)	Uncertainty Level (MI)	Uncertainty Level JLJ	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Level /L/	Uncertainty Level /L/	Uncettinty Level /L/	Uncertainty Lovel PLI	Uncethinty Lovel P.LJ	Uncertainty Level PTJ	Uncertainty Level PTJ	Unostainty Level PTJ	Unsetsing Level (1.8)	Uncettanty Level (P.S.)	Uncetanty Level (1.87)	Uncertainty Level [P.S]	Unortainty Lovel (P.8)	Uncertainty Lovel (S)	Uncertainty Level (S)	Uncertainty Level (S)	Uncertainty Lovel (S)	Uncertainty, Lovel (S7	Uncertainty Lovel (34)	Uncertainty Level (M)	Unosthiny Level (M)	Uncertainty Level /htt	Uncertainty Level (M)	Uncertainty Level (L)	Undertaily Leve (L)	Unoctainty Level (L)	Unorthing Level II/	CONSTRUCT LOVE (L)	Uncertainty used PLA	Underhight Love IVI	Uncertainty Level [PL]	Uncethiny Level PTJ	Uncertainty Level P'87	Uncertainty Level [13]	Uncertainty Lovel (P'8)	Uncertainty Lavel (13)	- Unotrainty Level [75]	Uncertainty_Level [5]	Unocitantly Lovel /S/	Unorthing Love (M
and	and	hun	pan	hun	and 1	prov	and 1	prov	6100	(MO)	(mag	and 1	00Kg	and .	and	and	(ma)	pup.	100	(MOS)	pup	iond .	0.07	(mag	and 1	and .	0.02	and a	and	(nor	and 1	pan	and	2002	6992	000	2400	and a	form	- page	0 kd	and a	pup	pup	and	and	pro-	0.00	0.01
Degree of Confidence (FL/	Degree of Confidence (PTJ)	Degree of Confidence [17]	Degree of Confidence [PZJ	Degree of Confidence [VLJ	Degree of Confidence (VLJ	Degree of Coeffidance [FL]	Degree of Confidence [VL]	Degree of Confidence/VLJ	Degree of Confidence (V2/	Degree of Confidence [PL]	Degree of Confidence (PL/	Degree of Corridance [11]	Degree of Confidence [12]	Degree of Combinitio (111)	Degree of Confidence [V1.]	Degree of Confidence (FL/	Degree of Confidence [PL]	Degree of Confidence/PIIJ	Degree of Confidence [FH]	Depres of Confidence (PHI)	Degree of Confidence/PH/	Degree of Centidence (VH)	Degree of Confidence (V2I)	Degree of Confidence (PHJ	Degree of Combiance (P'HJ	Degree of Confidence (PHI)	Degree of Confidence (P'H)	Degree of Confidence (PHI)	Degree of Confidence (VH)	Degree of Confidence [VH]	Degree of Confidence (VIII)	Degree of Confidence [P11]	Degree of Confidence (VHI)	Depres of Confidence (P1I)	Degree of Confidence (V1I)	Degree of Combance / H/	Events of Comparison of the	Desire of Confidence (FHI	Desire of Confidence (VHI)	Degree of Confidence (FH)	Degree of Confidence (WH)	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Coeffidance [11]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [11]	Degree of Confidence (H)	Degree of Coeffdmon [11]	Degree of Confidence (H)	ENgree of Connernee (HJ
and	land	and	cand'	purp	and	and	Greed.	and	and	and	inti	and	and	and'	and	card	and	and	inter of	and .	cand	and	and	and	Cand	and	and	and	cand	and	cand	(mus	puto 1	pares	Cans.	and .	time i	inter la contra	Cond.	and a	and	card	cand	Cano.	and	and	Card .	200	CONT
Duntion (M)	Duntion (M)	Duntion (M)	Duntion (AQ	Duration (MI)	Dunison (MG	Duntion (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (AG	Duration (M)	Duration (M)	Duration (AQ	Duration (AQ	Duration (AG	Evention (AU)	Durition (M)	Durition (AG	Durition (M)	Dardson [L]	Duriton (L)	Dunison [L]	Duration [L]	Durtion [L]	Durtion [L]	Durition [L]	Durition [L]	Durition [L]	Durition [L]	Durition [L]	Duntion [L]	Duntion [L]	Durition [L]	Durition [L]	Duntson (L)	Durbon [L]	Duration (L)	Extration [L]	Dominical (L)	Fourtiess [1.]	Donton (L)	Durtion IL/	Durtion [L]	Duntion [L]	Durition [L]	Dunition [L]	Durticu/L/	Dunition [L]	Durition [L]	Durition [L]	Exercises ILI
358.11	359. II	360. II	361. 11	362.11	363. H	364.H	365. If	366.11	367. II	368. II	369. II	370.11	371. II	372.11	373. 11	374. H	375.11	376.11	377. 35	JUN IL	379. II	350. II	351. H	352. 11	353. If	354. II	355. II	356.11	387. 11	355.11	359. II	390. If	391. II	11.265	MAX II	394.11	092. II	10.7 11	306 H	399. H	400°.II	401. 11	407 H	403.31	10 11	10.5.11	406.11	40.7. II	II Sof

pro-	Degree of Confidence [H]	land Land	Uncertainty Level (5/	pro	Digree of Influence [L]	Thun.	Baffer Time PM	-																																									
83	Decree of Confidence (HI	and hot	Elecenterity Love (M)	and o	Desire of loth error (UVI	Turne	B. Tor Time ISI																																										
1.00	Devee of Confidence HII	pare	Incertainty Level MD	- Pace	Derice of Influence (8)	Turne	Baller Tune IX1	-																																									
1.00	Desree of Confidence [H]	and a	Uncertainty Level (MI	pice -	Degree of Influence [M]	THEY	Beller Time [M]																																										
-	Degree of Confidence [H]	tand	Uncertainty Level (M)	and	Dagree of Influence [L]	THEN	Beller Time [L]	-																																									
100	Degree of Confidence [H]	and	Uncertainty Level (NI)	and	Degree of Influence [PL]	THEN	Baffer Time [L]	-																																									
ing i	Degree of Confidence [[1]	and	Uncertainty Level [L]	pre	Darree efficilmence [F3]	THEN	Baller Time [S]	-																																									
- N	Depree of Confidence (III)	and	Uncertainty Level /L/	Side .	Depres of Influence (8)	Vand	Baller Inne (N/	-																																									
1.1	Dependence of Confidence (M)	and and	Uncertainty Level (1)	SND I	Depres of Influence (M)	Tures	Dealer June 191																																										
100	Derro of Corfidance IIII	Card	Uncertainty Level R.1	para	Datroe of Influence (NL)	Tury.	Beffer Tume IL/																																										
100	Degree of Confidence [H]	and	Uncertainty Level P'LJ	and	Degree of Influence [VS]	THEN	Befler Time [5]	-																																									
200	Degree of Confidence [III]	and	Uncertainty Love (PU)	and	Dagree of Influence [8]	THEN	B. Ter Time (S)	-																																									
10	Degree of Confidence (III)	and	Uncertainty Level P'LJ	2NP	Degree of Influence (MJ	THEN	Buffer Time (M)	-																																									
0	Degree of Confidence [H]	and	Uncertanty Level P'LJ	avd	Dagree of Inflacesco [L]	THEN	B. Ju Tune IL/	-																																									
것은	Degree of Confidence [H]	and	Uncertainty Level (P'L)	ak.	Digree of Influence [VL/	They	Beffor Time [L]	-																																									
21	Degree of Combidence [34]	and	Uncertainty Level P'81	and .	Digree of Influence [F3]	THEN.	Berler Time [VS]																																										
3173	Degree of Confidence [31]	Care C	Uncertainty Level (13)	aki Ma	Degree of influence [8]	TARN'	Build Hime (S)																																										
2.3	Deeree of Confidence BM	and and	Uncertainty Level IVSI	and and	Dieres of influence ILI	TOUN	Befler Time IMI																																										
3	Desire of Confidence [Bf]	and	Uncertainty Level P.SJ	and	Degree of Influence [FL]	THEN	Buffer Time (M)	-																																									
3	Decree of Confidence [04]	and	Uncertainty Level /S/	aid	Degree of Influence [VS]	TABN	Beffer Time [5]	-																																									
3	Degree of Confidence [M]	carel	Uncertainty Level [S]	pure.	Degree of Influence [8]	TAUN	Buffer Time [S]	-																																									
31	Desyste of Confidence (34)	and	Uncertainty Level [8]	and .	Degree of Inflaence (M)	Truck	Buffer Time [M]	-																																									
31	Degree of Confidence (M)	and	Uncertainty Level /S/	ad	Degree of Influence /L/	VIIIC	Balle Time [M]																																										
3 3	Degree of Confidence [34] Decree of Confidence [34]	and hour	Uncertainty Love /S/	au h	Digree of Influence (VL)	Tunt	Burther Time (L)																																										
83	Decree of Confidence MI	cond	Uncertainty acceleration	and	Deres of Influence (SI	Turn	Buffer Time /S/																																										
13	Degree of Confidence [M]	and	Uncertainty Level (A)	pe	Derree of Inflaces e PM	THEN	Buffer June [M]	-																																									
10	Dagee of Confidence [M]	and	Uncertainty Level (NI)	aw	Degree of Influence [L]	THEN	Buffer_Time [L]	-																																									
3	Depree of Confidence (M)	and	Uncertainty, Level (04)	and	Degree of Inflocuce [17]	THEN	Bulle Tune IL/	-																																									
21	Degree of Confidence (04)	and	Uncertainty Level RJ	and	Degree of Influence [PS]	THEN	Buller Time [S]																																										
13	Decemption of Confidence (M)	Conc.	Internation Lovel II I	and a	Depice of numeric (A)	Turn	B-Train Tune (N)																																										
: 3	Darea of Confidence MI	- part	Uncertainty Level N.1	and	Deres of Inflocts ILI	Tank!	Baller Time ILI																																										
3	Decree of Confidence (04)	and	Uncertainty Level RJ	and	Degree of Infloence [VL]	THEN	Boffer Time [L]	-																																									
3	Degree of Confidence [01]	and	Uncertainty Level P.LJ	pare.	Degree of Inflaces a P.SJ	Vanit,	Buffer Time (S)	-																																									
2	Degree of Confidence [34]	and	Uncurtainty Level PLI	and	Degree of Inflacence [5]	THEN	Buffer Time [5]	-																																									
20	Degree of Confidence [04]	and	Uncertainty Level P'LJ	asd	Degree of Influence [M]	VOR1	Buffor Time [M]																																										
2	Degree of Confidence (MI	and	Uncertainty Level P/L/	asd	Digree of Influence JLJ	They	Buffer Time [L]	-																																									
3	Degree of Confidence [M]	and	Uncutainty Level P'LI	pres.	Dagros of Influence (PL/	1/ORL	Baffor Time [L]	-																																									
3	Degree of Confidence [L]	and	Uncertainty Level (P'SJ	SNO	Degree of Influence [VS]	Therv	Beffor Time [15]	-																																									
3	Degree of Confidence [I.]	and	Uncertanty Level P'SI	asd	Degree of Influence [5]	VOR!	Baller Time [VS]	-																																									
31	Degree of Confidence /L/	and	Uncertainty Level [1'8]	2WC	Digree of Influence (M)	TOUCT	Buffer Time (S)	-																																									
3	Degree of Confidence /L/	and	Lincertanty Level P 3/	and	Degree of influence /L/	10002	Berter nune [M]																																										
20	Depicte of Confidence (L)	and how	Uncertainty Love (FS)	CNC)	Degree of influence (VL)	Turne	Dente Time (M)																																										
13	Decree of Confidence JLJ	tand	Uncertainty Level IV	and .	Disres of influence (SI	Toma	B Ter Time ISI																																										
N	Desire of Confidence [L]	and	Uncertainty Lovel /S/	and	Degree of Influence [M]	THEN	Baller Time [S]																																										
3	Desree of Confidence II. /	and	Uncertainty Level [S]	aid	Degree of Influence [L]	THEN	Beffer Time [M]	-																																									
1	-	-	1	-	-	I	1	-	I	1	- 1	1	T	1	1	1	1	1	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-		-	1	1	I	-	I	-													. 1	-
---------------------------	--------------------------	--------------------------	--------------------------	--------------------------	--------------------------	--------------------------	--------------------------	--------------------------	--------------------------	---------------------------	--------------------------	--------------------------	--------------------------	--------------------------	--------------------------	---------------------------	---------------------------	---------------------------	---------------------------	---------------------------	----------------------------	----------------------------	----------------------------	-------------------------------	---------------------------	---------------------------	---------------------------	---------------------------	---------------------------	--------------------------	----------------------------	----------------------------	----------------------------	----------------------------	----------------------------	---------------------------	----------------------------	----------------------------------	--	---	--	-----------------------------	-----------------------------	----------------------------	--	--	---------------------------	----------------------------	-----------------------------
Buffer Time (MI	Fuffer Time (S)	Buffer Time (S)	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time (M)	Buffer Time (M)	Buffer Time [S]	Buffer Time /S/	Butter Time (M)	Butter Time (MJ	Bulla Time [L]	Bulle Time [8]	Buffa Time [8]	Buffar Time (M)	Fulla Time (L)	Buffer Time (L)	Hoffar Time [18]	Buffer Time (PS/	Butter Time (S)	Bulfer Time [S]	Eutlor Time (MI	Buffor Time [PS]	Butter Time [8]	Buffer Time [8]	Bulle Time [M]	Buller Time [M]	Buffer Time [1'S]	Buffer Time [8]	Buller Time [8]	Buffer Time (M)	Buller Dime (MI	Buffer Time (PS/	Butter Time /S/	Buffer Time /S/	Butter Time (M)	Buther Time /L/	Bulla' Time [78]	Nuite time (a)	Buffer Time (M)	Dadies Time IT I	Buffler Trans (1.81)	Date Time for	Doffer Time 101	Duffer Time MI	Buffler Time /MU	Tarffor Time 197	Tarflee Time 187	Buffer Time (MI	Buffer Time (MI	Buffe Time [L]
Tank	Tarv	TAEN	TARN	Tark	THEN	TAPA	THEN	TARK	THEN	THEN	THEN	Taxi	Land	THEN	Tress	PARN.	DEN	These	They	They	Threw	There	Think	Tarev	Tann	TARN	TARN	Tark	THEN	THEN	THEN	TAIN	THEN	THEN	TAIN	TRIN	A HEAV	Atten	A TRAN	Tano Tano	A mark	1000	These of	There	There	Tanc	Thorse	There	Tany
Desice of Influence IFLI	Deree of Influence D.81	Derree of Influence /8/	Degree of Influence (MI	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of influence [VL]	Degree of influence [PS]	Degree of Influence /S/	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [91.]	Degree of Influence (VS)	Degree of Influence /S/	Degree of Influence (MJ	Degree of Influence (L)	Degree of Influence (PL)	Degree of Influence [13]	Degree of Influence /S/	Degree of Influence [MI]	Degree of Influence /L/	Degree of Influence [PL]	Degree of Influence [P3]	Degree of influence [S]	Degree of Influence (MI	Draree of influence <i>RJ</i>	Degree of Influence [PL]	Degree of Influence [13]	Degree of Influence (8)	Degree of Influence (MI	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [PL]	Degree of Influence [P3]	Degree of Influence /S/	Degree of influence (MJ	Degree of influence [L]	Degree of influence [PT]	Degree of influence [PS]	Device of Influence (a)	Derree of Influence (M)	Dense of Influence (17.)	Desire of Influence (1%)	Dense of full cover (C. 5)	Dense of toffermer Dr	Property of Influences (1.1	Desire of Influence DT 1	Descended for further on 1972	Provide of Influence (\$1	Desire of influence MI	Desree of Influence ILI	Degree of Influence [PL]
Card	and .	and a	and	he	0.01	and	and	and	and in the	hes.	and i	aul.	ine,	and	aw	avi	Card	and	200	and	2017	(and	and	and 1	aul	and	au	and	001	1997	244	aul .	and	(MC)	(NS)	ine.	THE?	AND -	- and	into la	- Price	100	in the second	- Contract	n or	- Press	- Mar	and	and
Theorem I and 187	Theorem I. and Mill	Unortainty Love (MI)	Uncertainty Level (MJ	Unsutative Level (MI)	Uncertainty: Level (M)	Uncertainty Level (L)	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Level PTJ	Uncomparise Loved PTJ	Uncertainty Level PTJ	Uncontainty Love (P.1.)	Uncertainty, Level (P24)	Uncertainty Level [1'5]	Uncertainty: Level (P'S)	Uncertainty, Level (1'S)	Uncertainty, Level (P'S)	Uncertainty, Level [13]	Uncertainty: Level (S)	Decenainty Level (S)	Uncertainty Level /S/	L'ecutainty Level [8]	Uncertainty Level [8]	Decensing Level (M)	Uncertainty Level (M)	Unsumity Level (MI)	Uncertainty: Level (M)	Uncernity, Level (AQ	Uncertainty: Level /L/	Uncensiny, Level JLJ	Uncertainty Level /L/	Uncertainty Level (L)	Uncertainty Level /L/	Hoomainty Level (PTV	frad even formered	The second second and the second	The second secon	Unweight, point 1, 201	fail per community	To all poor a companying a	10.11 hour contraction of 1	Theoremistry I and 17.51	The second secon	Theorem of the second s	Theorairty Love (S)	Uncertainty Level (S)	Usarainy Lord (8)
hin	hun	- and	2004	-and	and	Two:	2007	ma	inut.	and	'man	two:	mar	inter-	and a	-20M	and	Inc	and	- mar	and	- mar	and a	and "	and	and	2MAC	inter i	and	WW.	and	hon	and	and	hun .	- mar	IND	TAUT.	- Anna	- ANN	Parts -	Parts -	and a	1	- Marine	- more	- Davis	-mar	- war
Devree of Confidence II.1	Droven of Confidence (L1	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence ILJ	Degree of Confidence [L]	Desree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [V2]	Degree of Confidence [V2]	Begree of Confidence [PL]	Degree of Confidence [VLJ	Degree of Confidence [12]	Degree of Confidence [P2.]	Degree of Confidence [17.]	Degree of Confidence [VI.]	Desree of Confisience [17.]	Degree of Confidence [VZ]	Degree of Confidence [FL]	Degree of Confidence [VL]	Degree of Confidence [PL]	Degree of Confidence [P2]	Degree of Confidence PLJ	Degree of Confidence [P7.]	Degree of Confidence [17.]	Degree of Confidence [17,]	Degree of Confidence [17.]	Degree of Confidence (V2.)	Degree of Confidence [12]	Device of controduce (P.C)	Depute of Conference (VL)	Depter of Confidence (12.1)	Dense of Codi line 1970	Desire of Confidence (1912	Deres of Codification (121)	Dense of Confidence (CD)	Decree of Confidence (1711	Decree of Code from (1711	Decree of Confidence (1711	Device of Confidence [17]	Deerce of Confidence (1747	Degree of Confidence (1711)			
and	pup	pue	pan	and	and	6400	2440	and a	and	and	han	and	inn	pia	pun	pan	and	(may	0.00	and	int.	and	han	and	and	and	and	- and	pup	2400	and	and	and	and	and	and.	1MD	2ND	200	and	a la	- Max	prop	inter a	- Pres	hand	and	pue	pue
Dursion IL1	Durstion ILI	Duration ILJ	Duration ILJ	Duration [L]	Duration [L]	Duration [L]	Duration [L]	Durrien [L]	Duration [L]	Dursion [L]	Duration [L]	Duration [L]	Duration [L]	Duration [L]	Duration [L]	Duration [L]	Duration /L/	Duration [L]	Duration [L]	Durtion [L]	Burnelon [L]	Duration (L)	Duration [L]	Duration [L]	Duration [L]	Durtion [L]	Duration [L]	Duration [L]	Duration [L]	Duration [L]	Duration [L]	Duration [L]	Duration /L/	Duration [L]	Duration /L/	Duration /L/	Duration /6/	Duration (12	Date and (c)	Direction (171)	Danking P.L.	Duration 107.1	Duration 11/1	Durwise 197.1	Duration 117.1	Duration 117.1	Duration 1721	Duration 172.1	Duration [17]
360.07	461. 0	462. 8	463, If	464, II	465. If	466. IT	467. II	465. II	469. If	470.00	473.00	472. 10	473, 11	474. 11	475. IF	476.11	477, IF	478. 11	479. If	480. If	481. If	482. If	483. If	484. If	485. 01	486, 11	487, 11	485, II	489. If	490, IF	491. If	492. II	493. If	494. If	10.50	496. IL	497. 11	495, 8	4721 IL	Ant IF	201. 11	202. 11	500 B	505 IL	40.6 Ir.	500 IF	508. If	509. B	210.15

		-	1	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-		-	-	-	-	-	1	-	I	1	I	1	-		1	-	-	-					-	1	1	1	-	1	-	1	-	1			
Buffer Time ISI	Buffer Time (MI)	Buffer Time (MI	Butter Time (L)	Buffer Dimo (L/	Buffer Time [8]	Buffer Time (S)	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Time [L]	Buffer Time [PL]	Buffer Time [8]	Fullic Time [8]	Buller Time (MI)	Buller Time [L]	Buffer Time [PL]	Buffe, Time [18]	Buffer Time [8]	Buller Time [S]	Bullur Time (MI	Buller Time (M)	Buller Time [8]	Buffer Time [8]	Buller Time (MI	Buller Time [M]	Buffer Time/L/	Buther Dime [8]	Buffer Time /S/	Buller Time [M]	Buffer Time/L/	Butter Time (L)	Butter Time /8/	Faither Time (S)	Bulle Time (M)	Failed 1000/17/	Puttor 11000 (L/	Barther Time 191	Bulle Time (L)	Buffer Time [L]	Buffer Time [VL]	Buffer Time [18]	Buffer Time [18]	Buffer Time [8]	Buller Dimo [M]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer Dime [18]	Buffer Time (PSJ	Buther Dime (S)	Buffer Time (M)	Buffer time (MI	Dallage Luniv For
Trace	Derve	That	Third	THEN	Than	Third	Than	Transv	There	THEN	DHIN	THEN	Maria	DREW	THEN	THEN	THEN	THEN	PIEN	THEN	NEHL	THEN.	THEN	THEN	THEN	THEN	THEN	THEN	THEN	THEN	THUN	Daw	A HOLN	N104	Ture	THEN	THEN	Nard.	THEN	NHT.	THEN	NEW	THEN	These	Thraw	THEN	THEN	Annu Viner	LTHT.
Diverse of Influence DXI	Dierce of Influence IXI	Degree of Influence MI	Desree of Influence ILI	Diserce of Influence [12]	Degree of Influence [FX]	Degree of influence [S]	Discrete of Influence [MI]	Degree of Influence /L/	Degree of Influence [PL]	Degree of Influence [PS]	Degree of Influence (8)	Degree of Influence (MI)	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [PL]	Degree of Influence [73]	Degree of Influence /8/	Degree of Influence (M)	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [PL]	Degree of Influence [13]	Degree of influence [8]	Degree of Influence (MJ	Degree of influence R.J	Degree of influence [PL]	Degree of influence [F3]	Degree of Influence /S/	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of influence [L]	Degree of influence [P.L]	Degree of influence [F8]	Degree of influence (S)	Degree of influence (MI)	Digree of influence /L/	Degree of influence (PL)	Decore of following 102	Derrer of Influence ANI	Darree of influence ILI	Degree of Influence [FL]	Degree of Influence [93]	Degree of Influence [8]	Degree of Influence (MJ	Digree of Influence ILJ	Degree of Influence PLJ	Degree of Influence [13]	Degree of Influence /S/	Degree of influence (MI	Degree of Influence /L/	Degree of Influence / L/	To show or minnews k with
Mary	and a	140	aul	pre-	aul	1987	ines.	and	and	and	and	and	and	and a	aul .	au/	and	2992	Me	2ND	(MR)	2W	(MK)	2814	aul	284	aut	201	(MC)	an/	au!	, inc	COM.	NO.	ines i	- Jaco	and .	and	CAN <sup>1</sup>	ma	and	aut	and	av/	and	1980	210	1100	CURN.
Herrister Level MR	Theorem I and Md	Uncertainty Level (MI)	Disconanty Lovel (MG	Uncertainty Level (M)	Uncertanty Level [L]	Uncertainty Level /L/	Uncertainty Level JLJ	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Lovel (L)	Uncertainty Level [P7J]	Licontainty Lovel [P.L]	Uncertainty Level [PT]	Uncertainty Level (PL)	Uncertainty Lovel [PTJ]	Unarroute Cove (F3)	Uncertainty Level (PS)	Uncertainty Level [1'8]	Uncertainty: Level JPSJ	Leconicity, Level (PS)	Uncertainty Level /S/	Uncoming Love [8]	Uncertainty Level JSJ	Uncerning Level 181	Uncertainty Level [S]	Uncertainty Level (MI)	Uncertainty: Level JMP	Uncertainty Level (MI)	Uncertainty Level (M)	Uncertainty Level D4	Uncertainty Level /L/	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Level /L/	Lincessery Level /L/	Locorardy Level (L)	Three and the Lord And	I burtanty Lord W11	Uncertainty Level [P2]	L'houtainty Lovel [171]	Uncertainty Level [1'S]	Deconiety Lovel (PSJ	Uncertainty Level (PS)	Uncoming Level (1'S)	Uncertainty: Level (1'S)	Uncertainty, Lovel [S]	Uncertainty Level /S/	Uncertainty Level /S/	Uncertainty: Level /S/	Uncertainty, Level (3)	And over a free to the first of the second s
Cano.	har	-part	- mar	and	- mar	and	and	and	mar	(MAC)	and the	and	and	1000	invit.	and	and	and	and h	CAN'	and the	and	and 1	ma	and	and	and	and	ma	'ww	1WO	law.	TWO	and a	- mar	and 1	TANK -	and	2007	ma	TWO:	-twic-	- pwo	-mar	and	and in	PAR-	NW.	TWW
Deser of Corfidence (V711	Diverse of Coefficience (VHI	Deeree of Cortidence (VHI	Desree of Corf dence (1711	Dusree of Corfidence [VH]	Depres of Confidence [VH]	Degree of Corfidence [VH]	Degree of Corfidence [174]	Degree of Corfidence [VH]	Degree of Cothdance (VH)	Degree of Coeffidence (VH)	Degree of Codisionee (VH)	Degree of Corfidence (PTII)	Degree of Corfidence (PHI)	Degree of Corfidence (VH)	Degree of Confidence (H)	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Corfidence [11]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Depree of Cothdence [H]	Depree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Corfidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Coeffidence [H]	Degree of Corfidence [H]	Degree of Confidence [H]	Degree of Corfidence [H]	Degree of Corfidence [H]	Degree of Cottofence [H]	Degree of Corfidence [H]	Degree of Corfidence [H]	Degree of Corfidence (H)	Desire of Company of	Degree of Corboance (H)	Dense of Collinese (11)	Devree of Corfidence (H)	Desire of Codidence JHJ	Depree of Confidence [11]	Degree of Confidence (M)	Degree of Oxfidence (M)	Degree of Confidence (M)	Degree of Owlidence (M)	Degree of Confidence [M]	Degree of Confidence [M]	Degree of Confidence [M]	Degree of Corthdence [M]	Degree of Corthômee (MI)	Degree of Combinete Jar	Treated on CONTRACTION IN 1972
and	pup	and	and and	prov	(and	600	pup	and a	puo	and	inter .	bun .	hun	and 1	inte	and .	pur-	600	and	curd	600	000	6400	0.07	and .	000	6100	and	000	l'uni	and	um.	2400	2400	and in the	pup	pup	and .	page	pup	pup	pup	and	and .	007	007	009	200	2002
Duration 1724	Durtion 177.1	Durtion 172.1	Durnion [V2.]	Durkion [V2.]	Durition [V2]	Durnion [V2]	Durtion [12]	Duration [17.]	Duration [12.]	Duration [17.]	Dursion [17.]	Duration /12/	Duration [12.]	Duration [V2.]	Dursion (12.)	Duration (PZ)	Durtion P2J	Duration /P2/	Dursion [12]	Duration [12]	Durtion [P2]	Duration P2.1	Durnion [P2.]	Duration [V2.]	Durchon [V2.]	Duration [V2.]	Duration [P2.]	Duration [12.]	Duration [V2.]	Duration [V2.]	Duration [12.]	Duration [12.]	The state of the state	Duration (VL)	Duction 117.1	Durdin [12]	Duration [V2.]	Dection [VL]	Duration [V2]	Durtion [V2]	Duration [12]	Durkion [12]	Durtion [12]	Durtion [VL]	Duration [V2.]	Duration [VL]	Durition [12]	Durnon P2/	THURSDAY AND
ALL IF	\$10 IF	513. IF	514. If	515. IT	516. II	517. If	515.11	519. If	520. If	521. If	522. If	523. If	524. 0	525. If	526. IT	527. If	52% IL	525. If	SH. II	531. IL	532. II	533. If	St. II	535. IF	536. II	537. If	535. II	539. If	540.0	541. If	542. IF	543.11	1110	045. II	248, II	545.11	549, If	359. If	551. If	\$52. IT	553. IF	554. IT	555. IF	556. IT	557, IF	558. IL	559. IT	569. II	201.11

1	-		-	1	1	1		1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	19				13	-	1		1	1	1	1	1	-		-	-		-					1		1		1			-			
Bulla T = c [S]	Buffer T=c [S]	Buffer Twee (MI)	Buffar Time (M)	Buffa T=c/bS/	Buffer Time [S]	Buffer T=c[M]	Buffur Time [M]	Buffur The [M]	Buffer Time [173]	Buffer Time [S]	Buffer Time [M]	Buffer The [M]	Buffer Theo [M]	Buffur Timo [13]	Buffer Time (PS/	Buffer T = c [S]	Buffar T = c/M/	Buffa T=c[M]	Buffar Time (PS/	Buffar T = c[5]	Buffa T = c[S]	Buffin The [M]	Buffar T=c(M)	Buffar T=c/F3/	Buffer T=c[S]	Buffa T = c[S]	Buffer The [M]	Buffar T = c [M]	Buffer Time [183]	Buffar T = o [S]	Buffer T=c/M/	Buffer Time (M)	Buffar T=c/M/	Buffar T=c/5/	Butter T = o [5]	Build 1 = 0 [01]	Builder T (MI)	Buffer Tene/P3/	Buffer Too (13/	Buffer T == 0 [S]	Buffer T=c/S/	Buffer Time [M]	Buffa T=c[13]	Buffar T=c/F3/	Buffer T=c/S/	Bulla T=c[S]	Bullia 1 = c/M/	feather 1 milled	fealor i punsi
TIMEN	T3421	THEN	THEN	Treeve	THEN	THEN	THEN!	THEN	V2HL	THEM	TRENT	Traze	TREN	TREN	THEFT	Tratte	Trant	THEN	THEFT	Tratte	TREAT	THEN	1/22/12	THEN	THEN	Trezu	THEM	THEN	THEM	139251	THEY	12621	177HC	THEN.	THEN!	There is	There	Dictor	Timu	There's	23623	Distor	THEN	THEN	1/25/2	THEN	10000	119614	ABREAU
Degree of Influence [8]	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [11]	Degree of Influence [13]	Degree of Influence /8/	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [11.]	Degree of Influence [1'8]	Degree of Influence [5]	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [VL]	Degree of Influence [13]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [VL]	Degree of Influence [13]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of Influence [34]	Degree of Influence R.J	Degree of Influence [VL]	Degree of Influence [13]	Degree of Influence [8]	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence RJ	Degree of Influence PLJ	Degree of Influence [18]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [11.]	Deuxe of Influence [13]	Degree of Infinence /S/	Degree of Infinence [31]	Desree of Infrance 117.1	Degree of Influence //S/	Dearer of Influence 181	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [VL]	Degree of Inthance [VS]	Degree of Influence [8]	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of infinence / 11/	Detyte of Universe 181	Induce or minimum log and an
paro	and	pano.	and	pup	and	pare.	and	party.	puter .	true .	cond.	and "	and	1940	1000	into .	pare	ptar.	and	pus:	pup	our	inter-	page	ond	DATA.	inter i	par.	and	and	CONT	and	and	Ovid	Cond	1940	100	, pure	pag	'ave'	pag	'pang	pag	and	and	put -	page 1	240	CANS.
Uncertainty Level (M)	Uncertainty J. evel (M)	Uncertanty June (M)	Uncertanty Level (M)	Uncertainty J. evel fL/	Uncertainty J. evel fLJ	Uncertainly Level fid	Uncertainty Level JLJ	Uncertainty Level RJ	Uncertainty Level P'2.J	Uncertainty Level [P.L]	Uncertainty Level (P.L)	Uncertainty Level [PT.]	Uncertainty Level [PZ]	Uncertainty Level [PS]	Uncertainty Level [9/3]	Uncertainty Level [PS]	Uncertainty Level (VS)	Uncertainty Level [73]	Uncertainty Level [5]	Uncertainty Level [5]	Uncertainty Level [5]	Uncertainty Level [8]	Uncertainty Level [8]	Uncutainty Level [M]	Uncertainty Level [M]	Encentainty Level (M)	Uncetainty Level Day	Uncertainty Level (M)	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty, Level [L]	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Lovel /L/	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Level [P.L]	Uncertainty Level [P.4.]	Uncertainty Level // L/	Uncertainty Level [12]	Uncertainty Level (1/S)	Encertainty Level (VS)	Uncertainty Level ///S/	Uncertainty Level [PS]	Uncertainty Level [9/3]	Uncutainty Level [5]	Uncertainty Level [3]	Uncertainty Level /8/	Uncertainty Level [5]	Uncertanty Level (A)	Uncensing Level (a)	Unconstruct Level Jay
1000	and	inter-	(MA)	inter	and	nuc	and	and a	2001	mail	aver	int.	1000	and	and a	int	int	Turn	, and	and	Tant	inn	1000	hon	'rear-	int	peno-	inn	and'	pup	'mm'	1000	- and	2002	and	Tento -	- Anno	har	hur	'aver	har	and	hone	and	mar	and .	TAUD.	TWD.	TWO
Degree of Confidence [34]	Degree of Confidence [M]	Exegree of Confidence (MI)	Degree of Confidence (M)	Exerce of Confidence [M]	Degree of Confidence [M]	Degree of Confidence [M]	Degree of Confidence (M)	Degree of Combience [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence RJ	Degree of Optificance [L]	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Confidence RJ	Degree of Onfishing RJ	Degree of Confidence [L]	Degree of Combiance [2]	Degree of Combinics [L]	Degree of Combinence fL/	Legate of Company of	Dustree of Confidence [1]	Degree of Confidence (17.)	Degree of Confidence (VLI)	Degree of Combinete PTLP	Degree of Confidence [17.]	Degree of Coulidance [17]	Degree of Confidence [17.]	Degree of Confidence [VL]	Degree of Confidence (PTJ	Degree of Confidence [PZ]	A 1 Postate of soundariant	Desires of Confidence (17.)	Part and entroution to an fider										
and	pus	Cred	para	ind	and	cred	and	Inter	and	land	land.	ind	DW2	Int	law.	coul	luna.	. Inna	int.	and	land.	pup	inter i	and	and	- page	(and	and	and	Sed	and	040	and	500	0.00	D425	- and	Cond.	bud	- and	ind.	pup	puo	pus	and	cred	pun 1	and a	PARS 1
Duration [P.L]	Duration PTJ	Durkise [P1.]	Durbise PLI	Durkin [17.]	Durstion PTJ	Durstiss [P.L]	Duration PLI	Durbico [PL]	Duration [12]	Durition [PE]	Duration /PL/	Duration [P11]	Duration PLI	Duratice [PL]	Duration /PL/	Duration (PTJ)	Duration [P1.]	Duration [PT.]	Duration /PL/	Duration [PT4]	Duration [P1]	Duration [P71.]	Duration PTJ	Durdiso P13	Duration [P.L]	Duration [P.L]	Duration [P.1.]	Darkin PLJ	Duration PTJ	Duration [PTL]	Duration PLI	Duration [P.L]	Duration [12.]	Durshoo [PL]	Duration [PL]	Traffooting	Duration (1971)	Durdice [PL]	Durkine P.LI	Duration [PL]	Durkice [22]	Duration [P.L]	Duration [PT.]	Duration PTJ	Duration [P.L]	Duration PUJ	Duration (PL)	Durance (214	Prof 10018-1001
562, II	563. If	564. II	565. If	566. If	267. II	565. If	569. II	\$50. If	STL. IF	572. 11	STJ. II	574. II	575. If	576.11	577. 11	578. II	579. II	58). If	581. If	11 735	583. If	584. If	385, If	11 1983	11.785	1889	589, If	590. If	591. If	592. 11	393. If	394. If	11 /265	596. If	597. II	11.575	20.00 H	601. If	602. If	603. If	604. If	605. If	606. If	607. II	606. If	609. If	610.11	611.11	01710

-		-	1		-		-	-	1		-	-
Time [8]	Time /8/	Time (MI)	Time [0.8]	Thme /8/	Time [8]	Time [M]	Time [Mf]	Time [PS]	Time [S]	Time /S/	Time [M]	Time (MI)
Buffer	Buffer	Baffer	Bufflor	Buffer	Buffer	Buffer						
Thurs.	Van/L	THEN	THEN	TOON	Theory	TAUNT	TADA	Thurst	THEN	TAUDA	Thurst	THUN
Degree of influence [M]	Degree of Influence JL/	Degree of Influence [VL]	Degree of Influence [PSI]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence [17]	Degree of Influence [PS]	Degree of Influence [S]	Degree of Influence [M]	Degree of Influence [L]	Degree of Influence PLJ
and'	and	and	and	and'	and	and'	and	and'	and	'pup	and	and
Uncertainty Level (MJ	Uncerting Lord (M)	Uncettainty Lovel (MI)	Uncertainty Level RJ	Uncertainty Level [L]	Uncertainty Lovel [L]	Uncertainty Level JLJ	Uncertainty Lord [L]	Uncertainty Level (P.I.)	Uncertainty Land [12.]	Uncertainty Lord [PZ]	Uncertainty Level (121	Uncenting Lord P'U
pue	ind	awi	and	and	and	and	and	pue	and	and	and	and
Degree of Confidence [VL]	Degree of Confidence [VL]	Degree of Confidence [NTJ]	Degree of Confidence [11.]	Degree of Coeffdance [VL]	Degree of Confidence [VL]	Degree of Coefidence [NZ]	Degree of Confidence [VL]	Degree of Confidence [VL]	Degree of Confidence [VL]	Degree of Coeffidence [17]	Degree of Coaffidance [VL]	Degree of Coeffidence [VL]
and	pwp	bwc	par	'pwp	pun	'DMD'	pun	ave	pan	bwa	pwp	'pwo
Duration [11]	Duration [PL]	Dustion/HL/	Duration [PL]	Duntion [FL]	Duration /P.L/	Duration [PL]	Duration / IL/	Duration [FL]	Durtion [PL]	Duration /PL/	Duration [FL]	Duration [P.L]
613. II	614.11	615.11	616.11	617.11	618.11	619.11	620.11	621. If	622.11	623. II	624.11	625. If

## APPENDIX C: CURRICULUM VITA FOR AUTHOR

Professional Experience:

Professional Associations & Activity

- Member of the American Society of Civil Engineering ASCE.
- Manager of the Lean Construction group of the Middle East (*Linkedin*).
- Member of the **Egyptian Engineers Society**.
- Member of the Egyptian Engineer syndicate.
- Member of the High Education Quality Assurance Project, (Minia University).
- Member of the **Higher Studies Rules Development Project**, (HEEPF). Minia-Tanta Universities.
- Reviewer for the conference of the International Group of Lean Construction (IGLC 18), Haifa, 2010.

## Research-related Publications during the period from 2007 to 2010

- Farag, M. (2008), "Egyptian Highway Construction Projects in Need of Lean Management", Presentation in the International Conference of European Group of Lean Construction, 28<sup>th</sup> – 29<sup>th</sup> May, Karlsruhe, Germany. (<u>http://www.lean-management-Institut.de/fileadmin/downloads/Lean\_Construction/E12\_EGLC7\_Moataz.pdf.</u>)
- 2. Farag, M., Gehbauer, F. (2008). " Scheduling Method with Lean Tools for Highway Construction Project Improvement." Summer school of IGLC-16: Sixteenth annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Manchester, UK.
- AbdEl-lateef, T., Elsawah, H., Mahmoud, A., and Farag, M. (2008), "Using Fuzzy for Assessment Delay in Highway Construction Projects in Egypt", Journal of Al-Azhar University Engineering, Vol. 3(10), pp. 432-444
- 4. Farag, M., Gehbauer, F. (2008), *"Egyptian Highway Construction Projects in Need of Lean Management"*, Journal of Al-Azhar University Engineering, Vol. 3(10), pp. 483-491
- Farag, M., Gehbauer, F., and Bhatla, A. (2010). "An Integration of a Buffering Assessment Model Based on Fuzzy Logic with LPS<sup>®</sup> for Improving Highway Construction Process." Proceeding IGLC-18: Seventeenth annual conference of the international group for Lean Construction, Haifa, Israel.
- Farag, M., Gehbauer, F., Abdelhaleem A., and Bhatla, A. (accepted on 24.02.2010), "Use of Fuzzy Logic for Assessment of Schedule Buffers", Journal of Management, Procurement and Law (MPL).

